



NEAR EAST UNIVERSITY

GRADUATE SCHOOL OF APPLIED AND SOCIAL SCIENCES DEPARTMENT OF INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS

Values and Beliefs of American Foreign Policy in the Middle East

MASTER THESIS

BY

Majed M. Said Keshta

Nicosia 2005





Majed Keshta: Values and Beliefs of American Foreign Policy in the Middle East

Approval of the Director of the Graduate School of Applied and Social Sciences

Prof. Dr. Fakhraddin Mamedov CENDE

We certify that this thesis is satisfactory for the award of a degree of Master of Arts in International Relations

Examining Committee in charge

Prof. Dr. Jouni Suistola

Assoc. Prof. Dr. Zeliha Khashman

Khashmar

Assist. Prof. Dr. Ali Dayioglu

Dean of the Faculty of Economic and Administrative Sciences (Supervisor).

Chairman of International Relations Department. Chair of the Committee.

Department of International Relations.

NEAR EAST UNIVERSITY

FACULTY OF ECONOMICS AND ADMINISTRATIVE SCIENCES DEPARTMENT OF INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS

JURY REPORT

ACADEMIC YEAR: 2004-2005

STUDENT INFORMATION

Full Name:	Majed M. Said Keshta	Nationality:	Palestinian
Institution:	Near East University	Department:	International Relations

THESIS

Title:	Values and Beliefs of American Foreign Policy in the Middle East	
Description:	This thesis is intended to portray how values and beliefs toward foreign	
	affairs have changed over the course of the history of American Republic and how U.S. foreign policy toward the Middle East has thus changed from	
	the World War 1 years through the shock of September 11 attacks and beyond within values contexts.	
Supervisor	Prof. Dr. Jouni Suistola	

JURY'S DECISION

The Jury has been accepted by all Jury's members unanimously.

JURY MEMBERS

Number attending	Date	31/3/2005
Name:	Signature	
Prof.Dr. Jouni Souistola		3
Assoc. Prof. Dr. Zeliha Khashman	2. Khash	man 13.6.2005
Assist. Prof. Dr. Ali Dayıoğlu		

APPROVALS

Date:	Chairman of the Department:
8/6/2005	Assoc. Prof. Dr. Zeliha Khashman

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The idea of writing the subject of my thesis was first suggested to me by my teacher and supervisor Prof. Dr. Jouni Suistola, to whom I owe my heartfelt thanks for guiding and supporting me to attempt such a task. His excellent suggestions and advices enabled me to correct many errors which had gone both noticed and unnoticed throughout the chapters of my thesis. Such things will be highly appreciated and unforgotten.

I would like also to thank the Chairman of IR department, Assoc. Prof. Dr. Zeliha Khashman, staff department Prof. Dr. Zehra Önder, Assist. Prof. Dr. Esin Başçeri, Assist Prof. Ali Dayioglu and Dr. Ilksoy Aslim. Their assistance and teaching are greatly appreciated.

I am greatly indebted to Mr. Tayseer Al-Shanableh, "Registrar for Overseas Students" who gave his best efforts to support me during both undergraduate and graduate studies.

Several people have contributed to this work in various ways and at different stages of its development. I am grateful to all of them and particularly my beloved family for their patience, moral, and financial support. My greatest debts also go to my chums: Akram Abu Jarad for his friendship, fellow-feeling, and support. My colleagues: Mrs. O.Al-Jarou, B. Dofesh, F. Shurrab. In addition to Dr.Yasin Fahjan, Dr. Murad Abu Khalaf, Farid Shaban, Tayseer Abu Jarad, M. Ramlawi, and the manager of Birgen Ins. Iskender Kozan, and his staff Abdullah Kayan, and Ramazan Kulaber etc.

I

DEDICATION

I would like to dedicate this work to my late sister **Reewaida**

May God Bless Her Soul.

Table of Contents

ACKNOWLEDGMENTSI
DEDICATION II
INTRODUCTION
Chapter 1: America's Traditions In Foreign Policy: Isolationism And
Moral Principles1
1.1. Wilson And The breakup Of The Ottoman Empire 1
1.1.1 Armenian Cause:
1.1.2. Armenians And The Ottoman Point Of View:
1.1.3. The Cause Of Zionism
1.1.4. European Imperialism
1.2. The United States And The Middle East In The Interwar Period And During
World War II
1.2.1. National Origins Act:
1.2.2. Lawrence Of Arabia Inside American Culture: 11
1.2.3. The Balfour Declaration: 12
1.2.4. White Paper:
1.2. 4. Oil:
1.2.5. The Second World War: 13
1.3. American Values And The Origins Of The Cold War In The Middle East: 16
1.3.1. The Beginning Of American Involvement In The Middle East
1.3.2. Postwar America
1.3.3. George Kennan And Containment Policy:
1.3.4. Shared Values Between Americans And Middle Easterners:
1.4. Truman's Beliefs And The Creation Of Israel
1.4.1. The Morrison-Grady Plan
1.4.2. The Israeli Declaration Of Independence:
1.4.3. Truman's Inner Beliefs Toward Israel:
1.4.4. The Cultural Links Between Americans And Israelis:
Chapter 2: Into the Labyrinth: The U.S. Gets Committed To The
Middle East
2.1. The United State's Basic Values And The Suez Crisis
2.1.1. The Nationalization Of The Suez Canal:
2.1.2. The Suez War:
2.1.3. American Reaction Against The War:
2.1.4. America vs. Anti-Colonialism:
2.1.5. America vs. Anti-Communism, The Domino theory:
2.2. Kennedy — Engaging Middle Eastern Nationalism And Johnson — Taking
Sides
2.2.1. Kennedy's Values And Israeli-Arab Conflict:
2.2.2. Lyndon Johnson's Presidency:

2.2.3. Realpolitik Policy:	38
2.2.4. The American Cultural Response In The Six-Days War	41
2.2.5. The War:	
2.2.6. Americans Always Like Winners: Israel Becomes A Small Empire:	43
2.2.7. The Consequences Of The War:	
2.3. Nixon's Realism Forming The American Foreign Policy In The Middle East	46
2.3.1. Henry Kissinger and Nixon Doctrine:	46
2.3.2. The Importance Of The Middle East For Americans:	47
2.3.3. Nixon's Values And Peace Plans:	48
2.3.4. The United States And Black September:	49
2.4. American Cultural Reactions Toward The Yom Kippur War	
2.4.1. America As A Great Power:	51
2.4.2. Americans And The Possibility Of The New Holocaust:	
2.4.3. The Significance Of Shared Values:	
2.5. Carter's Christian And Moral Values	
2.5.1. The Principles Of American Values:	
2.5.2. The United States And Camp David Accords:	
2.5.3. American Values Towards Peace Processes:	
2.6. Reaganism And The Middle East	
2.6.1. Regan's Values And American Eceptionalism Toward Communism:	
2.6.2. The Fact Of Israel In The American Values:	
2.6.3. The United States And Lebanese Civil War:	
2.6.4. Americans And Iran-Contra Scandal:	
Chapter 3: Un-American Values: From Communism To Islam	. 78
Chapter 3: Un-American Values: From Communism To Islam	
3.1. George H. Bush's Liberal Values And The New World Order	78
3.1. George H. Bush's Liberal Values And The New World Order	78 79
 3.1. George H. Bush's Liberal Values And The New World Order 3.1.1. AIPAC's Value In American Policy And Culture:	78 79 80
 3.1. George H. Bush's Liberal Values And The New World Order	78 79 80 82
 3.1. George H. Bush's Liberal Values And The New World Order. 3.1.1. AIPAC's Value In American Policy And Culture: 3.1.2. The United States and The First Palestinian Intifada: 3.1.3. The Emergence of The New World Order: 3.1.4. Post-Cold War Era: Consequences and Developments Within Value Control 	78 79 80 82 texts
 3.1. George H. Bush's Liberal Values And The New World Order	78 79 80 82 texts 84
 3.1. George H. Bush's Liberal Values And The New World Order	78 79 80 82 texts 84 reign
 3.1. George H. Bush's Liberal Values And The New World Order. 3.1.1. AIPAC's Value In American Policy And Culture: 3.1.2. The United States and The First Palestinian Intifada: 3.1.3. The Emergence of The New World Order: 3.1.4. Post-Cold War Era: Consequences and Developments Within Value Consequences 3.1.5. The Main Three Political Events In Post-Cold War And American For Policy 	78 79 80 82 texts 84 reign 85
 3.1. George H. Bush's Liberal Values And The New World Order	78 79 80 82 texts 84 reign 85 85
 3.1. George H. Bush's Liberal Values And The New World Order	78 79 80 82 texts 84 reign 85 85 89
 3.1. George H. Bush's Liberal Values And The New World Order	78 79 80 82 texts 84 reign 85 85 89 91
 3.1. George H. Bush's Liberal Values And The New World Order	78 79 80 82 texts 84 reign 85 85 85 91 oting
 3.1. George H. Bush's Liberal Values And The New World Order	78 79 80 82 texts 84 reign 85 85 85 91 oting 92
 3.1. George H. Bush's Liberal Values And The New World Order	78 79 80 82 texts 84 reign 85 85 89 91 oting 92 92
 3.1. George H. Bush's Liberal Values And The New World Order	78 79 80 82 texts 84 reign 85 85 85 89 91 oting 92 92 93
 3.1. George H. Bush's Liberal Values And The New World Order	78 79 80 82 texts 84 reign 85 85 85 91 oting 92 92 93 95
 3.1. George H. Bush's Liberal Values And The New World Order	78 79 80 82 texts 84 reign 85 85 85 91 oting 92 92 93 95 96
 3.1. George H. Bush's Liberal Values And The New World Order	78 79 80 82 texts 84 reign 85 85 85 91 oting 92 92 93 95 96 97
 3.1. George H. Bush's Liberal Values And The New World Order	78 79 80 82 texts 84 reign 85 85 85 91 oting 92 92 92 93 95 96 97 97
 3.1. George H. Bush's Liberal Values And The New World Order	78 79 80 82 texts 84 reign 85 85 85 91 oting 92 92 93 95 96 97 99

3.3.3. Islamic Fighters In American Movies And Values:
3.3.4. The United States Once Supported Bin Laden:
3.3.5. Blowback:
3.4.1. American Values Are Preferable:
3.4.2. Bush, God's Will, And The Three Fs:
3.4.3. The Significance Of The Myth Of Frontier:
3.4.4. The Values Of Hawks And Doves:
3.4.5. Analysis Of The Iraqi Crisis And Aftermath:
3.4.6. American Public Reactions Towards Iraqi Resistance:
3.4.7. Greater Middle East And North Africa Project And American Culture 113
3.4.8. American Values In Bush's Last Speech:
3.4.9. Appeal To Allies:
CONCLUSIONI
BIBLIOGRAPHYIX
APPENDIX

INTRODUCTION

For two centuries, America has served the world as an inspiring example of freedom and democracy. For generations, America has led the struggle to preserve and extend the blessings of liberty. And, today, in a rapidly changing world, American leadership is indispensable. Americans know that leadership brings burdens and sacrifices. But we also know why the hopes of humanity turn to us. We are Americans. We have a unique responsibility to do the hard work of freedom. And when we do, freedom works.

President George Bush, State of the Union Address, January 29 1991, 65.

The United State of America, unlike ordinary nations, has regulated foreign policy on the basis of distinctive values, beliefs, and the superiority of idealism since the birth of the nation. In the Declaration of independence, for instance, the values of life, liberty, equality, and the pursuit of happiness were explicitly stated as reasons for creating the United States. (1) These values, moreover, came to serve as guides to political actions in the earliest days of the nation. Indeed, such values and beliefs have remained important to this day. Liberty, or freedom, is emphasized again and again by American political leaders as one value that differentiates this nation from so many others.

As it is known that the United States was, and remains, largely "a country of immigrants", because of the large number of people who have moved to the country from other countries over the several hundred years of its history. Uniting such diverse people and their knowledge, abilities, dreams, physical characteristics, and culture were thrown together, just as metals might be in a metallurgist's melting pot. While they were not heated up the way metals are, they often worked and lived with each other and gradually formed a new United States culture.

The Uniqueness of American Nation:

The first immigration wave to America was relatively homogeneous because they were largely northern Europeans and Protestants. Roughly the same time Africans were brought in as slaves, and lastly Asian and Latin American. The early American settlers were motivated by visions of a utopia in the New World free from the constraints of the Old. This notion had rooted in the early immigrants minds who had escaped poverty, persecution, and cruelty that prevailed in much of Europe. Indeed, America's founders "did not just want to believe that they were involved in a sordid little revolt on the fingers of the British Empire or of European civilization" (2) (although more than 75 per cent of American people were from Europe). They wanted to believe that they were coming up with a better model, a better way for human beings to form a government that would be responsive to them" (3). They also shaped American foreign policy with the view that the United States is inherently different from and morally superior to other countries. Unlike other models, America was divinely chosen and set apart from the evil Europeans and others to be an example for the world to follow, where ascription and privilege were so important. It emerged as an essentially free society in a world that stressed authority and order. This new American state, to a large measure, was dynamic, classless, and free, in contrast to Europe, which was bound and restrictive. Thus, the American Revolution was fought in defiance of the very principles by which Europe was governed. In this sense, there developed a natural aversion to European values-and foreign polices-which further reinforced Americas beliefs in its own uniqueness.

The Principles of American Foreign Policy:

These values, ideas, and beliefs that the United States has claimed to stand for in the world are emphasis on principles which are rooted in Democratic Idealism. We find assertions of "American exceptionalism" throughout U.S. history. Thomas Jefferson, the country's first secretary and its third president, characterized the new United States of America as such "the solitary republic of the world, the only monument of human rights...the sole depository of the sacred fire of freedom and self-government, from hence it is to be lighted up in other regions of the earth, if other regions shall ever become susceptible to its benign influence". (4) And then there was President Woodrow Wilson's famous declaration that U.S. entry into world I was intended "to make the world safe for democracy": "We shall fight for the things of which we have always carried nearest our hearts –for democracy, for the right of those who submit to authority to have a voice in their own government, for the rights and liberties of small nations, for a universal dominion of rights by such a concert of free peoples as shall bring peace and safety to all nations and make the world in itself at last free". (5) Idealism was also claimed by many a Cold War president, from Democrats such as John Kennedy with his inaugural address to "bear any burden, pay any price" to defend democracy and fight communism, to Republicans such as Ronald Reagan and his crusade against "the evil empire."(6)

Ideologies, Myths and American Foreign Policy:

Several factors have been combined to perpetuate certain myths and ideologies in America's internal affairs as well as its relations with other countries. These myths include the belief that everyone is equal, that hard work automatically leads to success, and that America is inherently an exceptional country. The extraordinary success achieved by the United States which did not develop a rigid class system, its expansion rapidly enough to allow Americans, especially those of European descent, to amass large fortunes relatively quickly, and to perpetuate the myth that anyone with ambition and the determination to work hard could become wealthy.

Generally, Americans have subscribed to a common ideology of Lockean liberalism. John Locke, having articulated a direct connection between the possession of property and political and social freedom, was embraced by the Founding Fathers and subsequent generation of Americans. Adam Smith as the founding father of the economic liberalism also had a great impact.

Another important factor due to which many beliefs and values were developed by the early Americans retains remarkable power in contemporary society, despite revolutionary changes in science and technology. The myth of frontier and America as a City on a Hill continues to provide the foundation upon which many U.S. foreign polices is based as well as the justification of them. According to the myth of the frontier, the conquest of the wilderness of Native Americans have been the means to the achievement of a nation identity, a democratic polity, an ever—expanding economy, dynamic and progressive civilization. Of course frontier was not only a myth but also a reality: the frontier was moving toward west over the North American continent until 1890.

The Shining city upon a hill, the phrase comes from the governor of the Massachusetts Bay Colony John Winthrop in 1630, who wrote it to describe America he imagined; "For we must consider that we shall be as a City Upon a Hill, the eyes of all people are upon us." Winthrop's imagery of the model Christian society as a city on a hill, taken from Matthew 5:14 became a motif that has inspired American literary and political thought into the 20th century. From Winthrop and the Puritans, America inherited the idea that in some way this land was to be an example and beacon of light to the rest of the world. (7) America as a City on a Hill underscored the United States' separation from the rest of the world as well as its role as a unique model for other countries to emulate.

Further augmenting ideology's influence in society has been the remarkable political and social stability of the United States. Relatively isolated from the turbulence of European troubles, unthreatened by its neighbors, and enjoying widespread consensus, America has never been forced to seriously examine most of its fundamental values and beliefs. While the Civil War, the civil rights movement, the Great Depression, and other major upheavals have led to an examination of certain values and beliefs, adjustments have been made largely within the existing political and cultural framework. Growing prosperity has dampened desires for social revolutions. Consequently, virtue and institutions have become interchangeably. Most Americans believe that the extraordinary economic and political success of their country demonstrates the virtue of its institutions. (8) Such values and beliefs became to have important consequences for foreign policy action by this new nation. Because the United States adopted a democratic political system, developed strong libertarian and egalitarian values domestically, and believed in the primacy of domestic over foreign policy, domestically, and believed in the primacy of domestic over foreign policy, two important foreign policy traditions quickly emerged: an emphasis on isolationism in affecting whether to be involved abroad and an emphasis on moral principle in shaping that involvement. Both traditions, moreover, were surely viewed as complementary to one another and were intended to assist in perpetuating unique American values: the former by reducing U.S. involvement in world affairs, and

particularly; the latter by justifying U.S. involvement abroad only for ethical reasons. At times, these two traditions pulled in different direction, but both came to dominate the foreign policy action of the new state. In fact the US never fully pursued the policy of isolation. More likely she only tried to keep to European powers out from the area she could control. When her power increased also the controlled are grew parallelly, first South and Central America, 1898 already Philippines, in the end of WW2 half of Europe, after 1990 the whole world.

The Isolationism in American Foreign Policy:

A belief in the importance of foreign policy has not as obvious as it seems today. During the eighteenth century, Americans took comfort in Tom Paine's 1776 call in Common Sense for North American colonies to separate themselves from a Europe constantly embroiled in nonsense quarrels and wars. One of the mainstays American diplomacy in the nineteenth century, the Monroe Doctrine (1823), rested on a belief that the United States should have as little as possible to do with the great power game of nations. (9)Throughout the greatest part of the history of this nation, in fact, isolationism best describes American's foreign approach by some important practical considerations. Firstly, the United States was separated geographically from Europe---the main arena of international politics in the eighteenth and nineteenth centuries---and from the rest of the world. Staying out of the affairs of other nations, therefore, seemed a practical course. Secondly, the United States was a young, weak country with a small army and a relatively large land mass, so seeking adversaries and potential conflicts abroad would hardly be prudent. Thirdly, domestic unity---a sense of nationalism ---was still limited and merited more attention than foreign policy. Finally, the overriding task of settling and modernizing the American continent provided reason enough to adopt an isolationist position. The Monroe Doctrine thus gave rise to the "two spheres" concept in American foreign policy by emphasizing the differences between the western and eastern hemispheres--- the New World versus the Old World. (10) As Washington had done earlier, Monroe's statement called for political noninvolvement in the affairs of Europe. But Monroe's message did more than Washington's; it specified that the U.S. policy of political noninvolvement in European affairs did not apply equally to Latin American

affairs. The message can be a valuable guide in understanding this country's isolationist orientation toward global affairs. The principles articulated in them generally reflected the diplomatic practices of the united states throughout much of the nineteenth century and into the twentieth, and his words became the basis of the nation's continuing foreign policy. (11)

Moral Principles in American Foreign Policy:

"The United States always wins the war and loses the Peace," runs a persistent popular complaint. The United States barely escaped the war of 1812 with its territory intact, and in Korea in the 1950s the nation was forced to settle for a stalemate on the battlefield. (12) At Paris in 1782, and again in 1898, American negotiators drove hard bargains to win notable diplomatic victories. Yet the myth persists, along with the equally erroneous American belief that they are a peaceful people. Their history is studded with conflict and violence. From the Revolution to the Cold War, Americans have been willing to fight for their interests, their beliefs, and their ambitions. The United States has gone to war for many objectives---- for independence in 1775, for honor and trade in 1812, for territory in 1846, for humanity and empire in 1898, for neutral human rights in 1917, and for national security in 1941. Since 1945 the nation has been engaged in two wars in Asia, a relatively brief but bloody struggle in Korea, and a longer and even more tragic encounter in Vietnam. And most recently, Americans fought against terrorism network in Afghanistan, and for both oil and the Wilsonian principles of collective security in the Persian Gulf. The most important two wars which led the United States as a superpower and committed itself to global involvement were the Spanish-American war, and World War2. Both wars were generally based on ethical standards and moral principles for humanity and national security. As a consequence, in the Spanish-American War of 1898, the United States had made its debut as a major power on the world stage, stripping Spain of its imperial holdings in the Caribbean and the Philippines. The United States grew even more assertive during the administration of Theodore Roosevelt, who served from 1901 to 1909. Roosevelt asserted American power in ways that would have been unimaginable just a few years earlier.

On the other hand, the United States emerged from World War 2 in an extremely advantageous position. Unlike most other industrialized nations, which had been weakened and, in some cases, devastated by the war, the United States had become much more powerful and prosperous, capable of setting the postwar agenda in the United Nations and in other international bodies. The United States was also the sole possessor of the atom bomb, a monopoly it would retain until 1949. As these two instances and others demonstrate, the United States has been reluctant to give up its isolationism and did so only for identifiable moral reasons. That is, the United States traditionally agreed to international involvement only in response to perceived violations of clearly established principles of international law and not to respond to the requirements of power politics, as many other states have done.

American Foreign Policy in The Middle East: 1914 –9/11

Americans, despite their pre-1945 lack of interest in the Middle East, soon came to recognize the region's importance. World War II wrought a revolution in American foreign policy, with Pearl Harbor and its aftermath thoroughly discrediting the isolationists who had kept the United States on the sidelines of world affairs during the 1930s. By 1945, most Americans, and nearly all American policy makers, believed that the United States must take an active part in keeping the peace in areas previously beyond the pale of official American concern. The Middle East, where peace chronically needed keeping, was one of those areas.

A Meeting of Two Worlds:

U.S. relations with the nations of the Middle East, covering the period 1914-2001and its aftermath. We begin in 1914 because that year marked the start of World War I, the conflict that resulted in the collapse of the Turkish Ottoman Empire, and thus in the emergence of many of the present-day states in the Middle East. World War I also was the event that drew the United States, for the first time, into great-power deliberations over the political fate of Middle Eastern countries. To be sure, the United States soon returned to its previous position of aloofness from Middle Eastern affairs, but in the 1940s it again became vitally interested in the political life of the Middle East, a posture it has maintained ever since. We end in 2001 and beyond because it was on September 11 of that year that the territory of the United States came under devastating attack, by a band of shadowy terrorists, most of them Saudis, presuming to act on behalf of an aggrieved Muslim world. This attack put an end to the sense of physical security and impregnability that American had experienced for most of the nation's history.

The eight and a half decades laying between these two milestones represent a remarkable transformation in America's role in the Middle East, from a rising power with enormous potential for world leadership, but with little official interest in the political fate of the Middle East, to a world colossus so prominent in the political, economic, and cultural life of the Middle East that it was the unquestioned target of those bent on attacking the west for its perceived offensive against Islam. Although the structure of the thesis is mainly chronological, four central themes recur throughout the thesis.

The first theme is the growing involvement of the United States in the of the affairs of the Middle East, a consequence of America's increasing global power. In the first four decades of the twentieth century, U.S. interests in the Middle East were almost entirely missionary, philanthropic, educational, and commercial. A brief exception to this rule was the flurry of activity immediately following World War 1, when President Woodrow Wilson became involved in the postwar political settlement in the Middle East. Wilson's vision was quickly rejected by the American body politic, and in the 1920s and 1930s, the United States reverted to a position of political aloofness from the affairs of most foreign countries, including those of the Middle East.

All this started to change with America's entry into World War 2, which caused U.S. officials, for the first time, to see the geopolitical orientation of the Middle East as vital to American national security. During the war, U.S. military forces occupied large portions of the Middle East, turning Iran into a corridor for supplying the Soviet Union, and North Africa into a staging area for invading fascist Italy. After 1945, the Middle East remained vital to U.S. security, both as a staging area for a possible war against the Soviet Union, America's new adversary, and as a source of oil for Western Europe and Japan, America's new Cold War allies.

The United States did not, however, begin the postwar period as the pre-eminent Western power in the Middle East; that distinction belonged to Great Britain, which had long been an imperial power in the region. For the first decade of the Cold War era, the United States generally supported Britain's position as the Western standard-bearer in the Middle East. But following the Suez crisis of 1956 - which demonstrated that Britain was no longer up to the job—Washington stepped in to take London's place.

A far more hostile contender for Middle Eastern influence (at least as far as the United States was concerned) was the Soviet Union, whose territory was adjusted to that of several Middle Eastern states. For the Soviet Union vied for political and strategic advantage in the Middle East. In the mid-1970s, however, the Soviet position in the region began to decline, foreshadowing, and in a small way contributing to, the demise of the Soviet system in the early 1990s. With the end of the Cold War, the United States has emerged as the sole remaining superpower, wielding unparalleled power and influence over Middle Eastern affairs.

The second theme is Middle Easterners' ongoing quest for political independence and self-mastery. In the early decades of the twentieth century, Turks, Arabs, Jews, Iranians, and Kurds sought to gain political control over portion of the region, often in opposition to the imperial agendas of European powers. By mid-century, most of these groups, with some important exceptions, had succeeded in establishing formal national independence, but Middle Easterners remained preoccupied with combating external domination, real and perceived.

After 1945, as the United States grew more involved in the region's affairs, it increasingly became the object of indigenous resentment. In Iran and the Arab world in the 1950s and 1960s, secular nationalists' resisted American pressure to side with the West against the Soviet Union, insisting on their right to enjoy profitable relations with Cold War blocs. Arab nationalists, in particular, tried to defeat or contain Israel, which they saw as an instrument of Western power. By the 1970s, secular nationalism was a declining force in Arab and Iranian affairs, increasingly giving way to political Islam, whose rejection of Western influence was far more profound. In the decades since, Islamists have been generally unsuccessful at seizing state power (the Iranian revolution is the major exception to this rule), but they posed a formidable challenge both to the United States and to existing regimes in the region.

Of all the Middle Eastern nations, Israel and Turkey have enjoyed the closest relations to the United States with Jordan, Saudi Arabia too. Israel has long had a special relationship with the United States, a friendship borne of sentiment, cultural affinity, domestic politics, and strategic calculation. Turkey is the only Middle Eastern member of NATO, an alliance it joined in the early 1950s. Yet these countries, too, have sometimes chafed under Washington's restraints on their freedom of action. Israel's military operations against neighboring Arab countries, and its occupation of Arab lands taken in the Six-Day War of 1967, have frequently aroused Washington's ire, though such criticism has grown milder in recent years. Turkey's attempt to put down internal Kurdish rebellions, or to limit the activities of Kurds in neighboring countries like Iraq, have also elicited American criticism occasionally.

Both Jordan and Saudi Arabia have a special relation with the Western countries in general and the United States in particular. Saudi Arabia has a historic and strategic relations with Americans because the oil and geographical location in the Middle East, adding to its value to the Muslim world. On the other hand, Jordan also has special considerations to the Americans; it considers the geographical key for Gulf countries and its major role for protection Israeli borders.

The third theme is the difficulty the United States has experienced in balancing among diverse, and sometimes conflicting, interests and objectives in the Middle East. During World War 1, Woodrow Wilson championed the principle of national selfdetermination, showing little sympathy for Britain's and France's imperial ambitions in the Middle East. Once the war ended, however, Wilson found that he needed British and French cooperation on other matters, so he allowed those two countries to continue to dominate the Middle East under the guise of League of Nations mandates. During World War II, U.S. officials had genuine sympathy for the nationalist aspirations of colonial peoples throughout the world. But in the Middle East, as elsewhere, Washington invariably suppressed that sympathy when it conflicted with the successful prosecution of the war.

After 1945, America's primary objectives in the region were securing Western access to Middle Eastern oil, preventing the Soviet Union from reaping political or strategic advantages in the area, and ensuring Israel's security. Israel's security became an American concern actually later, basically with the Six Days War of 1967. Pursuing the last of these objectives often complicated the pursuit of the other two. Washington's close relations with Israel generated anti-American sentiment in the Arab world, providing the Soviet Union with opportunities to increase its political influence in the region. A similar conflict of objectives occurred during the Arab-Israeli War of 1973, when President Richard M. Nixon airlifted military supplies to Israel to keep it from suffering a military defeat at the hands of Syria and Egypt. Nixon's airlift deeply angered the Arab World, and a number of oil-producing Arab states retaliated by imposing an embargo on oil shipments to the United States, causing major dislocations in the global economy.

As the Cold War drew to an end, the imperative of containing the Soviet Union gave way to two new objectives: combating international terrorism and preventing rogue states—like Libya, Iran, and Iraq—from challenging U.S. policies in the region. Both of these objectives acquired fresh urgency following the terrorist attack of September 11, but Americans disagreed over whether the two goals could, or should, be pursued simultaneously. While President George W. Bush argued that the necessity of disarming Iraq (and perhaps overthrowing its government as well) could not be separated from the effort to defeat Osama bin Laden's al-Qa'ida network, others insisted that Bush's preoccupation with Iraq was diverting precious energy and resources from the war against al-Qa'ida. As in previous decades, Washington could find no easy formulas for pursuing its diverse objectives in the Middle East.

The fourth and final theme is the ever-growing antagonism between Americans and Middle Easterners, one of the most striking —and tragic— transformations to have occurred in the first four decades of the twentieth century, the United States had a relatively benign reputation among Middle Easterners, who appreciated that the United States had no imperial ambitions in the Middle East, and who were grateful for the educational, philanthropic, and humanitarian services Americans provided in the region.

At mid-century, however, as the United States emerged as a global superpower, much of that goodwill began turning into resentment. The United States played a key role in bringing the state of Israel into being, a development that infuriated the Arab World, especially as it resulted in the uprooting of an existing Palestinian Arab society. America never regained the Arab goodwill it had enjoyed prior to Israel's creation. In more recent decades, as Washington has enclosed Israel in an ever tighter embrace--essentially underwriting its continuing occupation of Arab lands — Arab anger has turned increasingly bitter, occasionally finding outlet in terrorist violence. Further to the east, U.S. support for the authoritarian Shah of Iran antagonized two generations of Iranians, fueling an anti—Western and anti—American revolution that would challenge and complicate U.S. policy for decades.

The attacks of September 11 served as a wake-up call, of course by alerting ordinary Americans to the existence of a shadowy network of terrorists — transnational, but largely emanating from the Middle East — committed to the destruction of the United States and its allies, and second by calling attention to a dramatic rise in anti-American sentiment throughout the Arab and Muslim worlds, as documented by numerous public opinion surveys conducted in those regions in the months following 9/11. In explaining their negative views of the United States, respondents cited America's alliance with Israel, its support for authoritarian regimes in the Middle East, and its increasing willingness to use military force in the regions.

On the American side, one can also detect a rising tide of suspicion and anger directed at the dominant cultures of the Middle East. Orientalist stereotypes of Arabs and Muslims have long proliferated in American culture, but in the early years of the twentieth century those images were often benign, romanticizing Middle Easterners and their way of life as often as they vilified them. It was only in later years, as the substance of U.S.-Middle Eastern relations grew angrier and more violent, that popular images of Middle Easterners became uniformly threatening. For a quarter century prior to September 11, the figure of the Arabs or Muslims terrorist — bent on attacking American society at its most vulnerable points — was a stock character in American popular culture. One of the many secondary tragedies of September 11 was that the attacks so vividly confirmed this frightening image, making it harder for Americans to see Middle Easterners in anything but the most threatening light.

There are, of course, some important exceptions to the general rule of growing mutual antagonism between Americans and Middle Easterners. The state of Israel has always been popular among Americans, not just with American Jews, who see Israel as a haven and homeland for their co-religionists the world over, but with many non-Jews as well, who see in the founding of the Jewish state a heroic re-enactment of America's own pioneer origins. It's also true that Washington enjoys close and cooperative relations with numerous other Middle Eastern governments, though increasingly, in many cases, that cooperation has flown in the face of popular opinion in the region.

There are numerous other ways, of course, in which Americans and Middle Easterners have moved closer to each other, achieving a level of mutual understanding that would have been impossible a few decades earlier. Tens of thousands of Americans have lived and worked in the Middle East, and hundreds of thousands of Middle Easterners have immigrated to the United States, altering the texture of American cultural life. Islam has become one of the major religions in the United States, and is routinely recognized as such in official functions and ceremonies. In Middle Eastern countries, meanwhile American popular culture is widely consumed, admired and emulated.

So perhaps it would more accurate to say that Americans and Middle Easterners have drawn ever closer to each other in recent years and that their increasing proximity has led to simultaneous increases in both conflict and cooperation, in both enmity and understanding. Yet it's hard to avoid the conclusion that, in the aftermath of September 11, the negative impressions significantly outweigh the positive ones. (13)

Those are the main themes that will be recurring throughout the parts and chapters of the thesis within values context .So; we'll see into the next first chapter, in what three issues forced Americans to pay closer attention to Middle Eastern affairs during World War 1.

The Structure of the Thesis:

This thesis consists of main three chapters, the first one analysis the effects of two important traditions on American foreign policy towards the Middle East: the commitment to isolationism and the reliance on moral principles as important foreign policy guides. In chapter two, we focus on the development of American globalism in the immediate post-World War 2 years and how America's beliefs about the events in the Middle East changed sharply. In the last chapter, we survey how the American people and leaders tried to adopt foreign policy values that would allow it to address the significant transformations that had taken place since the collapse of the Communism till to the shock of September 11 and then the declaration war on terrorism.

The Aim of the Thesis:

The importance of the values and beliefs is useful only within the context of actual foreign policy behavior. Thus, as an aid in appreciating how values and beliefs have shaped American foreign policy, we provide a narrative of American foreign policy actions toward the Middle East area that reflect the underlying belief system during various periods of U.S. diplomatic history. This study, too, demonstrates that the American presidents' from Wilson to George W. Bush personalities help to determine which aspects of U.S. culture are emphasized, and, consequently, influence the choice of foreign policy instruments. Leaders such as Jimmy Carter who transcend racial and ethnic boundaries at home are generally empathetic toward countries that are culturally distant from America, and relatively predisposed to resolve conflicts with them through negotiations. Carter's ability to empathize with both the Israelis and the Arabs was a major factor in the success of the Camp David negotiations. Carter represents that component of the culture that downplays the of force. Ronald Regan and George Bush, on the other hand, reacted militarily to perceived Third World including the Middle East challenges to American interests, to demonstrate the country's resolve and to punish evil transgressors. Clinton, reflecting in part his generation's ambivalence toward war, has adopted policies which, while ambiguous, lean toward negotiations to settle problems. Despite their divergent approaches, Carter, Regan, Bush, Clinton, and Bush, the son, have appealed to different aspects of the nation's complex and inconsistent culture to obtain support for their methods of conflict resolution. But most policymakers are influenced by the dominant culture, which often favors using violence to protect U.S. interests. It is our hope that through illustrations of values, beliefs, and actions, the reader will come away better able to interpret the cultural effects in foreign policy of the United States towards the Middle East.

This thesis is also intended to portray how values and beliefs toward foreign affairs have changed over the course of the history of the American Republic and how U.S. foreign policy toward the Middle East within values contexts has thus changed from the World War 1 years through the shock of September 11 attacks and beyond.

Notes:

- James, M. McCormick, (author) American Foreign Policy & Process. F.E. Peacock Publishers, Inc. Iowa State University. (February 1998). p. 6.
 - 2- Evarts Seelye Scudder, The Monroe Doctrine And World Peace, Port Washington, NY: Kennikat Press, 1972, p. 19.
 - 3- Jerry Resler, "Living On: As Model Would Please Founder" Milwaukee Sentinel, July 4, 1989, part 4, p. 1.
 - Quoted in David C. Hendrickson, "Thomas Jefferson And Foreign Policy,"
 Foreign Affairs 69, Foreign Affairs No: 69 Spring 1990 p. 136.
 - 5- Robert H. Ferrell, American Diplomacy, A History New York: W.W. Norton & Co., Inc., 1975, pp. 456-462.
 - 6- Richard J.Payne, The Clash With Distant Cultures Values, Interests, And Force In American Foreign Policy. State University Of New York Press, Albany. 1995 State University Of New York. USA. p. 38.
 - 7- http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/John_Winthrop. Visited on 2/10/2004.
 - 8- Payne, Ibid., pp. 21-22.
 - 9- Robert D. Schulzinger, U.S. Diplomacy Since 1900. Fourth Edition. Oxford University Press Inc, USA June 9, 1994. p.8.
 - 10-Dexter Perkins, The Evolution Of American Foreign Policy, 2 nd ed. (New York: Oxford University Press, 1966), pp. 33-38.
 - 11- McCormick, Ibid., p. 14.
 - H.W.Brands, Into The Labyrinth, The United States And The Middle East, 1945-1993, (Professor of History) Texas A&M University 1993. p. ix.
 - 13-Salim Yaqub, The United States And The Middle East: 1914 To 9/11, University of Chicago, January, 2002. pp. 11-17.

XXI

Chapter 1: America's Traditions In Foreign Policy: Isolationism And Moral Principles.

1.1. Wilson and The breakup of The Ottoman Empire

Throughout World War 1, the U.S. government saw events in the Middle East as a sideshow to the main action in Europe. But there were three main issues that forced the United States to pay close attention to the region. These were the Armenian question. Zionism, and European imperialism, each of these three issues would occupy the United States in the immediate postwar period as well.

Following World War I, both Democrats and Republicans give moral support to the independence movements throughout Europe. The Democrat platform of 1920 expresses support for Irish "national self-determination" support for efforts by the Armenians "to establish and maintain a government of their own," and "active sympathy with the people of China, Czechoslovakia, Finland, Poland, Persia, Yugoslavia and others who have recently established representative governments and who are striving to develop the institutions of Democracy." The Democrats, under President Woodrow Wilson, seek a popular and congressional mandate for active intervention in Armenia. Republicans "sympathize" with the Armenians but oppose intervention, using their 1920 party platform to describe Wilson's efforts at intervention as disregard of the lives of American boys or of American interest." (1)

1.1.1 Armenian Cause:

Let's look at the Armenian question first. The Armenians were a Christian people whose ancient homeland had been swallowed up by Ottoman Empire and Russia. In 1914, about two million Armenians lived in Ottoman Empire, mostly in the east. The Turkish government's attack on its Armenian population was at least at first, a by – product of warfare on the Turco—Russia front. After entering the war in late 1914, the Ottoman Empire attempted to invade the Russian-controlled Caucasus. The offensive was a fiasco the Russian not only repelled the advance but launched an invasion of their own into eastern Anatolia. The Russian counter- offensive was aided by some of the Armenians living in eastern Anatolia. (2)

1.1.2. Armenians and the Ottoman Point of View:

There are two totally different views on the Armenian issue during the First World War. The first one stresses that the Turks had a brutal campaign against the Armenians. In the areas of eastern Anatolia still under government control, Turkish authorities rounded up all the Armenians they could find and forced them to march into the interior of Eastern Anatolian lands, where they could no longer assist the Russian invaders, In numerous instances, Ottoman soldiers and police summarily executed all Armenians males over fifteen years of age; women and girls were raped and sometimes murdered as well many others perished on the month-long trek into the interior, falling victim to disease, starvation, exposure, or attacks by roaming bandits. Reliable figures are elusive, but apparently over one million Armenians died as a result of Ottoman's anti-Armenian campaign. (3)

On the contrary, and according to the Ottoman Turkish and other neutral sources had claimed that not more than 300,000 Turkish Armenian casualties between 1914 to 1916 during the First World War. (4) Some of the deaths were due to epidemics, some were due to climatic factors, and some were due to the hardships suffered during the journey of their relocation by ottoman troops. The Ministry of the Interior decided to relocate the Armenians people, because they always start a rebellion where there are large Armenian communities, so if the Armenians could be relocated in such away that they would not from large communities, but would live in a small groups far frm ach other, then the chance of organizing a rebellion would disappear.(5) The Armenian rebellion against Ottoman in most of the Anatolia's areas which it caused bad effects on the efforts of Ottoman troops war's operations during the World War 1, which are designed for the benefit of protecting the state's security and existence. (6) Moreover, Some were due to attacks, because officials did not protect them or because some officials engaged in illegal acts. Also, many died during the rebellions or the band fights started in 1914 even before the war, and continued after the relocation decision was made until 1916. Many others died while fighting against the Turks in the Russian Army which

they joined as volunteers. The Armenians were forced to emigrate because they had joined the ranks of the enemy. Turkey did not kill them, but relocated them, as it was impossible to adopt a better solution under the circumstances, it cannot be accepted that those who died because they were unable to resist the hardships of the journey were killed by the Turks. (7)

American missionaries in Ottoman Empire lands played a key role in addressing this humanitarian catastrophe, establishing temporary hospitals and shelters and distributing food among the starving refugees. In the United States, missionary organizations conducted a massive campaign to call attention to the Armenians' plight and solicit donations for their relief. From 1915 to 1919, the campaign raised over \$30 million, a huge sum in those days. (8)

For the most part, missionaries focused on the plight of the suffering Armenians, rather than on the depravity of their Ottoman tormentors. Inevitably, however, the Armenian issue stirred up deep anti-Ottoman and anti-Muslim hostility in the United States, perpetuating long-standing stereotypes about oriental despotism. All too often Americans viewed the situation as the political dimension of the Armenian crisis, as well as the fact that the war had made victims of many Ottoman Muslim as well.

1.1.3. The Cause of Zionism

The second issue that drew the United States into Middle Eastern affairs was Zionism. Since the late-nineteenth century, European Jews had been settling in Palestine, pursuing the Zionist dream of building a homeland for the scattered Jews of the world. Although some early Zionist favored establishing a Jewish state in Uganda, which was then a British colony, most Zionists wished to establish their state in Palestine, the site of the ancient kingdom of Israel and the spiritual and cultural homeland for much of the Jewish Diaspora. In 1917, a Zionist leader named Chaim Weitzman lobbied the British government to make a public statement supporting the Zionist project in Palestine. Such a statement, Weitzman said, could greatly aid the British war effort. (9)

The British government accepted Weitzman's argument that supporting the Zionist program would aid the allied war effort. The British also calculated that sponsoring a Jewish homeland would serve their strategic interests in the postwar period.

A friendly Jewish state would provide the British with a foothold in the Middle East, helping them gain control over the communication and transportation lines between British-occupied Egypt and British-occupied India.

Accordingly, in November 1917, the British Foreign Secretary Arthur Balfour issued a public statement declaring that the British government viewed with favor the establishment in Palestine of a national home for the Jewish people. The so-called Balfour Declaration did not give the Zionists everything they wanted. Instead of a Jewish state, it called for a national home, and what that precisely meant was unclear. The declaration also indicated that this national home would be in Palestine, rather than comprising the whole of it. Still, getting a power of Britain's stature to issue such a statement was a major achievement, and the Zionists were overjoyed. (10)

The U.S. government played a small role in the issuing of the Balfour Declaration. America entered the First World War in the spring of 1917, just about the time that Chaim Weitzman started lobbying the British government to issue a pro-Zionist statement. Now that the U.S. was a belligerent, Weitzman wanted an American endorsement of Zionism as well. He enlisted the help of the American lawyer Louis Brandeis, a past president of the Zionist organization of America who had recently become the first Jewish justice to sit in the U.S. Supreme Court. Brandeis, a friend and advisor to Woodrow Wilson, lobbied the president to give his support to the pro-Zionist statement that Balfour was preparing to deliver. (11)

In endorsing the Balfour Declaration, President Wilson, the son of a Presbyterian minister, was sympathetic to Zionism. "To think," he told a prominent American rabbi, "that I the son of the manse should be able to help restore the Holy Land to its people." {12} But the peacemakers postponed a decision. In 1920, at a separate conference, the British got the Palestinian mandate (a form of trusteeship) to carry out the Balfour Declaration. Palestinian Arabs were already rioting against the Jews Wilson apparently gave little consideration to the possibility that establishing a "national home for the Jewish people in Palestine" might conflict with the concept of national self-determination, the principle that Wilson would soon present to the world as an indispensable ingredient in a just and stable world order. (13)

4

1.1.4. European Imperialism:

The third issue that drew the Wilson administration into Middle Eastern affairs was European imperialism. Disillusioned by the standard Old World power plays during and after the Great War, President Wilson began, writes Dr. LaFeber, to conspicuously formalize unilateralism as American policy. Wilson saw that the European Allies would not embrace his universal values of freedom and self-determination – his justification for entering the war. Instead they characteristically sought to exploit the vanquished powers' weakness to fashion geopolitical circumstances according to "their static economic and political systems." Consequently, Wilson believed that America should be prepared to "act on its own" if its exceptionalist principles were to "become universal." Otherwise U.S. foreign policy would be "compromised by a world that was considered old in more ways than one" (Lakebed 32).

The American people also became disillusioned in their own way with the Great War's aftermath, but did not embrace the Wilsonian dream of making the world 'safe for democracy.' America instead sought to wash its hands of the outside world altogether. Consequently, the U.S. retreated inward – playing little if any part in using the "reality of its growing power" to real effect internationally. Hope against hope, America pursued a return to a mythical era of insulation from outside entanglements. In so doing, the "United States contributed indirectly to the inevitability of World War II twenty years later" (Palliser 28). In the very same month that Balfour issued his declaration, November 1917, the Bolsheviks seized power in Moscow. The Bolsheviks denounced World War 1 as an imperialist conflict and, to prove their claim, published a document discovered in the Czech archives detailing a secret 1916 agreement between Britain and France, the Sykes-Picot Agreement, a postwar plan whereby Britain and France would carve up the territory of the Ottoman Empire and add it to their own empires.

The revelation of Sykes-Picot posed a problem for Wilson, who, since taking America into the war, had been trying to portray the conflict as a struggle for freedom and democracy. In January 1918, Wilson made a speech to Congress in which he outlined his own terms for ending the war. These terms were known collectively as the Fourteen Points to answer the Bolshevik critique. He hoped to convince the nations and peoples of the world that the war was about something other than imperialist spoils and had a higher political and moral purpose. Wilson said that Turkey proper should remain a sovereign state, but that the empire non-Turkish components should be assured "an absolutely unmolested opportunity of autonomous development." (13)

Immediately after the war, U.S. Policy toward the Middle East continued to be defined by the same three issues, European imperialism, Zionism, and the Armenian question. Each of these issues revealed both the power and the limitations of Wilson's conception of national self-determination. The issues of European imperialism and Zionism arose simultaneously in 1919, when Wilson sent a special commission to the Middle East, known as the King-Crane Commission, to ascertain the political aspirations of the native inhabitants. The King-Crane Commission reached two major conclusions. The first conclusion concerned Syria; it found that the people of Syria were implacably opposed to the establishment of French mandate over Syria. The Syrians first choice was immediate Syrian independence, failing that, they preferred an American mandate over Syria, with a British mandate coming in as a distant third choice. French mandate, however, was out of the question. (14)

The commission second finding concerned the fate of Palestine; it concluded that the Zionism program could not be implemented without resulting in the "complete disposition of the present non-Jewish inhabitants of Palestine." This would be a "gross violation" of the principle of national self-determination. (15) At San Remo, the victorious European powers decided to give France a single mandate over Syria and Lebanon and to give Britain separate mandates over Iraq, Transjordan, and Palestine. Included in the British mandate was the obligation to implement the Balfour Declaration. These mandates would operate under the auspices of the League of Nations, the international organization created by the Treaty of Versailles. Of all Arab nations lying east of Egypt, only Saudi Arabia was to receive immediate independence.

The decisions made at San Remo caused shock and dismay throughout the Arab Middle East. To most politically conscious Arabs, San Remo represented a disgraceful reneging on previous Western pledges of support for Arab independence, be they Britain's promises to Sherif Hussein, or Woodrow Wilson's soaring rhetoric of national self-determination. The Palestinians and the Syrians had clearly communicated their opposition to the Balfour Declaration and to French mandate over Syria, and yet both projects were being imposed on them anyway. Not for the last time, the Western powers were accused of thwarting the basic political aspirations of the Arab people.

Shortly after the mandate system was first proposed, Britain and France began pressuring the United States to assume two mandates in Turkish territory. The first over Constantinople and the Turkish straits, which serve as a passageway from the Black Sea to the Mediterranean, the second over a separate Armenian republic to the east, which declared its independence during the war. Because both Britain and France were afraid that Russia, now under Bolshevik leadership, might take advantage of Turkey's weakened state and start encroaching on the Middle East, allied control over Armenia and the straits would help prevent such expansion. Giving the mandates to the United States, which assumed to be free of imperial ambition in this region, seemed to be the best way around the problem. (16)

Wilson steered clear of Constantinople and the straits, but he did request U.S. Senate approval for an Armenian mandate. The U.S. Senate rejected this proposal, along with Wilson's more general vision of active American involvement in world affairs. With the United States refusing to assume the Turkish mandates, the burden reverted to Britain and France. Yet neither Britain nor France had the stomach for the task, which could not be accomplished without an indefinite and draining commitment of forces. For although Turkey had accepted the loss of its empire, it was determined at all to resist any encroachments on Turkey proper. The allies abandoned the proposed Turkish mandates and, in late 1920, quietly stood by as Turkey defeated the forces of the Armenian republic, whose territory was absorbed by Turkey and the Soviet Union.

Britain and France continued to occupy Constantinople and the Turkish straits for another couple years, but their presence was strongly resisted by an uprising within the Turkish military led by a dynamic young officer named Mustafa Kemal. In 1923, the allies signed a new treaty with Turkey, the treaty of Lausanne, which finally freed Turkey of allied occupation. By now, Mustafa Kemal had become Turkey's de facto leader. In late 1923, a national assembly loyal to Kemal convened and formally abolished the

7

Ottoman Sultanate and declared Turkey a republic .Kemal later became president of Turkey, a position he would hold until his death in 1938. (17)

Also in 1922, the British and French mandates were formally established in the Middle East, under the auspices of the newly created League of Nations. As previously agreed, Britain got mandates over Iraq, Palestine, and Transjordan, while France was entrusted with Syria and Lebanon. In Palestine, the British began preparing the ground for an eventual Jewish homeland, facilitating the creation of Zionist state-building institutions and allowing a regular influx of European Jews to immigrate to the country. The postwar settlement that emerged in 1922 is of crucial importance since it established territorial boundaries that, with few exceptions, would become permanent frontiers. The European imperial powers would eventually relinquish their control over the Middle East, but the lines they drew remain with us today.

In all of these developments, the U.S. government had no official involvement, and not even much interest. For, by the start of the 1920s, the American body politics had rejected Wilson's vision of active U.S. involvement in international politics, returning to a posture of political aloofness. But, as we shall see in the next, this isolationist stance extended only to political matters. In an economic sense—and, to some extent, a cultural one—Americans would find themselves bound up as never before in the affairs of the Middle East. Also we'll look at the events of World War 11, which catapulted the United States into superpower status, with profound and lasting implications for U.S. relations with the Middle East.

1.2. The United States and the Middle East in the Interwar Period and During World War II

As we saw law in the last, World War I brought about the collapse of the Ottoman Empire. The empire's non-Turkish holdings were stripped away, and Turkey emerged as a modern republic under the leadership of Mustafa Kemal, who served as president until his death in 1938. Some years after taking office (1934), Kemal was given the surname Atatürk, which means "father of the Turks." In the 1920s and 1930s, Atatürk launched a remarkably ambitious campaign to recast Turkey as a modern, westernized nation. He

undertook social and educational programs aimed at de-emphasizing Turkey's Middle Eastern and Islamic heritage, in favor of secularism and Turkish nationalism. (19)

The Arab nations that were newly freed from Ottoman control found themselves under the authority of the League of Nations mandates. France got a single mandate over Syria and Lebanon that remained in place until World War 2, while Britain received separate mandates over Iraq, Transjordan, and Palestine. Iraq was granted formal independence in 1932, though Britain continued to exercise de facto control over Iraqi decision-making. A similar sort of "independence" would have been arranged for Transjordan, though that wouldn't come to pass until 1946. In Palestine, Britain set about the task of implementing the Balfour Declaration, assisting with the establishment of Jewish state-building institutions and permitting a regular flow of European Jews to enter the country, except during the World War. Egypt had not been placed under a formal mandate, but it remained subject to military occupation by Britain. The British officially recognized Egypt as an independent nation but continued to exert de facto control over its government.

On the other side of the former Ottoman Empire was Iran. This was formally independent, but had long been dominated by Russia and Britain. In the early 1920s, an army officer named Reza Khan took power in a coup and shortly thereafter crowned himself the monarch of Iran, taking the name Reza Shah Pahlavi. Somewhat like Atatürk, though on a less ambitious scale, Reza Shah sought to modernize, Westernize, and secularize Iranian society. With that background out of the way, let's look at the United States during the interwar period, and how events and images from the Middle East helped shape American society and culture. (20)

1.2.1. National Origins Act:

The Republican administrations of the 1920s understood that the American public had a low tolerance for international activism. Washington refrained from taking bold actions in its own right and instead used the private sector as an instrument of policy If, for example, the U.S. government decided that a particular country was in need of financial aid, it would encourage American bankers to extend loans to that country, rather than asking Congress to appropriate foreign aid. Congress, too, reflected the public's isolationist mood by passing the National Origins Act of 1924, which limited or prohibited immigration into the United States from places other than Northern and Western Europe. (21) This law was imposed restrictions on future immigration to the United States based on nationality. Each nationality was given a quota based on its percentage of the U.S. population back in 1890. Obviously, this strongly favored those ethnic groups that already comprised the largest percentage of the population, northern European Protestant, while discriminating against those of eastern or southern European origin. The National Origins Act was even harder on people from East Asia, who were barred from entering the country altogether. These restrictive immigration policies would remain substantially in place until the mid-1960s. (22)

For the purpose of the National Origins Act, Middle Easterners were officially regarded as white, so they were not excluded outright in the same way that East Asians were. Official whiteness did not, of course, spare Middle Easterners from the quota system, and because people of Middle Eastern origin represented such a small percentage of the U.S. population in 1980, immigration from that region was locked in at a very low level. Not until after the immigration reforms of the mid-1960s would the United States experience the massive influx of Middle Eastern immigrants that has done so much to alter the texture of American life. (23)

In the areas of technology and mass culture, however Americans were becoming more, not less, connected to the outside world. Radio and cinema made sounds and images from faraway lands accessible to Americans everywhere; another reason for the growing cosmopolitanism of American culture was the recent experience of the world war. For a brief but vivid period, hundreds of thousands of Americans—soldiers, sailors, engineers, diplomats, reporters—had traveled abroad for the first time, and American newspapers had been full of lively dispatches about battles, peace conferences, revolutions, epidemics, and famines in faraway lands. To be sure, the war and its aftermath caused millions of Americans to turn away in disgust, to want nothing to do with such a dangerous and messy world, but it also created a new awareness of international events that could be wiped away. (24)

1.2.2. Lawrence of Arabia Inside American Culture:

One part of the world that World War 1 opened up to ordinary Americans was the Middle East, especially the Arab world. During the war, a number of Arab tribes under the leadership of Sharif Hussein of Mecca had mounted an uprising against the Turks, mainly in the deserts of present-day Syria, Jordan, and northern Saudi Arabia. (25) Out of this uprising grew the romantic myth of Lawrence of Arabia. Colonel T.E. Lawrence was a British army intelligence officer sent by his government to the Arabian Desert to help train and advice the Arab tribes taking part to the revolt. In the latter stages of the war, Lawrence was discovered by an American publicist named Lowell Thomas, who traveled to Arabia and spent a few months in Lawrence's company. After the war, Thomas put together a multimedia presentation about Lawrence's exploits that was shown in theatres and lecture halls throughout the English-speaking world. (26)

Lawrence of Arabia became a huge celebrity in the United States, his fame rivaling that of Charles Lindbergh. Lawrence's celebrity was partly responsible for launching an Arabian craze in the 1920s, which had hip young Americans affecting Arabstyle dress, crooning love ballads like "The Sheik of Araby," and gyrating to the "hootchie-cootchie," a sexually suggestive dance meant to approximate Middle Easter belly-dancing. Americans also flocked to "sun and sand" movies, in which swashbuckling heroes rode, fought, and romanced their way across the deserts of Arabia and North Africa. In the 1920s, nearly 90 movies with Arabian themes were produced in the United States. The biggest star of this genre was an Italian-American actor named Rudolph Valentino, whose elegant gestures and smoldering good looks generated a huge, devoted following, consisting mainly of teenaged girls and young women. (27)

To be sure, during the interwar years, America's engagement with Middle Eastern themes was not entirely frivolous; it had its serious side as well. This was especially true in the 1930s, when some of the concerns that would define the post-World War 11 period began forcing Americans, once again, to pay attention to overseas events. As we'll see in future chapters, after World War II, U.S. policy toward the Middle East would often center on three major issues: Zionism, oil, and the Cold War. Two of those issues, Zionism and oil, began to impose themselves on American consciousness in the 1930s, promoting a re-engagement with international affairs. Let's look at Zionism first.

1.2.3. The Balfour Declaration:

During World War 1, the Zionist movement had grown rapidly in the United States, after the war, however, American Zionism declined. The improvement of living conditions for Middle Eastern Jews following the end of the war, combined with the issuing of the Balfour Declaration in 1917, convinced many American Zionists that their work was done. The onset of the Great Depression in the early 1930s brought about a further decline in American Zionism. Few American Jews had the resources to devote to Zionist activities. (28)

All this started to change in 1933, when Hitler came to power and began persecuting German Jews. Like their counterparts in Europe and Palestine, American Zionist pressured Britain to increase the number of European Jews it allowed to enter Palestine each year. Initially, Britain responded favorably to this pressure, significantly increasing the annual quota of European immigrants into Palestine. Then, just as the plight of German Jews was becoming truly desperate, following the Kristallnacht attacks of 1938, Britain began to rethink the wisdom of creating a Jewish state in Palestine. (29)

1.2.4. White Paper:

In 1939, Britain issued a new policy statement known as the White Paper. This issue placed strict limits on the number of Jews admitted into Palestine each year and announced that Jewish immigration would end entirely in a few years' time. It also called for the regulation of land sales to Zionist institutions and individuals. Thus, just as the world was to plunge into another world war, the Zionist movement appeared to have suffered a crippling blow. During the ensuring war, even as it supported Britain in the struggle against the Nazis, the Zionist movement, whether in Palestine, Britain, or America, would bitterly oppose Britain's stance on Palestine. As David Ben-Gurion, the leader of the Zionist movement in Palestine and later the first prime minister of Israel, put it at the time, Zionist would "fight the war as if there were no White Paper, and fight the White paper as if there were no war. (30)

1.2. 4. Oil:

The second major issue that drew Americans into Middle Eastern affairs was oil. The growing importance of the automobile dramatically increased America's reliance on foreign oil. By the 1920s American oil companies were launched on an intensive search for reliable overseas reserves. In 1928, a consortium of American oil companies signed an agreement with other three oil companies—one British, one French, and one Dutch whereby all four parties pledged to cooperate with one another in exploring for oil in the lands of the former Ottoman Empire. The Red Line Agreement made it possible for American oil companies to extract oil from Iraq, at that time, the only country in the former Ottoman Empire with large, proven oil reserves. (31)

In the early 1930s, King Ibn Saud of Saudi Arabia permitted a team of American geologists to conduct a survey of his kingdom. On the basis of this survey, an American oil company, Standard Oil of California (SOCAL), put in a bid with the Saudi government for an oil concession, which was granted in 1933. The American oil companies had the favored position and were able to enjoy a virtual monopoly on Saudi oil. Given the magnitude of Saudi reserves and their significance for American economic and strategic security, it was only a matter of time before the U.S. government stepped in to actively protect the American oil companies' concession. This would start to happen in a significant way during World War11. (32)

1.2.5. The Second World War:

The American involvement in the Middle East during the Second World War was during that conflict the pattern we still witness today. Formal U.S. involvement in World War 2 began, of course, with Japan's attack on Pearl Harbor in December 1941, to which Washington responded by declaring war on Japan. (The US put Japan in to an oil embargo in the summer of 1941, which, regarding the Japanese dependency on energy import, was a very serious action). A few days later, Nazi Germany declared war on the United States, bringing America into the European theater of the war as well. The enormous industrial capacity of the United States, allowed it to serve as "the great arsenal of democracy," (33) in the words of President Franklin D. Roosevelt. To make the most of America's industrial potential in the war, Roosevelt devised a policy known as LendLease, whereby the United States loaned its wartime allies military equipments without worrying too much about the timing or manner of repayment.

The biggest recipient of Lend-Lease aid was Britain, while the Soviet Union also received a huge amount of aid, about \$ 11 billion worth over the course of the war. To ensure that the territory and resources of the Middle East would remain available to the United States and its allies, Washington took part in several wartime initiatives. It occupied together with Britain. The northern part of Iran was occupied by the Soviet Union, and used it as a corridor — the so-called Persian Corridor — for transporting war material from the Persian Gulf to the Soviet Union. So, Iran was important to the United States not only for its strategic location but also for its considerable oil reserves, which were crucial to the American war effort. Another Middle Easter country of crucial interest to the United States was Saudi Arabia. To ensure that Saudi Arabia's vast oil reserves would be available for the allied war effort (and beyond), the U.S. government established diplomatic relations with Saudi Arabia and extended economic aid to it. (34)

Turkey was also important to the U.S. and its allies during the war. The Anglo-Franco-Turkish treaty of mutual support was signed on 19 October 1939. With it the Turks got loans and credits for the purchase of military equipments. In a separate protocol attached to the treaty, Turkey was excused from any obligation which could involve her in a war with the Soviet Union. The treaty stipulated that Turkey would collaborate effectively with France and Britain in the event of an act of aggression of a European power leading in the Mediterranean by an Axis forces particularly Italy. By then, however, the collapse of France by Nazi German troops in 1940, had drastically changed the balance of power, and in spite of its obligations Turkey devoted all its energy to staying out of the war, invoking the separate protocol as a pretext. The ally governments saw Turkey as a valuable source of manpower and exerted pressure to get it to enter the war, but Turkey resisted and Britain had no choice but to accept. After the German occupation of Greece and Bulgaria's siding with the Axis in 1941, the war had reached Turkey's borders. As a consequence, in June 1941, almost simultaneously with the German invasion of the Soviet Union, it concluded a treaty of friendship with Germany. Throughout the next year and a half, the period of the greatest German

expansion, Turkey kept up a scrupulously neutral position, pleading lack of preparation and the need for supplies with the Ally governments. (35)

Though primarily preoccupied with winning the war, the U.S. government also had to concern with the nationalist aspirations of Middle Easterners struggling to free themselves from European imperial domination. This was in keeping not just with the Wilsonian principle of national self-determination but with an even older American tradition of anti-colonialism, stemming from the fact that United States itself had gained its independence by staging a revolt against a colonial power. America also stood to benefit by decolonization, which would remove the tariff barriers the European powers had erected around their imperial holdings and dissolve their monopolies of industries in the countries they dominated. The United States wanted to differentiate itself starkly from Nazi doctrine of racial supremacy and could do so by distancing itself from the legacy of European imperialism, which had itself so often relied on supremacist doctrine. The imperative of defeating the Axis powers, however, usually trumped Washington's anticolonial impulses. A case in point was a political crisis that occurred in Egypt in 1942. When Egypt's King Farouk tried to install a new, pro-German cabinet; British tanks surrounded the royal palace and forced the King to name a pro-British cabinet instead. The U.S. government supported this violation of Egyptian self-determination, reasoning that Egypt was strategically too valuable to be permitted to fall into Axis hands. (36) (as it was, because German/ Italian troops had advanced already to Egypt, about 150 km from Alexandria. Had Egypt fallen into their hands, it had meant that the allies had been blocked away from the Eastern Mediterranean totally).

When it came to U.S. attitudes toward the Middle East, however, there would have been important elements of continuity. In the new postwar era, as in World War II, the United States would continue to believe that its own security depended on keeping the Middle East in friendly hands. The global enemy would be different, but the geostrategic importance of the Middle East would be remarkably similar in American eyes. In this sense, we can identify World War II as the real turning point in American attitudes toward the Middle East, as the event that caused American policy makers, for the first time, to be vitally concerned about the political character and geopolitical orientation of Middle Eastern states, and to devise deliberate and elaborate policies to protect their interests in that region.

1.3. American Values and the Origins of the Cold War in the Middle East:

World War 2 plunged the United States fully into global affairs. By the end of 1941, the country had fully committed itself to total victory, and its involvement was to prove crucial to the war effort. Because of its central importance to allied success, and its substantive involvement in international affairs, the United States found it difficult to change course in 1945 and revert to the isolationism of the past. To be sure, the first impulse was in this direction. Calls were heard for massive demobilization of the armed forces, cutbacks in the New Deal legislation of President Franklin Delano Roosevelt, and other efforts toward political and economic isolationism. (37) However, at least three sets of factors militated against such a course and propelled the United States in the direction of global power: (a) the global political and economic conditions of 1945 to 1947; (b) the decision of leading political figures within the United States to abandon isolationism after World War 2; and, most important, (c) the rise of an ideological challenge from the Soviet Union. (38)

1.3.1. The Beginning of American Involvement in the Middle East

During W.W.II in 1943 the Tehran Conference underlined the process of troop withdrawals from occupied areas in the oil rich Middle East. Later in 1946 British and American troops had withdrawn from these regions when Stalin decided to claim the Iranian republic as a Soviet client state. A second war almost ensued. Originally, it was the British who had created the partition of Persia into Iran and Iraq and now they along with the US were not about to allow the Soviet's to effectively install their own puppet regimes in order to nationalize those oil fields under Communist control. The US and its allies realized that nationalization of these oil fields would cause the price of oil world wide to skyrocket. The US response was an appeal to the United Nations and the UN threatened invasion of Iran. This was forestalled when the pro- west faction of the Iranian government executed the Soviet puppet Iranian "Tudeh" party leaders.

The Tehran Conference also became pivotal with the notion of Turkey and its strategic position on the Bosphorous. During the Tehran conference Churchill had promised Stalin access through the straits as well as limited control. However, when that issue was brought before Truman, he maintained that any, ".island waterways bound by more than two states be placed under international control." It was at this point that Acheson's view on the necessity to deal with Stalin from "positions of strength" came to be characterized by Truman's new emerging containment doctrine, the Domino theory. Deterrence was the first measure of response when Truman ordered the US Navy aircraft carrier, the USS Roosevelt to remain permanently in the Mediterranean. Stalin responds to this by withdrawing from all overt participation in any Bretton Woods Agreements, and closed his borders to all western trade. Stalin then began a massive armament campaign and a policy of a coup entente in the Third World

The heritage of moral principle is more readily evident in the Cold War period and containment policy. The universal campaign that the United States initiated was highly consistent with its past. Moral accommodation with the values of Russian communism, and all communisms, was simply not acceptable. In fact, some even sought to "roll back" communism rather than just contain it. Like the efforts in America's past (the War of 1812, the Spanish-American War, World War 1, and 2), then the containment strategy represented an all-out attempt, in this case, to confront the moral challenge from the Soviet Union and all it represented. Moral values, moreover, served as primary justification for American policy once again. (39)

The Cold War was the most important political issue of the early postwar period. It grew out of longstanding disagreements between the Soviet Union and the United States. In 1918 American troops participated in the Allied intervention in Russia on behalf of anti-Bolshevik forces. American diplomatic recognition of the Bolshevik regime did not come until 1933. Even then, suspicions persisted. During World War II, however, the two countries found themselves allied and thus ignored their differences to counter the Nazi threat. At the war's end, antagonisms surfaced again. The United States hoped to share with other countries its conception of liberty, equality and democracy. With the rest of the world in turmoil, struggling with civil wars and disintegrating empires, the nation hoped to provide the stability to make peaceful reconstruction possible. Unable to forget the specter of the Great Depression (1929-1940), America now fostered its familiar position of free trade, and sought to eliminate trade barriers both to create markets for American agricultural and industrial products, and to ensure the ability of West European nations to export as a means to generate economic growth and rebuild their economies. Reduced trade barriers, it was believed, would promote economic growth at home and abroad, and bolster stability with U.S. friends and allies. (40)

Soon after the defeat of the Axis powers in 1945, the Soviet Union emerged as America's new global adversary. In this new Cold War era, the United States continued to believe that its own security depended on keeping the Middle East in friendly hand. The United States was not itself dependent on Middle Eastern oil; but Western Europe and Japan were, and Washington needed those areas to be prosperous and stable. Economically, the U.S. officials understood that American prosperity depended on the existence of prosperous societies abroad, which could provide markets for American products and investment opportunities for American capital. Geographically, the U.S. government wanted to prevent communist parties from making political inroads into Western Europe; the best way to do that was to ensure that Western Europe was prosperous. Indeed, the U.S. government was so eager to achieve European prosperity that in 1947 it launched the Marshall Plan, which pumped billions of dollars from the U.S. treasury into the economies of Western Europe. Essential to success of the Marshall Plan was the easy availability of Middle Eastern oil. (41)

The United States also saw the Middle East as possessing great geostrategic value. Because the Middle East was adjacent to the Soviet Union, its territory could be used a staging area for land and air attacks on the Soviet Union in the event that the Cold War turned hot. (42)

1.3.2. Postwar America

Cold War struggles were also occurring in the Middle East. Strategically important as a supplier of oil, the region appeared vulnerable in 1946, when Soviet troops failed to leave Iran as promised, even after British and American forces had already withdrawn. The U.S. demanded a U.N. condemnation of Moscow's continued troop presence. When the United States observed Soviet tanks entering the region, Washington readied for a direct clash. Confronted by U.S. resolve, the Soviets withdrew their forces. Two years later, the United States officially recognized the new state of Israel 15 minutes after it was proclaimed -- a decision Truman made over strong resistance from Marshall and the State Department. While cultivating close ties with Israel, the United States still sought to keep the friendship of Arab states opposed to Israel. (43)

1.3.3. George Kennan and Containment Policy:

On February 22, 1946, just one day after Stalin informed the Iranian government that his troops would not be withdrawing from Iranian territory in early March as originally promised, an American Foreign Service officer named George Kennan, then serving as charge d'affaires at the U.S. embassy in Moscow, sent an 8,000-word cable to Washington outlining his thoughts on the emerging rivalry with the Soviet Union. Kennan's message, which became known as the *Long Telegram*, presented an alarming picture of Soviet aggressiveness and outlined a strategy — later dubbed "containment" — by which the United States and its allies could prevent the Soviets from achieving world domination. Kennan's Long Telegram caused a sensation in official Washington. (44) Its appeal lay in the fact that it offered both a plausible analysis of the Soviet phenomenon and an apparently realistic approach for dealing with it.

Three days after the deadline for Soviet withdrawal from Iran came and went — without any withdrawal — the former British Prime Minister Winston Churchill gave a speech in Fulton, Missouri, warning that "*an iron curtain*" had descended across the continent of Europe. (45) In this case, however, the Soviet withdrawal appears to have had more to do with shrewd Iranian diplomacy than with American toughness.

1.3.4. Shared Values Between Americans And Middle Easterners:

Most of the Middle Eastern leaders supported the U.S. and the West against the Soviet Union bloc during the Cold War for ideological reasons. Because of the majority of the Middle Easterners are Muslims, The United States and its allies had to ensure that these nations were not influenced by the Soviet Union. There was no better way to impede the Soviets, then with Islam. Communism, which is influenced by Marxism, believes that religion is "the opiate of the masses," and Islam makes no room for the "Godless Communists." (Some leaned toward the Soviet Union, as Gamal Abdal Nasser, Saddam Hussein, Hafez al-Assad). Also the Americans believe the same; As Stephen J.Whitfield argues materialism was viewed as "the special philosophical province of the enemy, respect for religion also became pervasive." In other words, the U.S., to differentiate itself from the communistic countries that adhered to the doctrine of economic determinism and rejected religious beliefs, the United States stressed its own religious foundations and belief in God. America's response in the Cold War did not radically alter underlying cultural values; it brought into sharper focus contradictions that are inherent in the society. (46)

1.4. Truman's Beliefs and the Creation of Israel

In the years 1945-1949, President Harry Truman played a key role in bringing Israel into being and securing its existence. It is safe that no other single American action has done more embitter the Arab world against the United States. Justified or not, that bitterness has become a basic fact of life in U.S.-Arab relations, one that American policy makers cannot afford to ignore.

As it is known that since the early 1920s, Britain had governed Palestine as a League of Nations mandate. On the question of Palestine's future political status, Britain had followed an inconsistent policy. In the 1920s and 1930s, Britain had worked to implement the Balfour Declaration, permitting a massive influx of European Jewish immigration into Palestine. This development deeply alarmed Palestinian Arabs, who feared that the Zionist movement would result in their dispossession. Their opposition to the Zionist program was so intense that Britain decided to reverse course by issuing the White Paper of 1939, which placed strict limits on the number of Jews admitted into Palestine each year, and which announced that Jewish immigration would end entirely in a few years' time. It also called for the regulation of land sales to Zionist institutions and individuals. The Zionist bitterly opposed the White Paper and began an uprising of their own against the British in Palestine. This uprising remained muted during World War 11, mainly because the Zionists, for obvious reasons, supported the British war effort against Germany, but it would erupt in full fury in the immediate aftermath of the war. (47)

World War II had a profoundly transforming effect on the Palestine issue. First and foremost, the Nazi holocaust of the 1940s gave enormous impetus to the Zionist movement, convincing Jews throughout the Western world that they could never be fully secure without a state of their own. Therefore, Zionist activists began seeking the support of American Jews and the patronage of the American government. This shift in orientation was both symbolized and accelerated by the Biltmore Conference of 1942, named for the hotel in New York City where the main components of the international Zionist movement met to coordinate policy. At the Biltmore Conference the Zionist movement united behind a call for unlimited Jewish immigration into Palestine, leading to the establishment in that territory of a fully sovereign Jewish state. (48)

Initially, Truman administration approached the Palestine issue as an extending of the crisis surrounding "displaced persons," or (DPs).,hundreds of thousands of Europeans—refugees, concentration camp survivors, former prisoners of war, and others—who were being housed in American military camps in Europe. The U.S State Department favored returning DPs to their countries of origin; for Jewish DPs, however, this would mean going back to live among the very societies that had victimized them during the war, or had acquiesced in their victimization. Immigrating to Britain or the United States was another conceivable option, but both countries had placed strict limits on the number of Jewish immigrants they would accept. In the immediate aftermath of the war, the Zionists intensified their demands that Britain allow increased Jewish immigration into Palestine. Britain, which was suffering severe postwar shortages of basic commodities, was reluctant to take any action that might destabilize the Middle East and jeopardize the flow of oil. Still, something had to be done about the DP camps, whose terrible conditions were becoming a public scandal in the United States. (49)

1.4.1. The Morrison-Grady Plan

In June 1945, President Truman, asked Earl G. Harrison, dean of the University of Pennsylvania Law School, to go to Europe to investigate the condition of the camps. Harrison was shocked by what he found, and he wrote a report in which he recommended that Britain be pressured to allow 100,000 Jewish DPs to immigrate to Palestine immediately. Truman accepted this recommendation and officially conveyed it to the British government. The British were not thrilled by the request, and they out Truman off by proposing instead that a special Anglo-American commission be informed to study the Palestine problem and recommend a solution. Truman agreed. The Morrison-Grady Plan, which called for the division of Palestine into semiautonomous Arab and Jewish cantons, loosely linked to each other in a bi-national federal state. The plan also proposed that any further Jewish immigration into Palestine be subject to approval by both Arabs and Jewish. The Morrison-Grady plan was immediately rejected by Zionists and Arabs alike. (50)

Zionists rejected the plan because it fell short of their objective: unlimited Jewish immigration into Palestine, resulting in the establishment of an exclusively Jewish state in all or most of that territory. Arabs, on the other side, rejected the plan because they viewed Palestine as an integral part of the Arab world; it should either become an independent state or be attached to another independent Arab state. Asking Palestinians to share their lands with Jewish immigrants from Europe was asking them to pay the price for a tragedy from which they had not been responsible.

The Haganah, a military organization representing the Zionist mainstream in Palestine smuggled thousands of Jews out of DP camps and shipped them illegally to Palestine, in defiance of British restrictions. Meanwhile, the Irgun, a right-wing Zionist group, launched commando, and occasionally terrorist, attacks against British targets in Palestine. The most notorious of these attacks occurred in 1946, when the Irgun set off a bomb in Jerusalem's King David Hotel, which was then serving as Britain's military and diplomatic headquarters. Eight-eight people, many of them civilians, died in the blast. (51)

In early 1947, Britain gave up on trying governing Palestine and turned the matter over to the United Nations. The UN formed a special Palestine commission, which recommended that Palestine be partitioned into a Jewish state and an Arab state. Although the U.S. State Department opposed the partition plan, Truman instructed his UN ambassador to vote in favor of it. In November 1947, the UN General Assembly approved the partition plan by a very narrow margin. (52)

1.4.2. The Israeli Declaration of Independence:

In May 1948, the Zionists declared the independence state of Israel. Against vigorous opposition from his secretary of state, George Marshall, Truman extended immediate recognition to the new state. Truman recognized Israel for much the same reasons that he supported the partition plan: humanitarianism, domestic politics, and inertia. An additional reason was worried that if he failed to recognize Israel immediately, and if the Soviet Union recognized it first, then the new state might not be so favorably inclined toward the United States. For although the Soviets would later side with the Arabs, in 1948 they supported the creation of a Jewish state in Palestine, seeing it as a potential vehicle for the extension of Soviet influence in the Middle East. To beat Moscow to the punch, Truman recognized Israel just 11 minutes after it declared its independence. (53)

1.4.3. Truman's Inner Beliefs Toward Israel:

Most historians and political scientists who have written about the issue have claimed that the president recognized the new state in an effort to capture the Jewish vote in the upcoming election. Benson argues that this line of reasoning fails to account for Truman's actions adequately and that, instead, the decision was based primarily on personal characteristics, such as his upbringing and religious beliefs. Rather than the electoral concerns that most attribute to Truman, Benson contends that the president's motives can be divided into five categories: his dislike for discrimination, his emotional feelings for the displaced persons from World War 2, his emotional feelings for the United States and his deeply-held belief in the Old Testament and the promises therein of a Jewish return to the holy land. (54)

1.4.4. The Cultural Links Between Americans And Israelis:

In addition to above reasons for that President Truman for supporting the creation of Israel, he actually wanted to express his nation's perceptions and cultural links with Jews. Since the Puritans who settled America strongly identified with the Israelites of the Old Testament. Fleeing religious persecution, determined to establish a New Jerusalem in the New World. Believing that they were a "chosen people," and that the United States was destined to be an exceptional country and a "light unto the nations," the early Americans compared their new nation to ancient Israel. Harvard, Yale, and other leading American universities were founded upon religious beliefs that emanated from Israelites' experiences. Hebrew was part of the curriculum at both Harvard and Yale, The religious roots of America's major universities and many of the scholars, political leaders, policymakers, and other influential citizens they produced reinforced America's identification with Israel. U.S. Leaders treat religion as a central component of national life and often refer to the impact of their religious education on their attitudes toward Israel. As President Lyndon Johnson put it, "the Bible stories are woven into my childhood memories as the gallant struggle of modern Jews to be free of persecution is also woven into my souls." So that Israel's creation in 1948 was seen by many Americans as a new Exodus, a return to the Promised Land, and the fulfillment of biblical prophecy. As a consequence what I have mentioned above that American people and leaders support and protect Israel's existence according to ethical and religious beliefs. (55)

Immediately following Israel's declaration of independence, the armies of the Surrounding Arab states invaded Palestine in an effort to prevent Israel from coming into being. But the Israeli forces, better armed and better organized, won a decisive military victory over the Arab states. By the time armistices were concluded in early 1949, the Israelis not only had successfully held on the area allotted to them by the UN but had managed to take over a large part of the projected Arab states as well. The independent Arab state never came into being, since its territory was taken over by neighboring Arab states. Jordan annexed the West Bank and the eastern part of Jerusalem, while Egypt took over the Gaza Strip. Meanwhile, about 750,000 Palestinian civilians had either fled or been driven from their homes in the territory now held by Israel. (56)

Truman himself was unhappy with Israel's postwar attitude, especially regarding Palestinian refugees. Preoccupied with other foreign crisis, like the Korean War, which began in mid-1950, eventually gave up on trying to change Israel's position. Such passivity was in keeping with Truman's approach to the Palestine crisis. For all his passivity, however, the fact remained that Truman had played a key role in bringing Israel into being and displacing a preexisting Arab society. Consequently, America's reputation in the Arab world drastically declined. (57)

Notes:

- 1- AmericanForeignPolicyPrinciples,http://www.amforeignpolicy.bravepages.com /AFP7.html, visited on Friday 13-1-2005.
- 2- William Polke, The United States And The Arab World. University of North Carolina Press, 1945. pp. 56-57.
- 3- Karuman Gurun, The Armenian File, The Myth Of Innocence Exposed; University of Oxford Press 1985, p.214.
- 4- Gurun, Ibid., 215.
- 5- Turkish view: Genelkurmay, 1/13; KLS 2287, file 12, F.9.
- 6- Ibid., File 12, F.10.
- 7- Ibid.pp.40-2 (taken from the minutes of the council of Ministers of 30 May 1915) (17 May 1331).
- 8- Salim Yaqub, The United States And The Middle East: 1914 To 9/11, University of Chicago, January, 2002. p. 29.
- John A.DeNovo, American Interests And Policies In The Middle East, 1900-1939. Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press, 1963. p.25.

10- Yaqub, Ibid., p. 32.-

- 11- Yagub, Ibid., p. 33.
- 12-DeNovo, Ibid., p. 29.
- 13- Margaret MacMillan, Paris 1919: Six Months That Changed The World, Most of the historical material in this article is drawn from MacMillan's research.
- 14- Mac Millan, Ibid., 422.
- 15-LaFeber, Walter. "The United States And Europe In An Age Of American Unilateralism" The American Century in Europe, Moore, R. Laurence and Maurizio Vaudagna, ed. Ithaca, NY: Ithaca University Press, 2003. pp. 33-35.
- 16- David Fromkin, A Peace To End All Peace: Creating The Modern Middle East, 1914-1922. New York: H. Holt, 1989. pp. 44-45.
- 17- Fromkin, Ibid., p. 65-69.
- 18-Seth P. Tillman, The United States In The Middle East; University of New York 1982. p.14.

19- Tillman, Ibid., 416-21.

20- Yaqub, Ibid., p.45.

- 21-Robert D. Schulzinger, U.S. Diplomacy Since 1900. Fourth Edition. Oxford University Press Inc, USA June 9, 1994. p. 200.
- 22- Gaddis Smith, American Diplomacy In The Second World War. New York : Knopf, 1985. p. 66.
- 23-Smith, Ibid., p. 88.
- 24-Zürcher, Erik J. Turkey A Modern History. Author, Paperback August 17, 2004. pp. 212-213.

25- Yaqub, Ibid., p.69.

- 26-Kathleen Christison, Perceptions Of Palestine: Their Influence On U.S.-Middle East Policy. Berkeley: University of California Press, 1999 (2000). pp. 17-18.
- 27- Christon, Ibid., p. 22.
- 28- Yaqub, Ibid., 49.
- 29- Thomas A.Bryson, The United States Diplomatic Role in the Middle East during World War 11. Jefferson, NC: McFarland & Company, 1981. p. 33.
- 30- Christison, Ibid., pp. 34-35.
- 31- Yagub, Ibid., p. 53.
- 32-Barry Rubin, The Great Powers In The Middle East, 1941-1947. London: Frank Cass, 1980. p. 19.
- 33-Rubin, Ibid., pp. 22-23.
- 34-Robert D. Schulzinger, U.S. Diplomacy Since 1900. Fourth Edition. Oxford University Press Inc, USA June 9, 1994. p. 171.
- 35-Schulzinger, Ibid., p. 177.
- 36- Yagub, Ibid., p. 55.
- 37-Joseph M. Jones, **The Fifteen Weeks**, New York, Harcourt, Brace & World 1955. pp. 89-99.
- 38-James M. McCormick, author, American Foreign Policy & Process. (February 1998). p. 38.

- 39- McCormick, Ibid., p. 65.
- 40- http://usinfo.state.gov/products/pubs/history/ch11.htm#origins\Outlineof American History - Chapter 11eisenhower_files, visited on Tuesday 2-11-2004.
- 41- Yagub, Ibid., p. 76.
- 42- Yagub, Ibid., p. 92
- 43- Burce Kuniholm, The Origin Of The Cold War In The Near East: Great Power Conflict in Iran, Turkey, and Greece. Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1980. pp. 34-35.
- 44- Kuniholm, Ibid., pp. 42-43.
- 45- Yaqub, Ibid.,p. 77.
- 46-James Goode, The United States And Iran, 1946-51: The Diplomacy Of Neglect, New York: St. Martin's Press, 1989. p. 74.
- 47-Jouni Suistola, **The Cold War**, Class, Spring 2003. International Relations Department, Near East University.
- 48- Speech by Winston Churchill '**The Sinews Of Peace**', 5 March 1946, Westminster College, Fulton, Missouri, USA.
- 49- H.W.Brands, Into The Labyrinth, The United States And The Middle East, 1945-1993, Professor of History Texas A&M University. p. 9

50- Yaqub, Ibid., p.84.

- 51-Michael J. Cohen, Truman And Israel, Berkeley: University of California Press, 1999 (2000). p. 33.
- 52-R. Halloum, Palestine Through Documents, (1988) Printed in Istanbul, Turkey.P. 20.
- 53-. Halloum, Ibid., p. 20.
- 54- Christison, Ibid., pp.66-67.
- 55- Writings on History: **Harry S Truman And Israel** By Kenneth Quinnell March 17,

2004.http://www.ospolitics.org/knowledge/archives/2004/03/17/writings_o.php, visited on Sunday 15. 1. 2005.

- 56-Haloum, Ibid., p. 82.
- 57-. Payne, Ibid., pp. 134. 136.

Chapter 2: Into the Labyrinth: The U.S. Gets Committed To The Middle East:

2.1. The United State's Basic Values and the Suez Crisis

The Suez crisis is a crucial turning point in world history, because it marks Britain's demise as the preeminent Western power in the Middle East and the assumption of that role by the United States—a role Washington continues to play to this day. (1) Such crisis has demonstrated how the typical American values played a major role in foreign policy agendas. These values also have portrayed the major three American foreign policy during and after the crisis, these are anti-colonialism, anti-communism, and leadership which the Americans consider themselves as a nation with distinctive values which all other nations should follow them.

In March 1956, Eisenhower and John Foster Dulles, his secretary of state, adopting a much tougher line on Egyptian President Nasser than the one they had followed over the previous couple years. We recall that one way Eisenhower and Dulles decided to get tough was by stalling on negotiations over Western funding for the Aswan Dam project. The idea was to "keep Nasser guessing" about the status of the funding, in the hopes of making him more deferential in his dealings with the United States. (2) Over the next few months, a couple factors convinced Eisenhower and Dulles to withdraw funding for the project altogether.

First, Egypt established formal diplomatic relations with communist China, a huge no-no in American eyes. Second, Nasser hinted that he might turn to the Soviet Union for funding if the Western terms were unsatisfactory. (3) Nasser's response to funding withdrawal was totally unexpected and quite ingenious. On July 26, 1956, addressing a huge audience in the Egyptian city of Alexandria, Nasser announced that Egypt was nationalizing the Suez Canal Company, which was mainly British owned, and would use the canal's toll revenues to finance the construction of the Aswan Dam. (4)

2.1.1. The Nationalization of the Suez Canal:

The nationalization of the Suez Canal Company was legal in that Egypt pledged to compensate the company's shareholders at prevailing market rates. Britain, however, saw the act as politically, economically and strategically intolerable. Two-thirds of Western Europe's oil imports were shipped through the Suez Canal, and Britain saw itself as the guarantor of those oil shipments. For Britain to lose control of the canal meant that British could no longer be considered a global power. (5) So, the British government began advocating a military intervention to reverse Nasser's action. It began secretly conspiring with the French and the Israelis to achieve the overthrow of Nasser. The French government was already angered by Nasser's support for a nationalist rebellion then taking place against French colonial rule in Algeria. As for Israel, it feared that Nasser was building up his army in preparation for war against Israel. All three countries—Britain, France, and Israel –believed their situations would vastly improve if Nasser vanished from the world scene. (6)

The Americans were strongly opposed to military intervention, believing that attack on Egypt would enflame the entire Arab world against the West and perhaps cause the Arab nations to align with the Soviet bloc. (7) Instead, Eisenhower sponsored a series of diplomatic conferences aimed at finding a compromise solution to the crisis, one that respected Egypt's sovereignty but also placed some measure of international control over the canal. Both parties, however, were not buying the Eisenhower's approach which it turned out, a fatal miscalculation. In late October 1956, Israeli forces crossed into the Sinai Peninsula as planned, overwhelming Egyptian border posts and quickly advancing toward the Suez Canal. The next day Britain and France issued their ultimatum, demanding that Israel and Egypt withdraw to within ten miles of either side of the Suez Canal and permit Anglo-French forces to occupy the Canal Zone. (8)

2.1.2. The Suez War:

Britain and France ignored world opinion and pushed ahead with their illconsidered plan. They responded to Nasser's rejection by bombing Egyptian airfields near the Canal Zone, a few days' later British and French paratroops began landing in Egypt, and were soon followed by amphibious forces. Nasser was in a weak position to resist the attack, and his country was quickly occupied. But one thing Nasser was able to do was close the Suez Canal by clogging it up with old sunken ships. As I said, twothirds of the oil Western Europe consumed passed through the canal. To get from the Persian Gulf to Europe, oil tankers now had to sail all the way around the Cape of Good Hope in southern Africa, imposing major shortages and delays on the countries of Western Europe. The United States opposed this action of its NATO allies as a violation of the principle of self-determination. The American delegation at the United Nations voted in favor of a General Assembly resolution calling for an immediate ceasefire and withdrawal of the invading troops. Great Britain, France, and Israel accepted these terms. In March 1957, under the supervision of a U.N. police force, the Suez Canal was cleared of wreckage and opened to shipping.(9)

2.1.3. American Reaction Against The War:

Eisenhower was shocked and outraged by the attack on Egypt, publicly condemned the attack and had his UN representative sponsor resolutions in the UN opposing the intervention. (10) The Soviets shared Eisenhower's outrage and voted with the United States in the UN, an odd spectacle indeed in those Cold War days. Eisenhower then placed extraordinary political and economic pressure on the attackers to cease their intervention and withdraw from Egypt. As we saw, Nasser's decision to block the Suez Canal caused a major oil shortage in Europe. Eisenhower refused to allow any oil from the Western Hemisphere to be sent to Western Europe until the British and French agreed to a cease-fire. (11) He also saw to it that Britain was unable to borrow gold reserves from the International Monetary Fund, causing a sudden devaluation of the British pound. Finally, Eisenhower threatened to impose economic sanctions against Israel unless it, too, pulled out of Egypt. These measures forced Britain, France, and Israel to end their attack on Egypt, Nasser's regime was saved.

2.1.4. America vs. Anti-Colonialism:

The Americans did not give their support to Britain or France when these two countries invaded Egypt. This was for two reasons. First, the Americans had been kept in the dark about what Britain and France was going to do (attack Egypt) which greatly angered them. The second reason is that America realized that world sympathy was with Egypt on this issue and that both Britain and France came across as world bullies and America - having preached about democracy etc. - could not be seen to be associating herself with the two 'bullies'. America was also very wary that the whole situation could easily get out of hand. (12) Furthermore, Eisenhower's opposition to the conduct of Israel, Great Britain, France-an anomaly in light of later U.S.' values of policy-is explained by his opposition to old-style Colonialism. Britain and France irritation with America anti-Colonialism was a source of problems among the leaders of the three nations.

The Sues crisis revealed that Britain could no longer be considered the primary Western power in the Middle East. This situation posed a serious problem for the United States. Although Eisenhower had strongly opposed Britain's attack on Egypt, he believed that the rapid erosion of British influence in the Middle East would create a political and strategic vacuum in the region and also enable the Soviet Union to increase its own influence in the region unless the United States took action. In other words, it would have to take Britain's place as the primary Western power in the Middle East. (13)

2.1.5. America vs. Anti-Communism, The Domino theory:

To prevent this from happening, in early 1957, Eisenhower launched an initiative that became known as the Eisenhower Doctrine. (14) He got Congress to pass a resolution that authorized the executive branch to give more economic and military aid to Middle Eastern countries. The resolution also declared the intention of the United States to intervene militarily to protect any Middle Eastern country that was the victim of "overt armed aggression from any nation controlled by International Communism." (15)

In evaluating the success of the Eisenhower Doctrine, it's important to distinguish between the policy's ultimate objective and the strategy employed to achieve that objective. There was a time when the United States was not the main target of Arab nationalism or Islam extremism. Prior to the end of the Cold War, the biggest threat to western values and democracies was communism. The domino theory stated that unless communism was stopped, nations would collapse into communism like dominos. The United States was in a bitter struggle with the Soviet Union over allies and resources-the most important being black gold, oil. The objective was to prevent a Soviet takeover of the Middle East, and, since such a takeover never occurred, it has to be said that the objective was achieved. But the strategy to achieve the objective-discrediting Arab figures deemed "soft on communism" by promoting other Arab figures who were conspicuously anticommunist-failed miserably. Fortunately for Eisenhower, that strategy was so ill-chosen in the first place that its failure did not compromise the ultimate objective. In other word, the Eisenhower administration was the beneficiary of its own prior miscalculation. (16)

This sort of irony was typical of the Eisenhower administration's performance in the Middle East, which was highly sophisticated in some ways and strikingly clumsy in others. The Eisenhower Doctrine was a work of considerable subtlety, intricacy, and internal coherence. Yet the whole edifice rested on a basic misreading of political realities in the Arab world, on an underestimation of the power and independence of Nasserism, and an overestimation of the political strength of the United States. Nasser himself was bemused by this contradiction. Once, when discussing the Eisenhower Doctrine with an American friend, he said, "The genius of you Americans is that you never made clear-cut stupid moves, only complicated stupid moves which make us wonder at the possibility that there may be something to them we were missing." (17)

One thing that was definitely accomplished under Eisenhower—though this was more by default than though any brilliance on Eisenhower's part—was that the United States became the dominant Western power in the Middle East. Britain had stumbled so badly in the Suez crisis that it was increasingly relegated to the margins of Middle Eastern politics. (18) We won't be hearing a great deal about the British: from now on the Middle East will be, at least as far as Western powers are concerned, an exclusively American stomping ground.

In post-Suez crisis, the Americans finally recognize that Nasser was a useful ally against Communist threat in Iraq and Syria after 1958, and they considered him in fact the only viable counterweight. However, the breakdown U.S.-Egyptian relations during the early 1960s on the receptivity of Presidents Kennedy and especially Johnson to lobbying by domestic supporters of Israel. Similarly, and like most American leaders and decision-makers always observe that the relationship between the United States and Israel is a special relationship for special reasons. It is based upon shared interests, shared values, and a shared commitment to democracy, pluralism and respect for the individual. We'll see of such attitudes during both Democrat Presidents Kennedy and Johnson in the following subject.

2.2. Kennedy — Engaging Middle Eastern Nationalism And Johnson — Taking Sides.

President John F. Kennedy made a remarkably serious effort to reach an accommodation with the forces of indigenous nationalism in the Middle East. He did so not for sentimental reasons but out of a conviction that victory in the Cold War would be impossible unless anti-Western grievances in the region could be successfully addressed. Paradoxically, Kennedy sought to win the Cold War in the Middle East by downplaying Cold War themes and stressing local concerns instead. (19)

In inter-Arab politics, Kennedy attempted to strike a balance between placating radical Arab nationalists and supporting conservative Arabs. He believed that Eisenhower had made a big mistake in pressuring Nasser and other nationalists to the side with the United States in the Cold War. These crude measures had succeeded only in alienating Arab nationalists, pushing them further into the Soviet embrace. Kennedy believed that the best way to deal with Arab nationalists was to treat them with respect, allow them to make their own foreign policy decisions, and offer them generous assistance in developing their countries internally. (20)

In some ways, Kennedy's approach to Arab nationalism resembled Eisenhower's treatment of Nasser in the mid-1950s. But he differed from Eisenhower in that he simultaneously tried to move much closer to Israel. Another difference was that Kennedy saw his approach to Arab nationalism as part of a broader effort to portray the United States as a friend and supporter of the emerging nations of the Third World. Like Eisenhower, Kennedy saw Nasser as the most important leader in the Arab world, and he placed extremely high priority on establishing cordial relations with Egypt: He began a private correspondence with Nasser in which he treated him with great deference. Also, he markedly increased U.S. economic aid. Such an extra aid had proved that the United States could help its both old and new allies in order to keep them out of the Godless communism, which had hold a strange ideologies and values systems. (21)

Kennedy's strategy of ingratiating Nasser began to come undone in September 1962, when a civil war broke out in Yemen, pitting a deposed conservative monarchy against a new republican government. The Yemeni civil war quickly expanded into a proxy war between republican Egypt and monarchical Saudi Arabia. Such a proxy war over Yemen placed Kennedy in a bind. The Kennedy administration initially tried to draw a distinction between Arab nationalist and procommunist regimes. Seeking to improve relations with Egypt, President John F. Kennedy initiated a personal correspondence with that country's president Nasser. He needed to reassure Saudi Arabia that the United States was committed to its security, but he also wanted to maintain good relations with Nasser, by in corresponding the letter in May 1961 to the Egyptian president, "of mutual respect and confidence." (22) Kennedy's correspondences to Nasser had strongly reflected the values and beliefs of American nation in that time to support any friend, oppose any foes, to assure the survival and the success of liberty. (23)

Kennedy's balanced policy approach pleased neither Egypt nor Saudi government. Both countries accused the United Sates of siding with the other He also tried to strike a balance between ensuring Israel's security and pressuring Israel to make concessions to its Arab neighbors. There were two principle issues on which Kennedy hoped to influence Israeli behavior. He wanted Israel to permit the repatriation of Palestinian refugees, who wished to return to their homes in present-day Israel and who were willing to live peacefully under Israeli jurisdiction. Kennedy also wanted to prevent Israel from converting its civilian nuclear power program into a weapons program, realizing that Israel's acquisition of nuclear weapons capability would further embitter Arab-Israeli relations. (24) Although that American policy toward Israel is mainly derived from "a broad cluster" of predisposition, sentiments, and attitudes toward Israel in American public opinion, which are permeated with sympathy, support and affection. Kennedy administration's values were also saw the other Middle East countries like Egypt and Gulf areas were primarily determined by vital security interests and strategic preferences that American policy makers have sought to maintain and implement throughout the region (such as trying to resolve or stabilize the Arab-Israeli conflict, maintaining access to Arab oil, and containing the Soviet Union). (25)

2.2.1. Kennedy's Values And Israeli-Arab Conflict:

Unfortunately for Kennedy, Israel refused to consider repatriation of Palestinian refugees on the grounds that this would result in the establishment of a hostile fifth column inside Israel. For their part, the Arab states showed little enthusiasm about Kennedy's repatriation scheme. On the nuclear question, Israel appeared to be cooperating with Kennedy, assuring him that the Dimona nuclear reactor was purely for civilian purposes. The members of the inspection team may have been fooled, but CIA remained convinced that something fishy was going on. Aerial photographs taken by American spy planes showed that the Dimona plant was much larger and more complex than what than what would be necessary for civilian purposes alone. (26) Kennedy, who of course had access to the CIA information, grew increasingly frustrated with Israel's evasiveness, and he began warning the Israelis that, unless they leveled with him about the nature of their nuclear program, relations between the two countries would be gravely jeopardized. He argued that Israel will not be the first country in the Middle East to produce nuclear weapons, claiming that the next peace initiatives would not be This was where matters stood at the time of Kennedy's assassination in accomplished. November 1963. (27)

In U.S.-Iranian relations, Kennedy tried to strike a balance between pressuring the Shah to make internal reforms and shoring up his position within the country. President Kennedy invoked idealistic terms to encourage Shah of Iran to establish a real reforms to view the conflict there as one small part of the larger struggle between Freedom and Dictatorship. According to the President, the United States had to do whatever was necessary to defend freedom's world. Alternately, Kennedy explained that the situation in Iran was quiet unique because of that nation's particular history, government, logistics and legal relationship with the United States. In view of these complexities, the President held that the United States must pragmatically pursue very special policies in order to fulfill its mission in Iran. (28) Kennedy worried that the Shah's authoritarian methods were generating unmanageable opposition in Iran. Accordingly, Kennedy quietly urged the Shah to create more space for internal dissent and to institute land reform programs. (29) At the same time, Kennedy saw to it that Iran's internal security forces were well supplied, in case the reforms failed to prevent internal unrest. But the Conservative Shiite

clerics saw the reforms as too radical and joined the leftist students in protesting against the government. (30) Thus, by the time of Kennedy's death in late 1963, most of his Middle East initiatives were already stymied altogether under Lyndon B. Johnson.

2.2.2. Lyndon Johnson's Presidency:

When Johnson became president, that balancing act collapsed altogether, and Washington abandoned all pretense of even attempting a balanced approach. He instead assumed a frankly partisan stance, siding openly with the Shah of Iran against his internal opposition, with the conservative Arab regimes against Nasserist Egypt, with Israel against the Arab states as a whole. In addition, America assumed Israel's security doctrine: offensive defense on the basis of military superiority. In 1966, American military aid for Israel jumped from 168 million dollars in the previous years to 338 millions dollars. Johnson formulated the policy of his government in this way: "Israel will not be alone in any upcoming war." Consequently, helping the small state of Israel defend itself against less democratic, more numerous, and larger adversaries has been regarded as America's responsibilities. (31) This partisan approach to Middle Eastern politics would leave a legacy of bitterness and antagonism that remains with us to this day.

Johnson's partisan approach to Middle Eastern politics was the product of both personality and circumstance. Personally, Johnson was far more emotional and thinskinned than his predecessor had been. Kennedy had possessed an ironic detachment that made it easier for him to deal with volatile and obstreperous foreign leaders. In Kennedy years, if foreign leader indulged in anti-American rhetoric, Kennedy tended not to take it personally, assuming instead that the leader in question was playing to his own constituency or engaging in some tactical maneuver. Johnson, by contrast, tended to take anti-American rhetoric at face value and, worse still, to see it as a personal affront to himself. Consequently, Johnson had far less patience with Middle Eastern leaders who criticized the United States. And he responded to them in ways that only increased their criticism. (32) This impatience of American administration against Arab nationalism because of the U.S. officials' political values looked with suspicion on populist thirdworld movements and ideologies, which took place in the second half of the 20th century. (33) U.S. policy advocates who mistrusted third world nationalists and suspected them of being allied with the Soviets in order to overthrow the existing regional order. (34)

The problem also had to do with the times in which Johnson served. The mid-to late 1960s were a period of revolutionary ferment throughout the world, and especially the Third World, who had gained independence after Western imperial domination. The tone of the Third World assertiveness was increasingly anti-Western and anti-American. The fact that this period also coincided with America's escalation of the war in Vietnam only intensified criticism directed at the United States.

In the Middle East, too, there was a rising of anti-U.S. criticism. Virtually all Arabs saw the United States as excessively partial to Israel. (35) Arab radicals in particular accused Washington of cozying up to reactionary Arab monarchs who mistreated their own people and hoarded their nations' wealth. In Iran, political dissidents blasted the United States for supporting the Shah, another authoritarian monarch who seemed out of touch with his own people. The more criticism Johnson received from Middle Eastern leaders and commentators, the more behaved in ways that generated further criticism, reinforcing his original inclination to give up on trying to win over his critics and to stick with leaders and government that supported him already. (36)

2.2.3. Realpolitik Policy:

U.S.-Iranian relations under Johnson, the American administration was supported the Shah against his internal opposition and geostrategic reasons as well. President Johnson gave the Shah full freedom to abandon the reforms and to fill the vacuum in the Gulf region instead of British protectorates on the Arabian Peninsula. (37) He preferred the Shah rather than Soviets, radical nationalists, or some pro-Western power. Johnson's administration had adopted the realpolitik policy rater than idealism, in the eyes of its advocates and practitioners, realism signifies a more orderly, clearheaded, and ruthless understanding of the formation of policy based on well-defined national interests. These national interests are closely identified with national security is the essence of this realism. (38) This agreement concluded that the United States and the Shah signed the Status of Forces Agreement (SOFA) in 1964.Under SOFA, U.S. military personnel suspected of breaking Iranian laws were to be court-martialed by the U.S. military rather than tried in Iranian court. Iran's internal security forces began arresting, jailing, and torturing suspected dissidents, a regime of repression that would continue for the remainder of Shah's rule. (39)

U.S.-Egyptian relations rapidly deteriorated after Kennedy's death. Johnson and Nasser had a visceral dislike for each other, and a serious of slights or perceived slights brought relations between the two countries to a new low. In 1964, after the United States participated in an operation to rescue white hostages in the Congo, Congolese students attacked and destroyed a U.S. Information Service library in Cairo. Nasser refused to condemn the attack or to apologize to the U.S. government. (40) Around the same time, the Egyptian air force shot down a private plane belonging to an American businessman who happened to be a close friend of Johnson. The resulting series of diplomatic "misunderstanding" culminated in Nasser's declaring that if Americans had a problem with Egypt they could "go and drink from the sea," the Egyptian equivalent of "go jump in a lake." (41)

In response to Nasser's verbal attack on the United States, the Johnson administration curtailed its food aid, further enraging Nasser. As U.S.-Egyptian relations deteriorated, the Johnson administration drew closer to the conservative Arab regimes. It sold tens of millions of dollars worth of military equipment to Saudi Arabia and Jordan. The administration also became more supportive of Saudi Arabia in its proxy war against Egypt over Yemen. By 1966, the administration had committed itself to a "two pillars" (42) policy of beefing up support for both Iran and Saudi Arabia.

Another major beneficiary of Johnson's new approach to Middle East policy was Israel. "You have lost a very great friend," Johnson told to an Israeli diplomat soon after Kennedy's death. "But you have found a much better one." (43) Johnson saw Israelis as latter-day pioneers on the model of his own Texas forebears, and the Israeli government had little difficulty convincing him to turn up the spigot of military and economic aid.

During Johnson's administration, the United States first began selling Israel fighter aircraft and tanks, weapons with both offensive and defensive capabilities. Like Kennedy, however, Johnson was concerned about Israel's ongoing efforts to acquire nuclear weapons. He, too, hoped to convince the Israelis to forego the nuclear option by providing them with state-of-the-art conventional weapons. (44) But Johnson was no

more successful than Kennedy had been at keeping Israel from developing the bomb. Although the Israeli government insisted that it had no intention of acquiring nuclear weapons capability, the U.S. intelligence community learned otherwise. Shrewdly, Israel provided Washington with official assurance that made it easier for the Americans to evade the issue. Israel's standard statement on the question –"Israel will not be the first country to introduce nuclear weapons to the Middle East" (45) –sounded definitive but actually contained significant loopholes.

It is believed that Israel acquired its first useable nuclear bomb sometime in early 1968. By that time, of course, the political and strategic landscape of the Middle East had been dramatically altered by the Six—Day War, and how such a war has led to the clash of cultures and then antagonism between the Americans and Middle Easterners that gradually reactivated and increased in post-September 11 attacks. The new conflict is going to be discussed in the following subject.

2.2.4. The American Cultural Response in the Six-Days War

"the Bible stories are woven into my childhood memories as the gallant struggle of modern Jews to be free of persecution is also woven into our souls."

President Lyndon Johnson, "Remarks at the 125th Anniversary Meeting of B'nai B'rith," Weekly Compilation of Presidential Documents 4, no. 37 (September 1968):1343.

The Six-Day War dramatically altered the political and strategic landscape of the Middle East, creating a new situation "on the ground" with which the peoples of the Middle East, and the international community as a whole, continue to grapple to this day. (46) The war also helped bring about a profound transformation in the nature of Arab opposition to U.S. policy. To understand the causes of the Six-Day War, it is necessary to go back to the Suez War of 1956. On that occasion, Britain, France, and Israel launched an invasion of Egypt, only to be forced by international pressure, especially American pressure, to abandon the attack.

Although the Israelis were obliged to withdraw from Egypt, they got an important concession in return: the termination of an Egyptian blockade against their shipping, and an end to cross-border raids into Israeli territory. In the previous years, 1955, Egypt had tightened a blockade that had previously imposed against Israeli shipping through the Strait of Tiran, the passageway between the Gulf of Aqaba and the Red Sea. The Egyptian blockade prevented Israel from using Eilat, its only southern port, and thus closed off Israel's most direct outlet to the Indian Ocean. (47)

Another problem the Israelis had faced prior to 1956 was repeated guerrilla and sudden attacks on their country from Palestinians in the Egyptian-controlled Gaza Strip, attacks that the Egyptian government either tolerated or sponsored. By the 1960s, the Arab world was divided into two mutually antagonistic camps: A conservative camp, consisting of such countries as Jordan, and Saudi Arabia, was strongly pro-American. A radical camp, consisting of Egypt, Syria, and Iraq, was officially neutral in the Cold War but had a distinct pro-Soviet bias. (48) Each camp used the Arab-Israeli issue as a way of discrediting the other. This war of words intensified after a Syrian-Israeli aerial clash in

April 1967; Nasser's failure to come to Syria's aid prompted Jordan's King Hussein to denounce Nasser as a cowardly fraud.

In May 1967, Nasser requested the removal of the UN peacekeepers from Sinai and Gaza. Nasser's motives appear to have been twofold; he wanted to pose a credible threat of retaliation in the event Israel launched an attack on Syria, which Nasser feared might be imminent. The peacekeepers stood in the way of a ground offensive against Israel. Nasser also wanted to silence critics in the Arab world who had accused him of using the presence of the UN peacekeepers as an excuse for avoiding conflict with Israel. Nasser realized, however, that a total withdrawal of the UN peacekeeping force would leave a military vacuum in Gaza and Sharm al-Shaykh, a vacuum Nasser would have to fill with his own forces. (49) And, having occupied Sharm al-Shaykh, Nasser would face enormous pressure to reinstate the blockade on Israeli shipping through the Strait of Tiran. But if he blocked the strait, the Israelis would go to war against Egypt, because they had made it clear that free passage through the strait was a vital interest for which they were willing to fight.

After the peacekeepers departed, Nasser sent Egyptian forces into the Sinai, when his forces were in Sinai; Nasser faced enormous public pressure to reinstate the blockade against Israeli shipping through the Strait of Tiran. (50) In late May 1967, Nasser announced the closure of the straits to all Israeli shipping and to vessels of any nationality carrying strategic materials to Israel. Nasser's closure of the straits made it extremely likely that Israel would go to war against Egypt to reopen the straits. (51)

Meanwhile, Washington's efforts to organize an international flotilla to challenge Nasser's blockade were getting nowhere; few countries were willing to allow their navies to take part in an effort to force the Strait of Tiran. An alternative approach would be for the U.S. Navy to challenge the Egyptian blockade unilaterally, but Johnson knew that Congress would be unwilling to authorize such an operation, especially at a time when the war in Vietnam was losing popularity at home. So the U.S. government would not oppose Israel if it fire the first shot like the way Eisenhower did back in 1956. This time, the Israelis got a more encouraging condition, albeit through an unorthodox channel. (52)

2.2.5. The War:

As a result on June 5, 1967, Israel broke the impasse by launching a surprise attack on Egypt, destroying its air force on the ground. Deprived of air cover, confused and demoralized by conflicting orders issued by incompetent military leaders, the Egyptian army was all but defenseless against the Israeli ground assault in Sinai. (53) After Israel attacked Egypt, Jordan entered the war on Egypt's side. Israel quickly defeated the Jordanian army as well, taking control of East Jerusalem and the West Bank. Israel then turned its attention to Syria, from which it seized the strategic Golan Heights. By the time the war ended on June 11, 1967, Israel had tripled the amount of territory under its control, taking the Sinai Peninsula and Gaza Strip from Egypt, the Golan Heights from Syria, and the West Bank from Jordan. (54)

Nasser greatly overstated Washington's support for Israel, but President Johnson's reaction to Israel's behavior in 1967 was markedly different from that of Eisenhower in 1956. (55) Whereas Eisenhower had forced Israel to withdraw from Egypt, Johnson merely called for, and achieved, a "cease-fire in place," which meant that fighting should stop and each country's forces should remain where they were. This allowed Israel to remain indefinitely in possession of the Arab territories it had seized. Early in the war, Nasser publicly charged that the U.S. Air Force had taken part in the attack, and Egypt broke diplomatic relations with the United States on that account. (56) The charge was false, but Nasser stuck to this story for several months thereafter, and U.S.-Egyptian relations would not be formally restored until 1974.

2.2.6. Americans Always Like Winners: Israel Becomes A Small Empire:

In the fall of 1967, the UN Security Council passed Resolution 242, which would become the basis for virtually all subsequent attempts to resolve the Arab-Israeli conflict. Resolution 242, which was accepted by Egypt, Jordan, and Israel, essentially called for a "land for peace" deal, whereby the Arab states recognized Israel's right to exist in security, and Israel withdraw from territories seized in the Six-Day War. (57)

Israel's speed victory against Arab troops was not only shocked the Arab world but also the Western world as well. It became like a small empire in the region and also more respectfully within the west Europeans in general and Americans in particular. For instance, in 1964, only 25 percent of Americans said that they sympathized with Israel and 7 percent with the Arabs. Still, two-thirds took neither side. But, everything changed after the 1967 Six Days War. Here was tiny Israel, bold and triumphant while the U.S. superpower was mired down in Vietnam. Public support for Israel nearly doubled. In the years after the Six Days War, large plurality, and often a majority, of Americans has expressed support for Israel over the Arabs in poll after poll. That suggests the American public's support for Israel is not based only on sympathy for persecuted Jews or pity for victims of the Holocaust. It also based on American values which considered admiration for Israel's success and determination. Americans always like Winners. (58)

2.2.7. The Consequences of the War:

The Six-Day War itself was also a devastating event and also came as a terrible shock for both Arab and Islamic worlds, especially for Palestinians and for Nasserist pan-Arabism. The fact that the war took only 6 days shows that Hashem is with Israel. It gained all of Jerusalem, the Golan Heights, Sinai, the Gaza Strip, and the West Bank. (59) Over a million Palestinian inhabitants of the West Bank and Gaza came under Israeli military occupation, while tens of thousands more were forced into exile in neighboring Arab countries, swelling the ranks of a previous generation of Palestinian refugees. (60) 1967 also had tended to downplay their separate identity in favor of Arab solidarity. The Arab states themselves had encouraged this tendency, telling the Palestinians that the only way for Palestine to be liberated was for the Arab states to band together and vanquish the Jewish state. (61) After 1967, Palestinians became increasingly convinced that collective Arab action was hopeless, and that the only way for them to regain Palestine was to take matters into their own hands and to seek liberation for them. (62) They created Palestine Liberation Organization, or PLO, in 1964 with an independent political and military force, under the leadership of Yasser Arafat. For all of the previous Arab defeats to Israel, Nasserists and Arab nationalists had provided self-serving excuses. The defeat of 1948 was the fault not of the Arab people themselves, but of corrupt Arab monarch who had betrayed the Arab cause, (63) The military defeat of 1956 had occurred, not because Egypt was weaker than Israel, but because Britain and France had entered the war on Israel's side. But 1967 could not be explained away so easily.

In short, there was a growing feeling in the Arab world, and in other Islamic countries as well, that secular nationalism had failed to deliver the goods, and that some alternative form of political organization had to be found. Many Arabs became convinced that their governments had gotten into trouble because they had abandoned their Islamic heritage and had turned instead to ideologies imported from the West, like liberalism, socialism, materialism, and secularism. Such ideologies, the argument went, had corroded Arab society from within, making it more vulnerable to Western domination. (64)

The Six-Days War also completed the reorientation of U.S. Middle East policy that Lyndon Johnson had begun shortly after taking office in late 1963. From the start, Johnson had moved away from the careful balancing act that John F. Kennedy had performed. Whereas Kennedy had both supported the Shah and pressured him to make internal reforms, Johnson had dropped the reform agenda and hailed the Shah as a staunch ally of the West. Whereas Kennedy had tried to improve relations with Arabs and Israelis simultaneously, Johnson had increasingly embraced the Israelis. Whereas Kennedy had tried to occupy a middle ground between supporting Arab radicals and supporting Arab conservatives, Johnson had openly sided with the conservatives. (65)

So, by the time Johnson left office in early 1969, three countries were emerging as Washington's primary allies in the Middle East: Iran, Israel, and Saudi Arabia. In the administration of Johnson's successor, Richard M. Nixon, U.S. relations with each of these countries would become much closer and more extensive, with far-reaching consequences for the subsequent political history of the region.

2.3. Nixon's Realism Forming the American Foreign Policy in the Middle East

the United States will participate in the defense and development of allies and friends, but...America cannot—and will not—conceive all plans, design all programs, execute all the decisions and undertake all the defense of the free nations of the world.

President Richard Nixon "U.S. Foreign Policy for the 1970s" February 18, 1970

A general response to the 1960s, the Nixon Doctrine called for greater reliance on regional "cops on the beat"—powerful pro-Western governments that could protect American interests in various parts of the world, thus obviating the need for direct U.S military intervention. Two Middle Eastern nations, Iran, Israel, and to a lesser extent, Saudi Arabia, quickly came to be seen as Washington's "cops on the beat." Although Nixon initially intended to keep the Arab-Israeli conflict on a separate policy track, by the early 1970, Israel had become an American strategic ally. These relationships were buttressed by a new policy formulation known as the Nixon Doctrine. (66)

2.3.1. Henry Kissinger and Nixon Doctrine:

Upon taking office in early 1969, Nixon was determined to control foreign policy from the White House. He ensured his control over U.S policy by appointing a highly secretive Harvard professor named Henry Kissinger as his national security advisor. Kissinger was a German Jew who, as a boy in the 1930s, had fled with his family to the United States to escape Nazi persecution. He had achieved prominence in the 1940s and 1960s as a political scientist and foreign policy analyst, occasionally serving as a consultant to the U.S government. Theoretically, Kissinger's function as Nixon's national security advisor was to receive input from all the executive departments concerned with foreign policy-State, Defense, the CIA, etc.-and then make recommendations to the president.(67)

The Nixon administration adopted a foreign policy approach more closely approaching the realist tradition than did earlier post-World War 11 presidents. Its approach was based upon the principles of the "balance of power" and was to be anchored in a global equilibrium among the United States, the Soviet Union, and the People's Republic of China (and later, Japan and Europe). (68) This realist perspective was to enable the United States to play a more limited global role and to utilize substantial amounts of regional power (and power centers) to foster American interests worldwide. At the same time, it would allow the United States to remain an important, even dominant, participant in global affairs. (69) This brings us now to U.S policy in the Middle East, and particularly U.S policy in the Persian Gulf area.

2.3.2. The Importance of the Middle East for Americans:

The principal Middle Eastern power to be cultivated under the Nixon Doctrine was Iran. In 1968, Britain had announced that it would withdraw its military forces from the Persian Gulf in three years' time, giving rise to speculation over who would fill the vacuum created by Britain's departure. The new Nixon administration was determined to prevent the Soviet Union from encroaching on that area. Moscow was already cultivating Iraq, one of the oil-rich states of the Gulf, as a client state, and the Americans were concerned about the further extension of Soviet Union. (70) Nixon's realism was assumed that the international environment determines a country's foreign policy. From his perspective, factors such as a state's position in the international system, its participation in alliances, and the balance of power after a huge vacuum in the rich oil of Persian Gulf., "are vastly more important than national variations in domestic political institutions and values" in determining that country's foreign policy in that time. (71)

At the same time, the Shah of Iran was growing more assertive in the Persian Gulf, seeking to turn Iran to succeed Britain as the next regional hegemony. The Shah's ambitions dovetailed with Nixon's foreign policy. By supporting Iran's claims to regional domination, Nixon could ensure that the Persian Gulf remained in pro-Western hands, without the necessity of direct U.S involvement. Nixon vastly increased the amount and quality of military aid to Iran, telling the Shah during his visit to Iran in 1972 that he could purchase from the United States any type of military equipment except the nuclear weapons. In thus embracing Iran, Nixon turned a blind eye to the Shah's brutal human rights records. To justify his attitude to support an authoritarian regimes, argued that Soviets and other pro-Soviets in the Middle East could not be trusted because once in

power, they would dispense with constitutional checks and balances and establish totalitarian regimes. The pro-Western governments like Iran and Saudi Arabia also warned the United States against expansion of communism which threat the regional stability, as well as to Western interests and values. (72)

Another Middle Eastern country to gain importance under the Nixon Doctrine, albeit to a lesser extent than Iran, was Saudi Arabia. In some formulation of Middle East policy, Iran and Saudi Arabia were described as the twin pillars on which Washington depended to ensure the status quo, though Iran was always the bigger pillar of the two. (73) By the late 1960s, the emergence of a seller's market for oil permitted Saudi Arabia to raise the price of oil substantially. One of the main beneficiaries of this development was the Organization of Petroleum Exporting Countries, or OPEC, an oil cartel consisting of the major oil-rich Middle Eastern states, along with some non-Middle Eastern states, such as Indonesia and Venezuela. With increased oil revenues, the Saudi government was able, in the 1970s, to purchase billions of dollars worth of arms from American contractors, especially in the area of air defense. (74) This arrangement, known as the "recycling of petrodollars," was highly favored by Washington and Riyadh, and American oil companies. (75)

2.3.3. Nixon's Values And Peace Plans:

Initially, Nixon intended to keep the Arab-Israeli conflict on a separate policy track from the Nixon Doctrine. The U.S State Department was alarmed by the escalating violence, and Secretary of State Rogers made the most of this opportunity. In December 1969, Rogers unveiled a major Arab-Israeli peace initiative that became known as the Rogers plan. (76) It called for an Israeli withdrawal from virtually all of the territories occupied in 1967 in exchange for peace and recognition from the Arab states. Israel immediately rejected the plan because it violated the principle of direct bilateral negotiation between Israel and the Arab states. The failure of the Rogers Plan, along with a subsequent increase in Arab-Israeli tensions, eroded Nixon's confidence in Rogers's stewardship of Middle East diplomacy. Consequently, America had to mediate between the Arabs and the Israelis, to diminish conflicts between them and quickly end the wars that erupted in order to achieve its own security objectives. Because the Arab-Israeli

dispute was perceived as part of the broader East-West struggle, and the Cold War was a dominant determinant of U.S. policy the Arab-Israeli conflict. Furthermore, America's commitment to protecting human rights and fundamental freedoms. (77)

2.3.4. The United States And Black September:

In September 1970, a radical faction of the (PLO) hijacked several commercial airplanes and forced them to land in Jordan. Seeing this as a challenge to his authority, (78) Jordan's King Hussein moved to crush the PLO, which had established a statewithin-a-state in Jordan. A column of Syrian tanks crossed into northern Jordan, apparently in support of the PLO. Nixon and Kissinger believed that Moscow was behind the Syrian intervention. Hussein appealed to the United States for help but was willing, if necessary, to be bailed out by Israeli intervention. However, both logistically and politically, it would have been extremely difficult for the United States to intervene militarily in the Jordan crisis. Israel, however, was willing to intervene on Jordan's behalf. In a menacing gesture, a squadron of Israeli jets flew to northern Jordan and swooped low over the advancing Syrian tanks. The Syrian tanks withdrew, permitting Hussein to defeat and, eventually, expel the PLO.

The Black September crisis had a profound effect on U.S policymaking toward the Middle East. Nixon was extremely pleased with Israel's behavior in the Jordan crisis and gained a new appreciation for Israel's potential as a strategic ally of the United States. According to American perception of Palestinians' point of view, the Black September events heightened international awareness of the plight of the Palestinian people and their demands for a homeland. The link between Palestinian suffering and terrorism cited by policymakers, deepened America's determination to protect Israel and find the finest solution for Palestinian refugees as well. In his detailed report to Congress on U.S. foreign policy, President Richard Nixon observed that the Arab-Israeli conflict had condemned "to squalor and to soul-searing hatred the lives of Palestinian refugees, who include not only those who originally fled their homes upon the establishment of Israel, but a whole generation born and reared in the hopelessness and frustration of the refugee camps. They are the material from which history creates the tragedies of the future." (79) Nixon's empathy for the Palestinians reflected a strong American cultural tendency to identify with victims and to offer them humanitarian assistance.

So Israel became, along with Iran and Saudi Arabia, a client state of the United States under the terms of the Nixon Doctrine, one of the "cops on the beat" that would discipline and thwart radical and pro-Soviet forces in the Middle East for the benefit of America's strategic and economic interests. But this new approach to the Arab-Israeli conflict would suffer a rude jolt during the Yom Kippur War of 1973, which we'll look in the following issue.

LIBRARY TUNILITY

2.4. American Cultural Reactions Toward The Yom Kippur War

The Yom Kippur War of October 1973, which is so named because it began on the Jewish Day of Atonement. The Yom Kippur War, which pitted Egypt and Syria against Israel, was a major turning point in America's relations with Middle Eastern states. The United States emerged from that crisis as the indispensable mediator in the Middle East, as the one nation on which both the Arabs and the Israelis would have to rely to achieve their political objectives in the Arab-Israeli conflict. (80)

The emergence of the United States as the indispensable mediator was related to another major result of the Yom Kippur War: a marked decrease in Soviet influence in the Middle East signified by Egypt's decision to move away from the Soviet orbit and to establish closer ties with the United States. (81) This shift in orientation reflected Egypt's growing realization that the United States, by virtue of its close ties to Israel, held the key to an acceptable settlement of the Arab-Israeli conflict. The Soviet Union could provide arms to Egypt, but only the United States could use its political influence to change Israel's behavior, Because Egypt was such an important and influential player in Arab politics, its reorientation toward the United States was a major setback for the Soviets. (82) This decline in the Soviet position in the Middle East foreshadowed, and in a small way contributed to, the decline and the fall of the Soviet system a decade-and-a-half later.

2.4.1. America As A Great Power:

America's political victory in the Yom Kippur War was due partly to the enormous military, economic. And diplomatic power America had at its disposal, but it also reflected the skillful and occasionally devious handling of the crisis by Henry Kissinger, who by this time was the American secretary of state. His efforts were to gain control over the crisis while excluding the Soviet Union from Arab-Israeli peacekeeping. Kissinger's diplomacy in the immediate postwar period was to explore its legacy for future Middle East peacemaking efforts, especially the Camp David peace process of the late 1970s. (83) The first spark of the Yom Kippur war was when the Sadat inherited Nasser's utter determination to regain the territory that Egypt had lost in the Six-Day War of 1967, and to ensure the recovery of the other Arab territories lost in that war. Sadat unlike Nasser signaled his readiness for diplomacy in February 1971, when he announced that Egypt would be willing to conclude a peace treaty with Israel if it fully withdrew from the Sinai Peninsula and from all of the Arab territories taken in 1967. It was the first Arab leader had publicly contemplated peace with Israel. (84) But the Israelis rejected Sadat's initiative, insisting that any return of Arab lands would have to take place after the Arab states had made peace with Israel, not as a precondition for peace. The Israelis also insisted that they should not have to withdraw from all of the territories taken in 1967. A frustrated Sadat announced that 1971 would be "the year of decision." If Egypt could not regain its lost territory through negotiation, it would have to resume hostilities instead. Much to Sadat's embarrassment, 1971 passed into history without a decision for either peace or war. (85)

By now, Kissinger had finally wrested control of U.S Middle East policy from Rogers. Kissinger supported Israel's refusal to give back any territory without first getting full peace treaties with the Arab states. Both Kissinger and Nixon viewed the Arab-Israeli crisis through a Cold War lens, and by early 1972, both men were convinced that Israel could serve as a strategic asset in the Middle East, countering the influence of pro-Soviet governments and movements in the Arab world. (86) Neither Kissinger nor Nixon was inclined to give Sadat any help, nor Moscow giving him much assistance. Although the Soviets did supply Egypt with arms, they withheld their most advanced military equipment, which Sadat considered essential to a credible military option. So Sadat was unable, in 1971, to pursue either diplomacy or war. (87)

Over the next two years, Sadat repeatedly threatened that Egypt would go to war if it could not recover its lost territory by diplomacy, but the Nixon administration dismissed Sadat's threat. In the summer of 1972, Sadat expelled thousands of Soviet advisors from Egypt. He was, at once and the same time, clearing the way for war and making a bid for closer relations with the United States. (88) On one level, Sadat was trying to get Moscow's attention, to shock the Soviets into giving Egypt more military aid. On another level, he hoped to signal to Washington that he was prepared for closer relations with the United States, it declined to exploit the opening provided by Sadat, making war all but inevitable.

In 1973, Sadat forged a military alliance with Hafiz al-Asad, the president of Syria; the two leaders planned a coordinated offensive against Israel, with Egypt attacking Israeli forces in the Sinai Peninsula and Syria attacking Israeli forces in the Golan Heights. (89) Whereas Asad intended to regain the entire Golan Heights by force, Sadat's military objectives were confined to securing a narrow strip of land on the eastern bank of the Suez Canal. The rest of the Sinai was to be recovered by subsequent diplomacy. Sadat did not reveal to Asad how limited his military objectives were. He had his military commanders' draw up a two-part plan for the Sinai operation that could be shared with the Syrians. The first part called for the Egyptian army to cross the canal and secure a narrow strip on its eastern bank. The second part envisioned a subsequent advance to a series of mountain passes in the Sinai, about 25 miles east of the Suez Canal. Asad was not told that only the first part of the plan was to be implemented. Sadat's deception would fatally undermine the whole Arab operation, however, Egypt and Syria made an extremely impressive showing. Both armies were much better armed, better trained, and better led than in 1967, and both of them enjoyed the advantage that comes with striking the first blow. (90)

2.4.2. Americans And The Possibility Of The New Holocaust:

The Yom Kippur War began on the early afternoon of October 6. Under cover of a heavy artillery barrage, thousands of Egyptian troops crossed the canal in rubber dinghies, laying down pontoon bridges so that tanks and other heavy equipment could follow behind them. (91) By October 8, the Egyptians had advanced six miles east of the Suez Canal. Meanwhile, the Syrian army entered the occupied the Golan Heights; although the Syrian attack was blunted in the northern and central part of the Golan, two divisions to the south broke through the Israeli line and seemed in danger of crossing into Israel proper. Because they had assumed that the Arab states were too weak and ill prepared to go to war, the Israelis were taken completely by surprise. In a panic, the Israelis appealed to Washington for immediate assistance. (92) On the other side, American people also shared the Israelis into panic, fearful of a new Holocaust, this time in the Middle East. Even those who had never felt very close to Israel became pro-Israel including the American anti-Zionist movements. With the Yom Kippur War, the subject of the Holocaust became current for Americans and American Jews particularly. In many places in the United States Holocaust museums and memorials were built. One swore never to forget, and even the younger Jews, whose families had been spared from the Holocaust, felt directly affected by the tragic history.

2.4.3. The Significance of Shared Values:

The Yom Kippur War also altered the individual and collective self-sense of the Americans who entered into a spiritual bond with Israel. The zeal to assimilate dropped; one was now consciously part of an ethnic and religious minority, one was proud to be Jew, coupled with a strengthened will to survive, to defy all opponents of the American society. Israel's victory symbolized the strength of similar values and beliefs, and the small nation became a fixed point in American-Jewish community work. In synagogues, the Israeli flag was hung next to the American Star-Spangled Banner; passages were inserted into the Sabbath and holy day prayers that dealt with Israel's welfare and security. As a result of this unique union among similar cultural nations, the American administration and other leaders had strongly promised to support Israel and pro-Israel campaigns by deeds not words more than before. (93)

It was Henry Kissinger, not Richard Nixon who dominated American policy making during the Yom Kippur War, by the fall of 1973, Nixon was almost entirely consumed by the Watergate scandal, which would force him from office less than a year later. For this reason Kissinger had enormous freedom of action on the foreign policy stage. Kissinger devised a three-part strategy for dealing with the crisis; he wanted to ensure that Israel was sufficiently powerful to repel the Egyptian-Syrian attack and even, to some extent, take the offensive. (94) Yet Kissinger also sought to avoid the total humiliation of Egypt and Syria. Now convinced that Arab grievances the option of a postwar diplomatic initiative. Kissinger was determined to prevent the Soviet Union from increasing its political influence in the Middle East—indeed, to reduce the influence it already had. (95) After the United States sent Israel a massive airlift of military equipment, the airlift helped to turn the tide of battle in Israel's favor. When Egypt and Syria attacked Israel in 1973, Kissinger and Nixon deliberately waited for Israel to suffer losses--despite pleading from Israeli ambassador Simcha Dinitz--before delivering aid; they hoped to equalize the region's balance of power and facilitate a peace settlement that would redound to their own glory. Only a week later, when the situation became truly dire, did the U.S. step in, and even then Nixon leveraged the assistance to keep American Jewish groups from lobbying for tougher measures on behalf of oppressed Soviet Jews. Anyway, the intervention stemmed not from any belief in the necessity of a Jewish homeland but from a realpolitik-based gambit to thwart Soviet allies. Such support was inherently fickle, resting as it did on geopolitical considerations that under different circumstances could easily dictate a different course of action. (96)

The U.S airlift to Israel caused deep anger in the Arab world, in mid-October, several oil-producing Arab states retaliated by imposing an embargo on oil shipment to the United States and parts of Western Europe. After stalling for time to allow the Israeli to consolidate their position, Kissinger worked out a cease-fire agreement with the Soviet government. On October 22, that agreement was passed in the UN Security Council as Resolution 338. Israel initially ignored the cease-fire and continued its offensive against Egypt, prompting Sadat to issue an appeal for a joint U.S.-Soviet military intervention on Egypt's behalf. (97)

Sadat finally broke the impasse by withdrawing his request for superpower intervention and declaring his willingness to negotiate with the Israeli directly over the disengagement of troops in the Sinai. Sadat also invited Kissinger to play a direct mediating role in any further negotiations between Egypt and Israel. This invitation reflected Sadat's assessment that the United States, on account of its close ties to Israel, held the key to a satisfactory Middle East settlement. (98)

Over the next two years, Kissinger brokered a series of bilateral agreements between Egypt and Israel, setting the stage for the Camp David peace process of the late 1970s. Syria, by contrast, got little more from Kissinger's diplomacy than a restoration of the pre-Yom Kippur War status quo. Israel had to give back the additional territory it had seized, but the Golan Heights themselves remained under Israeli occupation. (99) Kissinger saw little point in pushing the Israelis to give back more to the Syrians. After all, Asad was refusing to make the crucial political concessions that Sadat himself was now making. (100)

This last point underscores the overriding objective of Kissinger's diplomacy throughout the Yom Kippur War: to limit or reduce Soviet influence in the Middle East. By this criterion, Kissinger's policies were a major success. Consequently, it also demonstrated America's ability to expand its cultural circle and to compromise. While dominant cultural values had induced Washington to adopt a pro-Israel policy, other American values influenced Nixon, Carter and others to try to understand Arab concerns and to work with them to secure peace under the distinctive the American value which is War brings Peace. (101) Whether they left a legacy that was conductive to resolving Arab-Israeli tensions is, of course, another question, one that we'll take up in the following the Democrat president Jimmy Carter and how he succeeded to use his own Christian and moral values to establish a special relations with both Arabs and Israelis.

2.5. Carter's Christian And Moral Values

we are now free of that inordinate fear of communism which once led us to embrace any dictator who joined us in that fear....It is a new world that calls for a new American foreign policy---a policy based on constant decency in its values and on optimism in our historical vision.

President Jimmy Carter

Commencement Address at the University of Notre Dame May 1977

Jimmy Carter ran for president in 1976 on the theme of thinking American foreign policy compatible with the basic goodness of the American people; he came to office pledged to restore integrity and morality to American diplomacy. Carter, former governor of Georgia, was well suited to the public mood. He was born-again Christian who spoke of restoring morality to political life and who famously pledged to the American people, "I will never lie to you." What is particularly interesting about the public mood of 1976 which was the Watergate scandal that was fresh in people's minds.

The emphasis on morality was also combined with an upsurge in anti-materialist and peace-loving values. (102) With those fundamental concerns, President Carter introduced a policy approach that was closer to the idealist approach than that of earlier presidents after World War II. His approach sought to reorient the focus of America's foreign policy away from a singular emphasis on adversaries, and especially the Soviet Union toward a policy with a truly global emphasis. Four major policy areas would be highlighted: (A) emphasizing domestic values in foreign policy, (B) improving relations with allies and resolving regional conflict, (C) de-emphasizing the Soviet Union as the focus of U.S policy, and (D) promoting global human rights.(103)

2.5.1. The Principles of American Values:

From the outset, President Jimmy Carter highlighted the importance of democratic values as a guide to American foreign policy. In this sense, his approach was consistent with a reliance on moral principle so evident in America's historical past and in sharp contrast with the previous two administrations. For his presidency, domestic values were to be preeminent in the shaping of American foreign policy; the United States must "stand for something" in the world. Even more, America should serve as a model for other nations.

In a similar vein, during his 1977 Notre Dame Commencement address, President Carter again emphasized the moral basis of American policy: "I believe we can have a foreign policy that is democratic, that is based on fundamental values, and that uses power and influence which we have for humane purposes." (104)

In addition to emphasizing this moral basis of policy, Carter also called for a different style of foreign policy—one that would be "open and candid," and not one that a "policy by manipulation" or based on "secret deals." Such references were apparently to what he saw as the style adopted during the years that Henry Kissinger was at the helm of American foreign policy.

Finally, while the president recognized that moral principle must guide foreign policy, he acknowledged that foreign policy cannot be "by moral maxims." The United States would have to try to produce change rather than impose it. In this sense, Carter believed that there were limits to what the United States could do in the world. Although these limits would need to be recognized, America could not stand idle. The United States should try to play a constructive and positive role in shaping a new world order. This role should be through an American policy "based on constant decency in its values and on optimism in our historical vision. (105)

2.5.2. The United States And Camp David Accords:

In the Middle East Carter achieved his greatest diplomatic success by negotiating peace between Egypt and Israel. Since the founding of Israel in 1948, Egypt's foreign policy had been built around destroying the Jewish state. In 1977 Anwar el-Sadat, the practical and farsighted leader of Egypt, decided to seek peace with Israel. It was an act of rare political courage, for Sadat risked alienating Egypt from the rest of the Arab world without a firm commitment for a peace treaty with Israel. (106)

Although both countries wanted peace, major obstacles had to be overcome. Sadat wanted Israel to retreat from the West Bank of the Jordan River and from the Golan

Heights (which it had taken from Jordan in the 1967 war), recognize the Palestine Liberation Organization (PLO), provide a homeland for the Palestinians, relinquish its unilateral hold on the city of Jerusalem, and return the Sinai to Egypt. Such conditions were unacceptable to Israeli Prime Minister Menachem Begin, who refused to consider recognition of the PLO or the return of the West Bank. By the end of 1977 Sadat's peace mission had run aground. (107)

2.5.3. American Values Towards Peace Processes:

Jimmy Carter broke the deadlock by inviting both men to Camp David, the presidential retreat in Maryland, for face-to-face talks. Carter's own personal commitment to negotiation as a method of resolving conflicts enabled him to draw on that component of American culture which supports nonviolent solutions to problems. (108) For two weeks in September 1978 they hammered out peace accords. Although several important issues were left unresolved, Begin did agree to return the Sinai to Egypt. In return, Egypt promised to recognize Israel, and as a result became a staunch U.S. ally. For Carter it was a proud moment. Although Carter realized that his direct participation carried high political risks in the United States, he became personally involved because, as he put it: "In conscience there is really no choice for me. We simply must continue to move away from war and stalemate to peace and to progress for the people of Israel and for the people of Egypt." (109)

Sadat's visit caused enormous excitement throughout the world, especially in the West. Carter himself was greatly encouraged by this development and he immediately dropped his plan for a Geneva settlement and threw his support behind Sadat's initiative to achieve peace through direct, bilateral negotiations. But although the Egyptians and the Israelis could agree on the need for peace, they could not agree on a formula for achieving it, but in the months following Sadat's visit to Jerusalem, there was little substantive progress. The importance of this visit cannot be overstated. It broke the impasse that had set into the Middle East peace process since the shuttle diplomacy of Henry Kissinger; it established the precedent of face-to-face negotiations between Arabs and Israelis; and it raised hopes for real progress. "A Framework for Peace in the Middle

East" was agreed to by the two competing parties and witnessed by President Carter. (110)

Instead of stressing differences between Israelis and Egyptians, Carter emphasized similarities and common interests, and challenged both sides to face the problems together and avoid confronting each other. By so doing, Carter was embracing an important American cultural attitude. While Carter recognized that Jews, Muslims, and Christians held different beliefs, he noted that they worshiped the same God and that the message of Providence has always been the same. Emphasizing common beliefs, Carter quoted the Holy Koran, the Old Testament, and the New Testament to show how cultural and religious values supported peace. Quoting the Koran, Carter said: "If thine adversary inclines towards peace, do thou also incline towards peace and trust in God." He quoted the Old Testament passage that admonished Jews to "depart from evil and do good; seek peace, and pursue it." He ended with the New Testament's Sermon on the Mount: "Blessed are the peacemakers, for they shall be called the children of God." (111) While not ignoring the security concerns of Israelis and Egyptians, Carter focused on those fundamental values and beliefs upon which many Americans believe that concepts such as security and national interests are ultimately based. The fact that Carter also represented American cultural values high-lights the diversity and inconsistency within U.S. culture. (112)

The signing of the Camp David Accords on September 17, 1978, was considered by most historians and commentators, and probably to most ordinary Americans as well. Camp David is one of the few clear successes in a presidency otherwise marked by failure and defeat. Camp David also has served as the blueprint for most subsequent American efforts to settle the Arab-Israeli conflict. Nevertheless, the agreement reached at Camp David fell significantly short of what Carter himself had hoped to accomplish upon becoming president in early 1977.

Toward the end of the Camp David meeting between Sadat and Begin, there appeared to be little hope for a negotiated settlement. As they prepared to leave Camp David, Begin sent Carter some photographs of the three leaders and asked him to sign them for his grandchildren. Carter asked his secretary to find out the names of Begin's grandchildren, and wrote each name on a photograph and signed it. Instead of sending the photographs to Begin, he delivered them himself. Later, Carter recalled how focusing on the future made the Camp David meetings successful: "And we stood there on the porch of one of those little cabins at Camp David, and he began to go through the photographs and told me about each one of his grandchildren, too. And we began to talk about the future and the fact that what we did at Camp David was not just to be looked upon as a political achievement that might bring accolades or congratulations on us. It was not just an investment in peace for our own generation; it was an investment in the future. Both adversaries attributed the success of the Camp David meetings to the personal efforts of Jimmy Carter. Unfortunately, the rest of the Arab Middle East denounced the Camp David accords, and in 1981 Sadat paid for his vision with his life when anti-Israeli Egyptian soldiers assassinated him. (113)

One of the tragic aspects of American foreign policy is that the United States historically has supported many countries that hold power through murder, torture, and other violations of human rights, practices that are an affront to basic American values. During the presidency of Jimmy Carter, the United States began to show a growing regard for the human rights practices of its allies. Carter was convinced that American foreign policy should embody the country's basic moral beliefs. In 1977 Congress began to require reports on human rights conditions in countries receiving American aid. (114)

2.5.4. The United States, Iranian Revolution, And Hostage Crisis:

Of the nations accused of practicing torture, one of the most frequently cited was Iran. Estimates of the number of political prisoners in Iran ranged from 25,000 to 100,000. It was widely believed that most of them had been tortured by SAVAK, the secret police.

Since the end of World War II, Iran had been a valuable friend of the United States in the troubled Middle East. In 1953 the CIA had worked to ensure the power of the young shah, Mohammad Reza Pahlavi. During the next 25 years, the shah often repaid the debt. He allowed the United States to establish electronic listening posts in northern Iran along the border of the Soviet Union, and during the 1973-1974 Arab oil embargo the shah continued to sell oil to the United States. The shah also bought arms

from the United States, which helped ease the American balance of payments problem. Few world leaders were more loyal to the United States. (115)

Like his predecessors, Carter was willing to overlook the shah's violations of human rights. To demonstrate American support, Carter visited Iran in late December 1977. He applauded Iran as "an island of stability in one of the most troubled areas of the world" and praised the shah as a great leader who had won "the respect and the admiration and love" of his people. (116)

The shah was indeed popular among wealthy Iranians, but in the slums of Teheran and in rural, poverty stricken villages, there was little respect, admiration, or love for his regime. Led by a fundamentalist Islamic clergy and emboldened by want, the masses of Iranians turned against the shah and his westernization policies. In the early fall of 1978 the revolutionary surges in Iran gained force. The shah, who had once seemed so powerful and secure, was paralyzed by indecision, alternating between ruthless suppression and attempts to liberalize his regime. In Washington, Carter also vacillated, uncertain whether to stand firmly behind the shah or to cut his losses and prepare to deal with a new government in Iran. (171)

In January 1979, the shah fled to Egypt. Exiled religious leader Ayatollah Ruholla Khomeini returned to Iran, preaching the doctrine that the United States was the "Great Satan" behind the shah. Relations between the United States and the new Iranian government were terrible, but Iranian officials warned that they would become infinitely worse if the shah were granted asylum. Nevertheless, Carter permitted the shah to enter the United States for treatment of lymphoma. The reaction in Iran was severe.

On November 4, 1979, Iranian supporters of Khomeini invaded the American embassy in Teheran and captured 66 Americans, 13 of whom were freed several weeks later. The rest were held hostage for 444 days and were the objects of intense political interest and media coverage. Carter was helpless. Because Iran was not a stable country in any recognizable sense, its government was not susceptible to pressure. Iran's demands--the return of the shah to Iran and admission of U.S. guilt in supporting the shah--were unacceptable. Carter devoted far too much attention to the almost insoluble problem. The hostages stayed in the public spotlight in part because Carter kept them there. (118) Carter's foreign policy problems mounted in December 1979, when the Soviet Union sent tanks into Afghanistan. In response, the Carter administration embargoed grain and high-technology exports to the Soviet Union and boycotted the 1980 Olympics in Moscow. (The Soviet Union gradually withdrew its troops a decade later.) As public disapproval of the president's handling of the Iran crisis increased, some Carter advisers advocated the use of force to free the hostages. At first, Carter disagreed, but eventually he authorized a rescue attempt. It failed, and Carter's position became even worse. Negotiations finally brought the hostages' release, but in a final humiliation for Carter, the hostages were held until minutes after Ronald Reagan, Carter's successor, had taken the oath of office as president. (119)

When Carter left office in January 1981 many Americans judged his presidency a failure. Instead of being remembered for the good he accomplished for the Middle East at Camp David, he was remembered for what he failed to accomplish. The Iranian hostage crisis had become emblematic of a perception that America's role in the world had declined. The Carter administration's relations with the Middle Eastern countries sought to encourage the peace process as a strategic measure. As we have discussed the dramatic events about peace process of Camp David, but it did not succeeded completely and faced challenges. In the next chapter, we shall survey yet another approach to American policy. The values and beliefs of the administration of Ronald Regan towards the Middle East. Such policy would continue the moral emphasis of the Carter administration; but it would seek to restore an American globalism more reminiscent of an earlier era than had its immediate predecessors.

2.6. Reaganism And The Middle East

What I am describing...is a plan and a hope for the long term—the march of freedom and democracy which will leave Marxism-Leninism on the ash heap of history as it has left other tyrannies which stifle the freedom and muzzle the self-expression of the people.

President Ronald Reagan

Address to Members of the British Parliament

June 8, 1982

The President Ronald Reagan is an extremely puzzling figure, a politician who had both astonishing weaknesses and astonishing strengths. Among the weaknesses was the fact that Reagan was often extremely ignorant about the basic issues of American politics and seemed to have little interest in becoming better informed. Nor did he care to get to know many of the people he had working for him. Among Reagan's strengths, however, was uncanny ability to connect with the American people. Through his speeches and gestures, Reagan was able to instill in his audience powerful sense of reassurance and confidence; for this he was known as the "Great Communicator." Certainly Reagan's background as an actor assisted him in this performative aspect his presidency. Reagan also was a master at evoking the desired emotions in his audience. Once, when he was asked whether an acting career was suitable training for the presidency, Reagan replied that he did not see how anyone could do the job if he had not been an actor. (120)

2.6.1. Regan's Values And American Eceptionalism Toward Communism:

President Reagan's popularity was due to in part to his embodiment of those attributes that represent cornerstones of American culture. These include individualism, optimism, willingness to take risks, physical strength, a clear sense of personal identity, self-assurance, and a victorious reputation. He constantly referred to history and culture not only to marshal support but also to reassure Americans of their role in the world. In a speech at the annual convention of the American Legion in Salt Lake City in 1984, Reagan pledged to "keep America a beacon of hope to the rest of the world and to return her to her rightful place as a champion of peace and freedom among the nations of the earth." Adding that he was not preaching manifest destiny, he declared that "we Americans cannot turn our backs on what history has asked of us. Keeping alive the hope of human freedom is America's mission, and we cannot shrink from the task or falter in the call of duty." (121) In his final radio address to the nation, Reagan reiterated many of the code words that resonate in the society: "Whether we seek it or not, whether we like it or not, we Americans are keepers of the miracles. We are asked to be guardians of a place to come to, a place to start again, a place to live in the dignity God meant for his children. May it ever be so. (122) These references to history and specific myths were designed to buttress America's self-image, reinvigorate its culture, and strengthen culture's role in the formulation and implementation of foreign policies.

As far as foreign policy was concerned, Reagan came to office bearing a simple message: that the Soviet Union was the sole cause of America's trouble abroad. As he said in an interview during the 1980 election campaign, "the Soviet Union underlies all the unrest that is going on. If they weren't engaged in this game of dominoes, there wouldn't be any lot spots in the world." At his first press conference as president, Reagan said that the Soviets reserved "the right to commit any crime, to lie, to cheat," and that the United States would no longer tolerate such an attitude. In a famous speech in 1983, Reagan called the Soviet Union an "evil empire" and "the focus of evil in the modern world." (123) The Cold War's advent fostered an anti-communist consensus, a widespread and exaggerated fear of military conflict with the Soviet Union, suppression of domestic dissent, and visceral patriotism. Superpower competition for global dominance influenced Americans to interpret their history in a way that was consistent with perceived threat. American exceptionalism, the belief that the United States is unique and morally superior to other nations, was rejuvenated, and a stark simplicity of confrontation between good and evil was accepted by most Americans. (124)

Reagan saw the Middle East as no exception to this rule. When he first came into office in early 1981, he professed to believe that virtually all of the world's terrorist groups, including Middle Eastern ones, were being controlled from Moscow. It was

widely expected that Reagan's actions in the Middle East would be overwhelmingly focused on blocking Soviet Union moves. But Reagan's policies in the Middle East did not quite bear out this expectation. To be sure, many of Reagan's actions in the Middle East were directed against the Soviet Union. No new initiatives were proposed, nor was there much effort to proceed with the Camp David framework, inherited from the Carter administration. Instead, as elsewhere, the Reagan administration attempted to rally the Arab states against the Soviet Union and to engage the Israelis in a strategic understanding. (125)

2.6.2. The Fact of Israel in the American Values:

Like Most U.S. presidents have felt a certain kinship with the Jewish people because of their own Christian beliefs and values. Many cite their reading of the Bible for their feelings toward Israel Reagan as a Christian believer had a gut-level, emotional attachment to Israel. He viewed it as a nation with similar Judeo-Christian values, and as an opponent of Communism. Furthermore, the fact that Israel is a Jewish state is also important because it is not just another political entity. It is a nation based on faith. Unlike the Islamic states, which are also based on religion, however, Israel also shares Judeo-Christian and Western values with the United States. (126)

Reagan called upon Israel, the Palestinians, and the Arab countries to compromise and to recognize the interdependence of their objectives. In his major policy statement on the Middle East shortly after Israel invaded Lebanon, President Regan proclaimed that "in the words of the Scripture, the time has come to follow after the things which make for peace. (127)

A new Persian Gulf command, with the Rapid Deployment Force as part of that structure, was announced. Negotiations were held with several Middle East states regarding American base and access rights in the regions. Egypt, Sudan, Somalia, and Oman, for example, agreed to joint military exercises with the United States during November 1981, (128) and the United States also obtained military cooperation from the Israelis. (129)

The most dramatic examples of using military assistance to bolster American influence against the Soviet Union also occurred in this region. The United States agreed

to sell technologically advanced aircraft equipment and the Airborne Warning and Control System (AWACS) aircraft to Saudi Arabia in October 1981. (130) America's role in militarizing the Middle East by selling sophisticated weapons to its Arab allies undermined its own objective of achieving peace in the region, despite the strong opposition of pro-Israel lobby in Congress. (131) By the summer of 1982 - and wholly as a result of Israel's invasion of Lebanon and its advance all the way to Beirut - the Reagan administration was fully immersed in local issues in the Middle East. The administration sought to negotiate a cease-fire between the Israelis and the surrounded Palestinian forces in West Beirut and a withdrawal of Syrian and Israeli forces from Lebanon itself. Moreover, even President Reagan moved into a mediator posture with a new policy initiative to serve as a follow-up to the Camp David framework. The initiative called for a Palestinian homeland federated with Jordan, an end to Israeli settlements in the West Bank, and security for Israel. (132) Such initiative comes from American main principles which emphasized that negotiations are the only workable method, American presidents, whether they saw Israel as a Cold War ally or viewed it through the prism of culture and religion, endorsed this position. (133) However, despite its constant support for Israel, America also considered itself to be an honest broker for Palestinians in order to prove itself as a unique valuable nation that could bring peace and stability to whole world. Furthermore, the American administration would inform both the world and intended parties that it has a main key for resolving Arab-Israeli conflict.

2.6.3. The United States And Lebanese Civil War:

The depth of American involvement in the area even reached the point of deploying American military personnel on two different occasions. The administration sent a contingent of American Marines into Lebanon in August 1982, as part of effort to evacuate the Palestine Liberation Organization (PLO) members from Beirut, where they had been surrounded by the Israelis. This mission was successfully completed without any major incident. Despite protests against military intervention abroad, many Americans, particularly fundamental groups strongly supported Regan's foreign policy agenda, especially his crusade in Lebanon or any area in the world against communism

and leftist regimes. (134) Both communism and radical regimes represented evil, in the fundamentalists' view.

However, the events in Lebanon turned upside down, when the following of September 1982 assassination of Lebanese president-elect Bashir Gemayal, a Christian warlord whom Israel had been secretly arming for years, Lebanese Christian militiamen allied with Israel entered two Palestinian camps, Sabra and Shatila, massacring hundreds of civilians. To prevent further such attacks and to maintain security in Lebanon generally, the Reagan administration stationed Marines in Beirut, in September 1982; the Marines were dispatched to Lebanon as part of a Multinational Force (MNF), composed of military personnel from several Western nations. When the disguise massacre took place, the United States immediately condemned the massacres as well as Israel's invasion of Lebanon. The humanitarian aspect of U.S. culture prevented many Americans from ignoring Israel's actions. (135)

While the MNF was to serve as a "peacekeeping" force between the various Lebanese factions and to facilitate a negotiated settlement among them, the task proved elusive and ultimately disastrous. (136) As factional feuding continued, the role of the MNF became increasingly unclear. In time, the American Marines, encamped at the Beirut airport, became identified with the central government and became the target for snipers from the other Lebanese factions. More than that, the Marines became the target of a suicide bomber on October 23, 1983, apparently a Shiite militant supported by Syria and Iran, drove a truck laden with explosives into the U.S. Marine barracks in Beirut, killing 241 Marines. (137)

It was a devastating blow to Reagan's Middle East policy, and Democrats in Congress began demanded that the Marines be pulled out of Lebanon. But Reagan initially refused to withdraw the Marines, saying there was still a chance to pacify the country and implement the peace treaty between Lebanon and Israel. Reagan also insisted that withdrawing from Lebanon would be tantamount to giving in to the Soviet Union, since Syria, America's principal adversary in Lebanon, was a client of the Soviets. In early 1984, the Lebanese government, seeing the chaos that had resulted from the peace treaty with Israel, formally repudiated the treaty. Around the same time, the Reagan administration bowed to reality and withdraws the Marines from Lebanon, essentially abandoning it to the Syrians and their radical Shiite allies. But this was not the end of Reagan administration's troubles in Lebanon. (138)

In the mid-1980s, there was a rash of kidnappings of Americans living in Beirut, some of whom would remain in captivity for several years, and a couple of whom would actually be killed. For the most part, the motivation for the kidnappings was achieving the release of Shiite militants who had been jailed by pro-American Arab governments. The hostage takers demanded that the Reagan administration pressure its Arab allies to let the militants go. The Reagan administration was under constant pressure from the hostages' families to do something about the situation, perhaps to negotiate some deal with the hostage takers. Publicly, however, the Reagan administration insisted that negotiating with the kidnappers was impossible, that it would merely encourage them to take more hostages. Secretly, however, the Reagan administration was indeed negotiating with the hostage-takers or, at least, with figures who were allied with them. (139)

2.6.4. Americans And Iran-Contra Scandal:

Consequently, someone in the Reagan administration — William Casey, the director of the CIA —came up with an ingenious scheme to kill two birds with one stone. The idea was to take the profits from the arms sales to Iran and divert them to the Contras in Nicaragua. The diversion of funds from Iran to the Contras was engineered by a young Marine lieutenant colonel named Oliver North, then working in obscurity in the National Security Agency. A little more a year later, the Reagan administration's secret dealings with Iran became public knowledge. In the fall of 1986, a Lebanese newspaper broke the story that U.S. officials had been negotiating with Iran over the release of American hostages in Lebanon. The American people were further shocked when it was revealed — this time by the Reagan administration itself, which knew that the story was about to come out anyway — that profits from the arms sales to Iran had been diverted to the Nicaraguan Contras, in defiance of Congress's ban on such aid. (140)

Over the ensuring months, Reagan repeatedly denied that he had knowingly sold arms for hostages or been aware of the diversion of funds to the Contras. All he had done, he said, was to authorize general contacts between members of his administration and socalled "moderates" in the Iranian government, to explore the possibility of improved relations between the countries. The Reagan administration was never able to say, however, who those "moderates" were. In the summer of 1987, Congress held hearings on the Iran—Contra scandal, bringing a parade of colorful witnesses before American television audiences. For much of 1987, the country was consumed by the Iran-Contra scandal, and it even seemed that Reagan's presidency was in jeopardy. What saved Reagan's political hide was a dramatic improvement, in 1986 and 1987, in U.S.-Soviet relations, which allowed Reagan to end his presidency on a far more statesmanlike note. (141)

In the next chapter, we shall discuss another new approach to American policy. The values and beliefs of the administration of George Bush towards the Middle East. We shall also discuss the most important political events during his period such as; the first Palestinian Intifada (Uprising), The Gulf War, and The New World Order.

Notes:

- Salim Yaqub, The United States And The Middle East: 1914 To
 9/11, University of Chicago, January, 2002. p. 122.
- 2- Donald Neff, Warriors At Suez: Eisenhower Takes America Into The Middle East. New York: Simon & Schuster, 1981. pp. 17-18.
- 3- Neff, Ibid., 19
- 4- H.W. Brands, Into The Labyrinth The United States And The Middle East, 1945-1993, (Professor of History) Texas A&M University. p. 62.
- 5- Brands, Ibid p.67.
- 6- Yaqub, Ibid., p.123.
- 7- Brands, Ibid., pp.65-67.
- 8- Brands, Ibid., pp.124-125.
- 9- http://odur.let.rug.nl/~usa/H/1990/ch8_p9.htm. Date: 23/12/2004.
- 10- Neff, Ibid., pp.33-34.
- 11-Neff, Ibid., p.44.
- 12- http://www.historylearningsite.co.uk/suez.htm. Date: 26/12/2004.
- 13- Yaqub, Ibid., p.125.
- 14- Yagub, Ibid., p.125.
- 15- Neff, Ibid., p.24.
- 16- Neff, Ibid., p.26.
- 17-Brands, Ibid., p.68.
- 18- John Nigel, Eisenhower, Macmillan And The Problem With Nasser: Anglo-American Relations And Arab Nationalism, 1955-59, Newark: University of Delaware, 1989. p. 199.
- 19- Warren Bass, Support Any Friend: Kennedy's Middle East And The Making Of The U.S.-Israeli Alliance, Book - A Council on Foreign Relations Book (June 2003) p. 34..
- 20- Yagub, Ibid., pp.143-144.
- 21- Neff, Ibid., "Fallen Pillars", pp.170-171.

22- George Lenczowski, American Presidents And The Middle East, Author: Durham [N.C.]: Duke University Press, 1990. p. 73.

23-Kennedy to Nasser, May 3, 1961, Kennedy papers, Kennedy library, Boston.

24- Bass, Ibid., pp.55-56.

- 25-John A. DeNovo, American Interests And Politics In The Middle East, 1900-1939. Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press, 1963. p. 34.
- 26-DeNovo, Ibid., p.63.
- 27-Bill A. James, The Eagle And The Lion: The Tragedy Of American-Iranian Relations, Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 1985. p.70.
- 28- James, Ibid., p.73.
- 29-Dallek Robert, Lyndon Johnson And His Times, New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 1983. p.89.

30-Robert, Ibid., p.103.

- 31-Yagub, Ibid., p. 160.
- 32- Yagub, Ibid., p.161.
- 33-. James, Ibid., p. 99.
- 34- AL-Mousawer, April 14, 1966. p.1.
- 35- AL- Mousawer, Ibid., p.1.
- 36-Dallek, Ibid., p.122.
- 37-Yaqub, Ibid., p. 166.

38-Johnson to Eshkol, May 17, 1967, Johnson papers, Johnson Library, Austin, Tex.

39- Eshkol to Johnson, June 5, 1967, ibid.

40-Rose al-Alyousuf, Special Report "Nasser's Political Life" July, 23, 2003,

pp. 4-5.

41-Ibid. pp. 8-9.

- 42- Steven Spiegel, Making America's Middle East Policy From Truman To Reagan, Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1985. p. 55.
- 43- Richard J. Payne, The Clash With Distant Cultures, Values, Interests, And Force In American Foreign Policy. State University Of New York Press, Albany. 1995 State University Of New York. USA p. 136.

44- Spiegel, Ibid., p.72.

45-Yagub, Ibid., p. 168.

46- Neff, Warriors Over Jerusalem: The Six Days That Changed The Middle East, New York: Simon & Schuster, 1981. p.2.

47-Neff, Ibid., pp.7-8.

- **48-**Hisham Sarabi, Nationalism And Revolution In The Arab world, David A Deese, ed. New York: St. Martin's Press, 1994. p.44.
- 49-Malcolm H. Kerr, The Arab Cold War: Nasser And His Rivals, Savage, Maryland: Rowman and Littlefield Publishers, 1970. p.23.

50-Kerr, Ibid., p.30.

- 51-Kerr, Ibid., p.33.
- 52- Yaqub, Ibid., p.180.
- 53- Yagub, Ibid., p. 181.
- 54- Yagub, Ibid., 181.
- 55-Neff, Ibid., p.24.
- 56- Sharabi, Ibid., p.55.
- 57-Michael Oren, Six Days Of War: June 1967 And The Making Of The Modern Middle East, New York: Oxford University Press, 2002. p. 77.
- 58- Oren, Ibid., part 2, p.33.
- 59-Ribhy Halloum, Palestine Through Documents (1988) Printed in Istanbul, Turkey. p. 67.
- 60-Halloum, Ibid., p.67.
- 61-Halloum, Ibid., p.77.
- 62-Yaqub, Ibid., p. 182.
- 63- Yagub., Ibid., p.183.
- 64-T.G. Fraser, The USA And The Middle East Since World War II, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1988. p.49.
- 65- Yagub, Ibid., 187.
- 66- Yagub, Ibid., p. 189.
- 67- Yagub, Ibid., 195.

- 68- James M. McCormick, American Foreign Policy & Process, author, F.E. Peacock Publishers, Inc. Iowa State University. February 1998. p. 111.
- 69- McCormick, Ibid., p. 111.

70- Yaqub, Ibid., p.190.

71-Yagub, Ibid., 197.

- 72- Bill, Ibid., pp.80-81.
- 73- DeNovo, Ibid., p. 166.
- 74-DeNovo, Ibid., p. 168.
- 75-Kathleen Christison, Perceptions Of Palestine: Their Influence On U.S. Middle East Policy, Berkeley: University of California Press, 1999 (2000).p.
 56.
- 76- Christon, Ibid., p.58.
- 77- Christon, Ibid., p. 62.
- 78- Christon, Ibid., p.73.
- 79- Christison, Ibid., p. 109.
- 80- Yaqub, Ibid., part 2, p.10.

81- Neff, Ibid., p.117.

82-Neff, Ibid., p.124.

83-Henry A. Kissinger, Years Of Upheaval, 3 rd ed. New York: W.W. Norton & Company, Inc., 1977. pp.221-222.

84-Neff, Ibid., p.122.

85-Neff, Ibid., p.133.

86- Yaqub, Ibid., p.11.

87-Yagub, Ibid., p.12.

88-Fouad Ajami, The Arab Predicament: The Arabs Political Thought And Practice Since 1967. Ithaca, New York: Cornell University Press, 1989. p.77.

89- Ajami, Ibid., pp.81-82.

90- Yaqub, Ibid., p. p.12.

91- Akhr Saa, Special Report, 9 October 1999, p.3.

92- Akhr-Saa, Ibid., pp.4-5.

93- William Quandt, Decades Of Decisions: American Foreign Policy And The

Arab-Israeli Conflict, New York: St. Martin's Press 1981. pp.44.45.

94- Quandt, Ibid., p.49.

95-Ajami, Ibid., p.189.

96-David Greenberg, article, Nixon "Maybe I'm Jewish", Oct. 20 1999.

97-Yaqub, Ibid., p.14.

98- Quandt, Ibid., p.104.

99- Quandt, Ibid. p.133.

- 100- Yaqub. Ibid., p.15.
- 101- Dan Tschirgi, The American Search For Mideast Peace, p,55.

102- McCormick, Ibid., p.126.

- 103- This global perspective (and changes in it) is discussed in part in Leonard Skill's brief analysis of an address by Zbigniew Brzezinski, "Economic Scene: New U.S. View of the World," New York Times, May 1, 1979, D2; and in an address by Cyrus Vance, "Meeting the Challenges of a Changing World" Washington, DC: Bureau of Public Affairs, Department of State, May 1, 1979.
- 104- Jimmy Carter, "Humane Purposes In Foreign Policy," Department of State News Release, May 22, 1977, p.1.
- 105- Carter, Ibid., p.2.
- 106- http://www.geocities.com/cswhitney/ForeignPolicy.htm. Date: 2/1/2005.
- 107- Yaqub, Ibid., p. 23.
- 108- .Payne, Ibid., p.159.
- 109- Payne, Ibid., p. 159.
- 110- McCormick, Ibid., p. 130.
- 111- Payne, Ibid., p. 159.
- 112- Department of State Publication 8954, the Camp David Summit (Washington, DC: Office of Public Communications, Bureau of Public Affairs, September 1978).
- 113- Yagub, Ibid., pp. 160-161.
- 114- 13-Public Papers of the Presidents of the United States: Jimmy Carter, p.

1660.

- 115- John Sick, The United States And Iran, New York: W.W. Norton & Company, Inc., 1985. pp. 59-61.
- 116- Sick, **Ibid**, p. 64.
- 117- Nadir Khan, American Foreign Policy And Islamic Resurgence, Washington, DC: CQ Press, 1995. pp. 54-55.
- 118- Khan, **Ibid.**, p. 71.
- 119- Khan, **Ibid**., p. 73.
- 120- Yaqub, Ibid., p. 92.
- 121- Payne, Ibid., pp.22-23.
- 122- Yaqub, Ibid., pp.92-93.
- 123- McCormick, Ibid., p. 162.
- 124- Payne, Ibid., p. 13.
- 125- Ronald Regan, "Address to the nation on United States Policy For Peace in the Middle East, "Public Papers Of The Presidents Of The United States: Ronald Regan, Book 11", p. 1093.
- 126- Source: This article appears in the inaugural (Fall 2003) issue of Brown University's Perspectives:" An Israel Review journal", pp. 47-53.
- 127- A chronology of these various actions is presented in William P.Bundy, ed., **America And The World 1981**, pp. 734-735.
- 128- Bond Iron, Ideology In Search Of A Policy, Chicago: The University of Chicago Press, 1990. p. 517.
- 129- New York Times, June 16, 1981, A1, A15.
- 130- One the Reagan Initiative, New York Times, September 2, 1982, A11.
- 131- Payne, Ibid., p.158.
- 132- Ibid, 136.
- 133- Robert Dallek, Ronald Regan: The Politics Of Symbolism, New York: Council on Foreign Relations Press, 1990. p. 133.
- 134- Payne, Ibid., p. 144.
- 135- House committee on Foreign Affairs, December, 1983, pp. 60-63, 74-76.
- 136- McMormick, Ibid., p. 163.

- 137- Yaqub, Ibid., p. 98.
- 138- Yagub, Ibid., 99.
- 139- Richard Parker, The Politics Of Miscalculation In The Middle East, Indiana University Press, 1993. p.131.
- 140- Parker, Ibid., pp.144-145.
- 141- Washington Post, February 27, 1987, A1.

Chapter 3: Un-American Values: From Communism To Islam

3.1. George H. Bush's Liberal Values And The New World Order.

"Today a new world is struggling to be born. A world where the strong respect the rights of the weak."

President George Bush, "Address Before a Joint Session of Congress on the Persian Gulf Crisis and the Federal Budget Deficit," 1359.

In contrast to the Reagan administration's initial ideological approach, the Bush administration assumed office mainly seeking continuity but also willing to pursue modest change in foreign policy direction. Although the commitment to continuity was quickly challenged by the dramatic events in central Europe, (the collapse of the Soviet bloc) and the Middle East, (the first Palestinian uprising, and the Gulf War), the foreign policy values and beliefs of the Bush administration remained markedly unchanged throughout its four years in office.

"Pragmatic" and "prudent" were favorite terms used to describe the Bush administration's basic values in directing American foreign policy. (1) President Bush did not come to office with a grand design or with a "vision thing" for reshaping international politics. Instead, his administration's approach really reflected the values, beliefs, and temperament of Bush himself, a moderate, middle-of-the-road professional politician who was well trained in foreign affairs. After all, President Bush had a wealth of foreign policy experience — as director of the CIA, American representative to the People's Republic of China, ambassador to the United Nations, and vice president of the United States. He'd also acquired an impressive array of diplomatic skills and personal acquaintances, assets he would put to use in his handling of the diplomacy surrounding the Gulf War. Although at various times he claimed to be from Texas, Connecticut, or Maine, Bush had spent most of the twenty years prior to taking office deep within the establishment of Washington and was fully steeped in the foreign policy emanating from the nation's capital. Thus, he was prepared for the "give and take" of Washington and global politics. (2)

3.1.1. AIPAC's Value in American Policy And Culture:

Activities of the pro- Israel lobby in general and AIPAC in particular, help perpetuate the politics of sentiment that under-gird the special relationship between Israel and the United States. The pro-Israel lobby is widely believed to be an extension of Israel itself, because of its tendency to publicly support positions and policies adopted by the Israeli government. Many members of Congress, diplomats, and ordinary Americans have quietly expressed concerns about AIPAC's power in Washington. When David Steiner, AIPAC's president, boasted about his organization's access to the incoming Clinton administration, the American Jewish community regarded his claims as exaggerated and called for his resignation. Steiner's successor, Steve Grossman, not only downplayed AIPAC's influence but adopted a more conciliatory approach to ending the Arab-Israeli conflict. Like many American Jewish leaders, Grossman supported territorial compromise in the West Bank and Gaza in exchange for credible guarantees of peace, and criticized extremists within the Israeli government who were guided by "religious chauvinism". (3) This view was consistent with those of Secretary of State James Baker and other Bush administration officials.

Although conventional wisdom is that AIPAC and other pro-Israel groups are powerful because of their access to members of Congress and administration officials, perhaps a more compelling reason for their perceived influence is that shared cultural values and the affinity between the United States and Israel predispose policymakers and the general public to be generally supportive of and to empathize with Israel. Although difficult to measure, these cultural similarities undoubtedly helped to shape American perceptions and policies.

Like previous administrations, Bush administration saw the Middle East as one of the most important regions in the globe for U.S. National Security. There are two main issues that forced the United States to pay close attention to the region in that time. These were the oil and Israeli security. Since about 1970 (except for a brief interlude under President Carter), U.S. administrations regarded Israel as a strategic ally, engaged with them in the effort to contain the Soviet Union and its regional clients. (4) One consequence of this strategic alliance was that United States had been extremely reluctant to take actions that Israel strongly opposed, like pressuring it to relinquish the occupied territories. So that the United States always resists the international consensus against Israel out of a mixture of strategic and domestic motives. Moreover, there were powerful domestic incentives to go easy on Israel. AIPAC is a roof or umbrella organization of all Jewish organizations in the United States, in particular, is pivotal in lobbying by the Jewish community, it is a highly sophisticated and influential pro-Israel lobby which had emerged in this country, and it had been extremely effective in convincing the national government, especially the Congress, to follow pro-Israel policies). One form these pro-Israeli policies had taken was a high level of U.S. economic and military aid, about \$ 3 billion by the late 1980s.

Another was Washington's habit of protecting Israel diplomatically, such as by using its veto in the UN Security Council to block resolutions condemning Israel's actions in the region. (5) However, the American policy regarded the first Palestinian Intifada, or uprising, which began in late 1987 and continued until the early 1990s, as the transformation of the political dynamics of the Arab-Israeli conflict, and paved the way for an unprecedented political dialogue between the United States and the Palestine Liberation Organization, or PLO. (6)

3.1.2. The United States and The First Palestinian Intifada:

For 20 years, the Palestinian inhabitants of the West Bank and Gaza Strip had lived under direct occupation by the Israeli army, which controlled virtually every aspect of their lives. Palestinian frustration exploded in December 1987, when an Israeli army truck accidentally struck a car carrying four Palestinian laborers in Gaza, killing them all. A crowd of Palestinians gathered at the accident site, and a teenage boy threw stone at the Israeli soldiers. The soldiers responded with gunfire, killing the boy. The incident unleashed a spontaneous rebellion among Palestinians, spreading quickly from Gaza to the West Bank. The Palestinian uprising — or intifada, as it was called — took everyone by surprise, not just the Israelis but the PLO leadership as well, which scrambled to assert its leadership over the uprising. (7) The local Palestinian committees were remarkably successful in banning the use of guns and knives, and restricting the uprising to demonstrations and stone throwing. The strategy was clearly to limit the scope of Palestinian violence; making attempts to suppress the rebellion seemed cruel and excessive. Breaking the bones of Palestinian demonstrations by Yitzhak Rabin's orders, the Israeli defense minister was not as bad as shooting them, but it still made for extremely disturbing news footage, and there was an international outcry against Israeli brutality. The American news media, which had previously been reluctant to find fault with Israel, were openly critical of Israel's tactics and began portraying the Palestinians in more favorable light. The suffering of Palestinian people and their children elicited a strong American humanitarian impulse. This component of American culture directly affected how American perceived Israel. However, public support for Israel declined from 61 percent before the Intifada to around 34 percent by 1990. (8) All factors are considered that cultural affinity between the United States and Israel appears to have been one of the most important determinants of Washington's approach to the Palestinian-Israeli problem. (9)

As a result there was increasing pressure on the Reagan administration, mainly from abroad but to some extent from within the United States as well, to start talking with the PLO and to encourage Israel to do the same. But Mr. George Shultz, Ronald Reagan's secretary of state, was unwilling to deal with the PLO until it first recognized Israel's "right to exist," renounced terrorism, and endorsed UN Security Council Resolution 242. At a special session of the UN convened in Geneva (it couldn't be held in New York because Shultz refused to issue Arafat a visa to come to the United States) Arafat made another speech, in which he condemned terrorism and recognized the right of all states in the region, including Israel, to live in peace. Shultz had no choice but to agree that the conditions had been met, and he announced that the United States would finally open a dialogue with the PLO. The Israeli government harshly criticized this decision and continued to refuse to have anything to do with the PLO, but an important milestone had been passed in Palestinian-American relations, and a surge of hope and euphoria swept through the Arab World. Little, however, would come of the breakthrough. (10)

The decision to open a dialogue with the PLO was made just as the Reagan administration was about to leave office and turn things over to his Vice President George Herbert Walker Bush, who had been elected president in his own right. So any follow-through on this decision would have to be accomplished under the new administration. Unfortunately, both the Bush administration and the PLO squandered the opportunity presented by the dialogue, and it was not long before the talks came to an end. By the time, the intifada was starting to die down, a consequence of exhaustion and internal division among Palestinians. More and more, the Palestinians under occupation were turning their anger on each other, with secularists, battling Islamists, and militants of both stripes murdering fellow Palestinians accused of collaborating with Israel. The exuberant spirit that had animated the intifada in 1988 and 1989 was starting to dissipate, giving way to a mood of bitterness and despair. (11)

3.1.3. The Emergence of the New World Order:

It was just at this moment, the summer of 1990, that the world's attention suddenly shifted to the Persian Gulf, where the brutal occupation of a tiny, oil-rich Arab sheikdom plunged the region, and indeed the world, into a new and urgent crisis. Before the Gulf crisis and the response of American administration for it, let me discuss the American values and beliefs of the search for a new world order.

With the international politics of the post-World War 2 period forever altered by the collapse of the Soviet Empire, the Bush administration sought to devise a new rationale direction for U.S. foreign policy. President Bush described the new world order in January 1990, after Iraq's invasion of Kuwait. (12) The phrase, "new world order" has been widely used since first coined by George Bush in his 1990 speech before a joint session of Congress. Although quickly adopted as the catch phrase of the 1990s, few people actually agree on what "new world order" really means. It has been used to describe such diverse contemporary issues as the post Cold War balance of power, economic interdependence, fragmentation and the rise of nationalism, and technology advancement and integration-basically any issue that appears new and different. The general feeling is that while elusive, this "new world order" is likely significant.

Since "new world order" is most frequently used to describe aspects of the post Cold War international scenario, understanding the true meaning of that phrase is critical to projecting our future strategic environment and prospects for the new millennium in this way: "A new era freer from the threat of terror, stronger in the pursuit of justice, and more secure in the quest for peace, an era in which the nations of the world, East and West, North and South, can prosper and live in harmony." Such a world would be different from the one that had existed over the past forty-five years. It would be "a world where the rule of law supplants the rule of the jungle, a world in which nations recognize the shared responsibility for freedom and justice, a world where the strong respect the rights of the weak." (13) The four central world order values are: (A) The minimization of large-scale collective violence; (B) the maximization of social and economic wellbeing; (C) the realization of fundamental human rights and conditions of political justice; (D) the rehabilitation and maintenance of environmental quality, including the conservation of resources. In his State of the Union address, President Bush summarized this new world order as a condition "where diverse nations are drawn together in common cause to achieve the universal aspirations of mankind: peace and security, freedom, and the rule of law." (14)

The new world order that the Bush administration envisioned, in effect, represented a reaffirmation of the traditional values that shaped the birth of the nation and its foreign policy actions in its earlier years that America as a Redeemer nation. In the tradition of Thomas Paine, Bush saw America as the instrument through which humankind would begin the world all over again. And, consistent with American cultural values, this new world would be governed by the principles of equality and the rule of law, and America would assume the leadership role. (15) Unlike the foreign policy at the beginning of the Republic, however, the emphasis on traditional values was coupled with a commitment to sustained American involvement. In both tone and emphasis, moreover, the new world order of the Bush administration had the ring of Wilsonian idealism, which emphasized the League of the Nations and collective security at the end of World War 1. With the demise of the old order, the Cold War system, the new world order of the Bush administration envisioned an order grounded in the cooperation of all states and based upon greater involvement of the collective security actions of the United Nations. Nonetheless, Bush did see his approach as an important departure from America's recent past Cold War behavior. His search to create a new world order quickly faced at least three major tests: the Iraqi invasion of Kuwait, the formation of policy toward a postCommunist Russia, and the new challenges from global disorder in Bosnia, Somalia, and Haiti. We are going to discuss only the Persian Gulf crisis.

3.1.4. Post-Cold War Era: Consequences and Developments Within Value Contexts:

The end of the Cold War and the demise of the Soviet Union help make cultural conflicts among and within nations more obvious as well as more prevalent than was the case during the intense, ideological East-West struggle. Cultural differences, mobilized by leaders for political, economic, and social purposes, have literary determined life and death in places such as Bosnia, Rwanda, Middle East, and Somalia. The pervasive and increasing influence of cultural considerations in international politics is underscored by growing racial and religious problems throughout much of Europe, especially in France, Germany, and Britain; the proliferation of ethnic conflicts in the former Soviet Union, the former Yugoslavia, Israeli-Arab conflict and elsewhere; and increased attacks by some Islamic groups on Jewish and Western targets. Samuel P. Huntington observes that the fundamental source of conflict in this new world will not be primarily ideological or primarily economic. The great divisions among humankind and the dominating source of conflict will be cultural. The principal conflicts of global politics will occur between nations and groups of different civilizations. (16)

Are the dominant American cultural values more conductive to military confrontation with nations that are culturally distant than a to nonviolent strategies and negotiations to settle disputes with them? In the radically altered strategic international system, American cultural values are likely to play a more prominent role both in foreign affairs in general and in conflict resolution in particular Dramatic, unprecedented, and largely unpredicted changes in world politics in the post-Cold War period challenge American foreign policymakers to develop a clearer definition of national interests and to rethink how the United States has historically attempted to resolve conflicts. Given the growing influence of culture in post-Cold War conflicts, American policymakers might improve the effectiveness of U.S. policies by becoming more self-aware regarding the cultural biases implicit in many of their actions and statements. (17)

3.1.5. The Main Three Political Events in Post-Cold War and American Foreign Policy:

The events of 1989 and 1990 can only be described as monumental in that they shook the foundations of U.S. foreign policy. As a result of these events Bush administration successfully met three challenges. First, the Bush administration ended the Cold War peacefully by dealing with several major crisis successfully—ranging from the democratic revolution in Eastern Europe, to the reunification of Germany, and to the collapse of the Soviet Union. Second, the administration dealt with "instabilities generated by the Cold War's demise" (e.g., the Persian Gulf War, and Yugoslavia). Third, and what some may overlook, the Bush administration started the process of reform of the global institutions in terms of paving the way for the future. The new international order would be based upon a shared set of global values, involve cooperation among nations, and be grounded in the leadership of the United States. While Bush administration surely achieved some success in uniting a coalition in the Persian Gulf War around this vision, its efforts in other areas of the world—whether toward Russia, Somalia, Haiti, or Bosnia—met with a more mixed reception from the American people. Any new order remained elusive and September 11 attacks proved such elusiveness. (18)

3.1.5. The First American-Arab War:

The event that sparked the effort to think about a new world order was Iraqi President Saddam Hussein's invasion of Kuwait on August 2, 1990. Iraqi's action raises the question of whether the initial cooperation between the United States and the (then) Soviet Union could be sustained in another arena and whether the global community could rally around a common task. As events were to unfold, the first test of the new of the new world order appeared to succeed: Soviet-American cooperation was sustained; the global community was largely supportive of this effort as well; and aggression was reversed. (19).

In some respects, the vigorous response of the Bush administration to Iraq's action may have been unexpected. On the one hand, the United States had sought to better relations with Iraq during the 1980s: Diplomatic relations had been restored in 1984, after being ruptured since 1967, and the United States had "tilted" toward Iraq

during the Iran-Iraq War. Throughout the 1980s, therefore, the Reagan administration gave considerable assistance to Iraq. It provided Iraq with tens of millions of dollars in agricultural credits, that is, loans that enabled Iraq to buy agricultural products from American farmers. The CIA also gave Iraq satellite intelligence information on the position of Iranian forces, enabling Iraq to wage its war more effectively. A number of Western European countries, France in particular, went even further, directly selling Iraq sophisticated weapons systems. (20) On the other hand, the Reagan administration had its quarrels with Iraq: It had been displeased over Iraq's apparent mistaken attack upon the USS Stark in the Persian Gulf in May 1987, resulting in the death of thirty-seven American sailors, and it had protested to Iraq in 1988 over its use of chemical weapons against its Kurdish ethnic minority. (21)

In keeping with its realist principles, however, the Bush administration decided early on to try to foster better relations with Iraq for both strategic and economic reasons. Iraq's location in the Persian Gulf area was important in efforts at achieving stability in the region, and its considerable oil reserves made Iraq crucial for global energy concerns. When Congress sought in early 1990 to enact economic sanctions against the Iraqi government over its abysmal human rights policy and the apparent effort to develop weapons of mass destruction, the administration argued against such an option. (22) Later, in the summer of 1990, when Iraq complained that Kuwait was responsible for keeping oil prices low (and hence hurting the Iraqi economy) by overproducing its oil quota, called for an OPEC meeting to raise oil prices, and threatened an invasion of Kuwait, the Bush administration's policy did not really change. Indeed, the American ambassador in Baghdad Mrs. April Glaspie, held a fateful meeting with the Iraqi President Saddam Hussein roughly one month before the invasion, she actually seemed to reassure Saddam Hussein of U.S. disinterest in these questions: "I have direct instructions from President Bush to seek better relations with Iraq," and that "we have no opinion on the Arab-Arab conflicts, like your borders disagreement with Kuwait." (23) Glaspie was later harshly criticized for failing to warn Saddam that the United States would come to defense of Kuwait, thus giving him the impression that he could attack it with impunity. (24) Furthermore, in testimony on Capitol Hill only days before the intervention, the

administration did not issue any warning when asked about a possible Iraqi invasion into Kuwait. (25)

On August 2, 1990, Iraqi troops suddenly surged across the borders into Kuwait, quickly occupying the country and forcing the Kuwaiti ruling family into exile. Saddam announced that Kuwait was being permanently annexed to Iraq. The seizure of Kuwait now gave Saddam control over 20 percent of the world's oil reserves, and his forces seemed capable of moving on into Saudi Arabia, which contained an additional 20 percent of the world's oil.(26) Despite the Bush administration's equivocal attitude in the summer of 1990, its response to the Iraqi invasion was immediate: It condemned the Iraqi action and called for its withdrawal from Kuwait, froze all Iraqi and Kuwaiti assets in the United States, and imposed a trade embargo on Iraq as well. The European Community and the Arab League condemned the invasion, too. Most important, the Soviet Union joined the United States in opposing the action in a joint statement issued by Secretary of State James Baker and Soviet Foreign Minister Edward Shevardnadze. (27) Iraq had been a client state of the Soviet Union, but these were the waning days of the Soviet Union. Mikhail Gorbachev, the Soviet leader, was far more interested in improving relations with the West, so as to save the Soviet system from collapse, than he was in maintaining influence with Iraq. (28) A few weeks later, President Bush and President Gorbachev arranged a meeting in Helsinki, Finland, to deal with this crisis and concluded by jointly stating that "Iraq's aggression must not be tolerated." (29) Within a matter of a few weeks, about 100 nations had condemned Iraqis invasion of Kuwait.

The first practical step, Bush himself called the Saudi king Fahd and asked if he could send the U.S. defense secretary, Dick Cheney, to Riyadh. The king had to be convinced before he would see such a high-level American official; even talking to Americans might prove dangerous. But in the end, he told Bush to send Cheney. (30) The Pentagon chief succeeded in persuading Fahd to invite U.S. troops into Saudi Arabia. Cheney conveyed Bush's assurance that the United States wouldn't employ half-measures in dealing with Hussein. If the Iraqi strongman wanted a fight, he'd get one. Fahd reportedly demanded a commitment that if war broke out, Hussein would "not get up again." Precisely what Cheney said in response, neither U.S. nor Saudi officials chose to divulge. (31)

On August 8, 1990, the Bush administration announced that it was sending about 150,000 American forces into Saudi Arabia and the surrounding region for the purpose of helping that country defends its homeland against possible Iraqi aggression. (32) President Bush outlined four policy goals that the United States sought to achieve in taking this action against Iraq: (1) "the immediate, unconditional, and complete withdrawal of all Iraqi forces from Kuwait"; (2) "the restoration of Kuwait's legitimate government"; (3) the protection of American citizens in Iraq and Kuwait; and (4) the achievement of "security and stability" in the Persian Gulf. (33)

On November 29, 1990, the Security Council passed its most significant resolution. It authorized members states "to use all necessary means to uphold and implement" the previous UN resolutions unless Iraq left Kuwait by January 15, 1991. (34) When Iraq failed to leave Kuwait by the January 15 deadline and after the U.S. Congress had given the president the authority to use American forces to implement this last UN resolution, the anti-Iraq coalition, now totaling over a half million troops, initiated a massive bombing attack against Iraq. While it initially failed to budge the Iraqis, by mid-February, Iraq agreed to withdraw from Kuwait, albeit with conditions attached. The anti-Iraq coalition, led by the Bush administration, rejected that plan and imposed a twenty-four-hour ultimatum on February 22, 1991, for the Iraqis to begin to leave Kuwait. When the deadline passed unanswered, the allied coalition mounted a massive ground, air, and sea assault to drive Iraq out.

On February 27, 1991, President Bush declared that "Kuwait is liberated" and announced the suspension of hostilities beginning at midnight on February 28. On March 3, 1991, the UN Security Council passed a resolution ending the hostilities and placing responsibilities upon the Iraqis for their invasion of Kuwait; on the same day, military commanders met in southern Iraq to formalize the terms of the military cease-fire and to work out arrangements for the exchange of prisoners of war. (35) Finally, on April 3, 1991, the UN Security Council passed a resolution formally ending the war and requiring Iraq to (1) destroy all of its chemical and biological weapons and ballistic missile systems with a range of more than 150 kilometers, (2) pay reparations to Kuwait, (3) reject support for international terrorism, and (4) respect the sovereignty of Kuwait. (36) The second Gulf War was perceived not only as a defining moment in history but also as a reaffirmation of America's fundamental beliefs and values. President Bush asserted that "in the life of a nation, we are called upon to define who we are and what we believe. Sometimes the choices are not easy. As today's president, I ask you for your support to stand up for what is right and condemn what's wrong all in the cause of peace." (37) The massive destruction of Iraq was perceived as symbolizing the triumph of good over evil, and as a reaffirmation of America's perception of itself as a redeemer nation. (38)

The conflict also was increasingly linked to America's self-perception, which is intertwined with culture. In his address to the country announcing the deployment of American troops to Saudi Arabia, Bush emphasized that "standing up for our principle is an American tradition," and that "America has never wavered when her purpose is driven by principle." (39) At the same time that Bush asserted that Operation Desert Storm had "good versus evil, right versus wrong, human dignity and freedom versus tyranny and oppression. The war in the Gulf is not a Christian war, a Jewish war, or a Muslim war—it is a just war." (40)

3.1.6. The Clash of Cultures during the War:

The concept of a just war is firmly established in both Western and Eastern cultures and is an integral component of both religions. America's leadership of the coalition forces was perceived by Bush and others as an inherent responsibility and as part of the national heritage. Only America had the "moral standing" and the means to back it up. As Bush put it: We are the only nation on this earth that could assemble the forces of peace. This is the burden of leadership and the strength that has made America the beacon of freedom in a searching world." (41) Most Americans (approximately 75 percent) believed that Operation Desert Storm met the criteria of a just war. More than seven out of ten Americans agreed that the good that would be achieved by war would outweigh to harm caused by the conflict. Despite that American public opinion was much afraid the Gulf War would be similar with the Vietnam War. Failure in Vietnam challenged many Americans cultural assumptions and national myths, especially the myth of the Frontier. Pledging that the Gulf War would not be another Vietnam,

President Bush allowed himself to hope that his nation would not be gun-shy in the future, that they would willingly support other U.S. interventions elsewhere. (39) As Bush exulted days after Kuwait was liberated, "By God, we've kicked the Vietnam syndrome once and after all." (42) President Bush was strongly supported by the majority of Americans because his actions were consistent with many fundamental cultural values.

Similarly, Saddam had used his own cultures and beliefs to manipulate public opinion. He also seemed to believe that Iraq and the "Arab nation" were blessed by God, and that the region was honored by God to be the "cradle of divine messages and prophecy throughout the ages" (43) The deployment of American and coalition forces in Saudi Arabia was seen in cultural terms, as challenging God, because Mecca and the tomb of the Prophet Mohammed were under the "spears of the foreigners or Crusaders." Hussein called upon Arabs to launch a holy war against the infidels, and assured Iraqis that God was with them. (44) Whether intentionally or not, Saddam evoked images of past clashes between Christianity and Islam. His aggressive words were ignored and strongly refused by both Christian and Muslim nations, and they accused him of trying to cast the conflict as a religious war instead of that such a conflict was only political conflict. (45)

Consequently, Iraqi invasion of Kuwait in August 1990 set the stage for a war that would dramatically landscape of the Middle East. The Gulf War revealed the remarkable ability of the United States, in the dawning post-Cold War era, to act decisively in the Middle East. But the war also revealed America's commitment to the territorial status quo in the region. (46) In the immediate aftermath of the war two separate Iraqi rebellions, one by Shiites in the south and the other by Kurds in the north broke out against Hussein's regime. As Saddam moved to crush the two rebellions, Bush did nothing to come to their aid. To prevent the Iraqi army from further attacking the Kurds and Shiites, the U.S. government declared a "no-fly zone" in northern and southern Iraq. (47) In Baghdad, however, Saddam remained in power, a constant reminder of the limited nature of Bush's UN-backed mandate in the Persian Gulf. Saddam would continue to be a thorn in Washington's side, and it would remain for Bush's successorspresidential and filial-to deal with the unfinished business of 1991. (48)

3.2. Clinton's Neo-Liberal Values and Islamists

There are those who insist that between America and the Middle East there are impassable religious and other obstacles to harmony; that our beliefs and our cultures must somehow inevitably clash. But I believe they are wrong. America refuses to accept that our civilizations must collide. We respect Islam. (49)

President Bill Clinton

Bill Clinton was both the first elected post-cold war president and the first 'new' Democrat to occupy the White House. More concerned with domestic issues than with international affairs, his most pressing task, as he perceived it, was to build upon and extend his base of support at home (50) One small part of the answer lies in the American experience and the widely shared belief that the United States was not just a successful democracy but a shining example for others to follow.(51) Clinton, in fact, was quite adamant that the character of a nation's foreign policy had to reflect its core values; and there was nothing more important in the American value system, he believed, than the principle of democracy.

This, in the words of the title of a famous study by the historian Daniel Boorstin, was an essential part of the American genius. (52) But this was not all. While theorists of a more realist persuasion might try to build neat conceptual walls between the international system and domestic politics, Clinton refused to. In his view there was a close, almost intimate, connection between the two spheres. They were, as he pointed out, two sides of the same coin. As he made clear in an early speech defining US strategy in the post-cold war era, in the new world where so much had changed it was absolutely vital 'to tear down the wall in our thinking between domestic and foreign policy'. This was necessary if America wanted to compete economically, and it was essential too if it wished to promote a more stable international system." (53)

In candidate Clinton's view, the Bush administration had failed on both on both counts: to articulate such a vision and to put into place a foreign policy strategy for the post-Cold War era. Indeed, he argued, Bush's leadership was "rudderless, reactive, and erratic," while the country needed leadership that was "strategic, vigorous, and grounded in America's democratic values." (54)

3.2.1. Policy Actions of the Clinton Administration in Post-Cold War: Promoting American Economic Security.

One principal area of policy consistency and policy success for the Clinton administration related to the commitment to promote "economic security" and to wed foreign policy and foreign economic policy. The North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA) and the pact altering the General Agreements on Tariffs and Trade (GATT) went a long way to accomplishing those tasks. Two other initiatives were begun by the administration to free up global trade in other areas of the world: the initiation of greater economic cooperation and coordination among the members of the Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation (APEC) organization, an organization composed primarily of Pacific Rim countries and the United States, and the initiation of an organization for expanded trade among the nations of the Western Hemisphere. In addition to these initiatives, the Clinton administration made a concerted effort to free up trade between the United States and Japan and between the United States and the European Union. Overall, these actions reflected significant strides by the Clinton administration to ensure greater economic security. (55)

3.2.2 Promoting Stability and Democracy Abroad: The Middle East.

In the Middle East, the Clinton administration continued the peace process (initiated after the Persian Gulf) between Israel and its Arab neighbors and here, too, some policy movement was achieved. In addition, the Clinton administration initiated an important policy change: It replaced the balance of power policy followed by the Bush administration against Iran and Iraq with a policy that it called "dual containment." The agreements between Israel and Palestine Liberation Organization in September 1993 and between Israel and Jordan in October 1994 were important foreign policy accomplishments after the Cold War for the Clinton administration in furthering the peace process in the Middle East. For both pacts, the American administration served in a mediator role and facilitated the agreements. The Clinton administration has also sought to extend this role to include obtaining a peace settlement between Syria and Israel.

Indeed, President Clinton went to Syria as part of a Middle East trip in late 1994, and Secretary of State Warren Christopher held talks with both the Israelis and the Syrians as part of the effort to make this process work. No agreement, however, has yet been achieved, and the prospect for success appears to be at some distance in the future.

While the administration has committed the United States to continued global involvement, the shape and extent of that involvement has not been carefully spelled out. Further, the approach has not been fully embraced by the American people. Although the administration had initially proposed a rather expansive unilateral and multilateral involvement on several different fronts, more recent policy directions suggest a tilt toward a more selective involvement, especially on military issues (e.g., peacekeeping missions). On economic matters, global involvement will remain, with an emphasis on creating more open markets. On the question of democratic promotion and human rights, however, the administration appears headed toward a position more consonant with America's past actions: encouraging movement in that direction, but being less involved in nation-building state.

Clinton, in particular, seems to be much more concerned with "low," or domestic, politics, and he has essentially delegated foreign policy formulation to a select team of aides. "High" politics, including the Middle East and the larger Muslim world, is clearly not Clinton's passion. More than any other recent president, Clinton appears to be overly sensitive to internal ethnic politics, conducting foreign-policy on an ad hoc, short-term basis, often geared to satisfy certain domestic constituencies. The result is that American policy has been mostly reactive to crises as they unfold on the world stage. The U.S. approach to Islamic resurgence is a case in point. (56)

3.2.3. American Views to The Islamists:

U.S. policy during Clinton administration sees Islam in terms of two ends of a spectrum. According to Assistant Secretary for Near Eastern affairs Robert H. Pelletreau, "One end is represented by the faith of Islam. At the other end of the spectrum are a cluster of extremist groups...that practice violence and terrorism." (57) In practice, the faith side is ignored. Washington's definition of political Islam, or Islamism, tends to

equate all of its manifestations with terrorism; central to the policy is the fear of the emergence of an Islamist regime in a major Arab country, similar to that in Iran.

The U.S. views terrorist activities and Islamist militancy in the Middle East as an emerging force. Islamism is viewed solely as a security threat to the peace process, to pro-U.S. regimes in the Middle East, to the flow of oil, and to the security of the state of Israel. (58) American values and beliefs also had influence on the Oslo peace process, as the American culture plays an important role for American foreign policy particularly in the Arab-Israeli peace agreements. Since the Oslo Accords, two major principles have characterized U.S. policy towards the peace process:

Acceptance of Oslo's incremental approach of progressive movement toward ever larger areas of Palestinian self-governance that is matched by Palestinian efforts to prevent the impairment of Israel's security. Progress in this incremental process was expected to build sufficient confidence between the parties to enable them to tackle the more difficult final-status issues of borders, settlements, Jerusalem, and refugees. And U.S. reliance on Israel and the Palestinians to negotiate their own agreements with minimal American intervention, except to help manage crises when they occur, provide moral and political support, and rally international backing.

The cornerstone of U.S. policy is to weaken the influence of Islamist forces in the region by offering a regional peace package, draining the Islamists' financial and political resources both at home and abroad, and erecting rigid military security measures. Dual containment of Iran and Iraq is central to U.S. strategy in the Middle East. Iran (in regard to its links with militant organizations such as Hezbullah in Lebanon, Hamas in the occupied Palestinian territories, and the Armed Islamic Group/GIA in Algeria) is considered a threat to the U.S.-sponsored regional peace process and to the security of Israel. In a speech to the Jordanian parliament in 1994, President Clinton described the contest in the Middle East as a struggle between "tyranny and freedom, terror and security, bigotry and tolerance, isolation and openness." (59) By clear implication, he equated Islamic activism with the negative choices and Western-style secularism with the positive ones.

The U.S. also uniformly views Islamist activists uniformly as zealots who use Islam to suppress the rights of minorities and women, and as Pelletreau put it, "antiwestern [elements who] aim not only to eradicate any Western influence in their societies [but] resist any form of cooperation with the West." The significance of Islamist organizations who use parliamentary or other legal forms of political mobilization is largely excluded from consideration. (60)

The U.S. has placed counterterrorism at the top of its international and domestic agendas, and much of the political mobilization to win support for antiterrorism measures has been focused on the need to confront and overcome "Muslim fundamentalism" or "Islamic terror." (61) Domestically, the U.S. government won support for sweeping new antiterrorism legislation through repeated references, both veiled and overt, to the threat posed by Islamic terrorists. In speeches before the United Nations General Assembly in both 1995 and 1996, Clinton urged greater international cooperation against terrorism.

The U.S. initiated a high-profile international conference on terrorism held in Sharm-el-Sheik, Egypt in response to the spate of suicide bombings in Israel in 1996, using the opportunity to call for the creation of a U.S.-led international campaign against any manifestation of terrorism. President Clinton promised that the CIA and other U.S. resources would be marshaled for the anti-terrorism campaign. Follow-up conferences continued the Sharm-el-Sheikh initiative in other places. The U.S. also signed new counterterrorism treaties with Israel. (62)

3.2.4. The United States And Political Islam:

In practice, U.S. makes no distinction between terrorism and Islamism as a legitimate political movement aimed at challenging Western, colonial, and sometimes modern influences in non-Western and traditional societies. Operationally, the U.S. views the Islamist movement as a military/security threat, and thus devises strategies to deal with it militarily: by gathering intelligence, by depleting its financial resources, by intimidating supportive popular environments, and by other covert counterterrorism operations. (63)

American foreign policy, stressed that Clinton administration officials, showed willingness to coexist with Islamists who reject violence and extremism and play by the rules of nation-state relations. Although some U.S. officials referred to the importance of values in the relationship between the United States and Islamists, they were basically concerned with Islamists' foreign-policy orientation, not with their internal politics. In this context, the end of the Cold War has not brought about substantive changes in Washington's Middle East policy, which is still preoccupied with stability and with security and economic relationships, rather than with issues of democracy and human rights.

This leads me to another finding of the study: Contemporary security and strategic calculations, not just culture, ideology or history, appear to influence U.S. public and official thinking and discourse on Islamic resurgence. Although some official statements make a reference to culture, they mainly stress current security threats associated with the rise of "extremist" Islam to American vital interests. For as one policy maker noted, Clinton was not intrinsically interested in Islam per se; rather, they feared Islamists' potential to undermine the Arab-Israeli peace process and the stability of the pro-Western regimes, disrupt the West's access to Gulf oil, acquire non-conventional weapons, and undertake terrorist activities. Cultural considerations may unconsciously influence U.S. officials' private thinking on political Islam, but they hardly figure in their public pronouncements.

American policy makers have made it clear that they strongly disagree with confrontationalists' assertion that Islamic activism has replaced Soviet Communism as the new threat to the West. Far from viewing Islamic resurgence as part of an anti-Western Jihad, U.S. officials attribute the rise of Islamic sentiments to worsening socio-economic and political conditions. They have decisively rejected the clash-of-civilizations hypothesis, stressing, instead, the unique role of the United States as a bridge between various spiritual systems. The Clinton administration has conducted a well-organized public-relations campaign to allay Muslims' fears about the myth of confrontation that has become popular in some foreign-policy elite circles.

3.2.5. Arab People Views to Clinton:

Many Muslims throughout the Middle East, while impressed by Clinton's nuanced and sensitive pronouncements on Islam, are baffled by his apparent lack of sensitivity to Arab/Muslim concerns in regard to the Arab-Israeli peace process and the plight of Palestinians. The Middle Easterners portray Clinton as "the most pro-Israel President in the history of this country." They lament the fact that, under Clinton, an almost complete identity of views exists between the United States and Israel over a host of regional issues, including the peace process, security, and terrorism. They feel that Clinton has abandoned Washington's previously advocated policy of evenhandedness in favor of a "total commitment" to Tel Aviv. Although tensions exist between the Clinton administration and Israeli Prime Minister Netanyahu, U.S. officials have been reluctant to push the Israeli government hard enough to accept a reasonable compromise. (64) In April 1996 all of the Middle Eastern peoples and governments were outraged over Washington's preceived collusion with Israel's bloody military action in Lebanon that resulted in more than one hundred civilian casualties. Expressing the sentiment of many Arabs, the Syrian poet, Qabbani cried, "Does every American leader who dreams of winning the presidency have to kill us—we the Arabs?" (65)

Clearly, to the United States, militant Islam has replaced radical Arab nationalism as the major threat to American national interests in North Africa, the Middle East, and the Persian Gulf. Islamists groups are challenging Washington's conception of a desirable Arab-Israeli peace settlement, as well as its continuing dominance in the internal affairs of the oil-producing Gulf States. (66) According to a State Department official, the Clinton administration's dual containment policy toward Iran and Iraq—and, one might add, of Sudan—should be seen within this context. (67) The adoption of the dual containment policy singled the triumph of confrontation lists' view within the administration. (68)

3.2.6. Failure The Clinton's Policy Towards Islamists:

Judith Miller, a New York Times correspondent, has accused the Clinton administration of "fudging" its response to the threat posed by radical Islam in the Middle East. It dismisses the distinction between good and bad Islamists: to confrontationlists, all militant Islamist movements "are likely to remain anti-Western, anti-American and anti-Israeli. (69) Miller also accused American decision makers of hypocrisy for drawing a distinction between good and bad Islamists without concretely identifying any of the socalled moderates: The Clinton administration has not found a Muslim leader to "Crown" as a moderate. (70) Being politically correct-stressing the common bonds between Islam and the Christian West—the U.S. stance presents the United States in a good light without having to commit it any concrete courses of action. As a consequence of such policy, the United States has played a major role in adding fuel to the fire. Either by direct or indirect means, it has permitted the growth of Islamic extremism. Osama bin Laden is one of these fires.

3.3. The United States and the Clash of Cultures – The Case of Osama bin Laden.

Osama bin Laden was largely unknown to the West prior to 2001, but became a household name as the man behind Al-Qaida and the 9/11 attacks on the USA. This was the first major incident in the USA widely considered terrorist (other than those such as Oklahoma by Americans themselves). Usamah bin Muhammad bin Awad bin Laden, is the leader and head of al-Qaida, widely regarded as the most extensive terrorist organization in the world. He is a member of the immensely rich bin Laden family with intimate connections in the innermost circles of the Saudi royal family. Al-Qaida gained worldwide notoriety after the September 11, 2001 attacks on the World Trade Center in New York City and the Pentagon in the Washington, D.C. area. The group is ostensibly led by Osama bin Laden and Ayman al-Zawahiri, although al-Qaida's true size and organizational structure are unknown. (71)

Al-Qaida (Arabic: "the foundation" or "the base") is a militant Islamist alliance founded by Osama bin Laden in Afghanistan in 1988 to expand the mujahideen resistance movement against the Soviet occupation of Afghanistan into a pan-Islamic movement to defend, via military and terrorist tactics, other Islamic communities under siege, including those in Kashmir, Bosnia, Chechnya and Palestine. As a militant Islamist movement, the group places itself in confrontation with the United States, due to the United States' support for Israel, Saudi Arabia, and other regimes that al-Qaida perceives as oppressing Muslims. Another main reason for their conflict with the United States is their perception (shared by some other Muslims) that certain aspects of Western culture and values, typified by the same Hollywood output that is said to shock conservative Christians, are incompatible with Islam. (72)

To understand this, we need once again to take bin Laden's fanatical ideology and his hatred for the United States and the West for granted and concentrate on his situation and the purposive rationality behind his tactics. Consider his central goal - a Muslim world ruled by true Islamic law and teaching, purged of all evil, materialist, secular, infidel, and heretical influences. Of course he regards the West, especially the United States, as the source of many of the evils corrupting and oppressing Islam and would like ideally to destroy it, but the immediate obstacles to achieving his vision and the main foes to be overcome have always lain within the Muslim world itself. Al-Qaeda has been involved in attacks against both civilian and military of Western targets around the world, and is regarded as a terrorist group by the United States, United Kingdom, Saudi Arabia, Australia and many other governments. (73)

3.3.1. Americans Perception of Osama bin Laden:

As a result of the 9/11 attacks, and fueled by patriotism, outrage and the media, perceptions in the West run somewhere in between strongly and virulently negative. This is fuelled by the manner in which he is portrayed by the media, which is usually quite one dimensional, in his role as the fanatic Islamic, almost demonized, and architect of the worst terrorist incident in U.S. history. It's not irrelevant to note that prior to 9/11, major disasters of this scale were virtually unknown to Americans, who were largely shielded from the immediacy of military attacks by the media. Up until that time such incidents were remote and occurred elsewhere. Since the 9/11 attacks struck out of the blue and with such devastation, the attacks hit hard psychologically on the U.S. population, and the response and perceptions are likewise very strong.

Amongst other views, some see him as a power-hungry man who is using religion as a motivator and an excuse to attack other countries. Probably, more see him as a religious fanatic who wantonly kills innocent people beyond number to achieve his political and religious goals, and is also a major threat to the peace and stability of the world and to their country and fellow citizens specifically. For some people, ridicule is seen as a means of expression, so Anti-Bin Laden merchandise, including toilet paper rolls and urinal cakes with his face on it, can be bought within the United States. Some Americans and Europeans do sympathize with him or his motives, accepting to some degree certain of his accusations and feeling there has been wrong on both sides.

In other word, Islam is seen by many Americans as a hostile culture and a threat to their interests and cultural values. Americans' views of Muslims may to some extend be rooted in the country's religious origins, and they may also be traced to the historical conflict between Christian and Muslims, a confrontation that has been transmitted and popularized through generations by history, literature, folklore, media, and academic discourse. (74) Although that the underlying cultural values of Americans play a major role in shaping most policy makers' perceptions of Islamists, but they feel in proud of the Freedom of religion is the individual's right or freedom to hold whatever religious beliefs he or she wishes, or none at all. This freedom extends mere freedom of thought by adding the freedom of worship and the freedom of religious congregation, and became regarded in the 20th century as one of the basic human rights. (75) They look to bin Laden as a representative of political Islam, such kind of politics is unacceptable in American culture, since they do not pay close attention of any religion would be blended with politics. Americans are typically secular nation. (76)

3.3.2. The United States and Osama bin Laden, The Green Belt Theory:

Osama bin Laden made his debut on the world stage during the Soviet invasion of Afghanistan in the 1980s, working loosely in tandem with the CIA. At that time, as we saw, the U.S. government was working closely with the Saudi and Pakistani governments to recruit tens of thousands of young men from across the Muslim world to come fight with the Afghan Mujahidin. These recruits became known as the "Afghan Arabs," even though many of them were from non-Arab Muslim countries. Bin Laden was one of those Afghan Arabs, serving mainly as a fundraiser for the Mujahidin and as an informal emissary of the Saudi government. Bin Laden was by no means a creation of the CIA — indeed, he seems to have hated the United States from the start — but he did share with the United States the overall objective of thwarting the Soviet invasion. This objective was achieved in 1989, when Moscow pulled its troops out of the country. (77)

In fact, the Afghanistan war in the 1980s was a proxy war between the United States and Soviet Union, the U.S. had strongly supported the Jihad term as a literal war against non-believers, who in this case were the godless Soviets, and Washington teamed up with Pakistan and Saudi Arabia to recruit Muslim youth on this basis. (78) As the United States and its allies armed and ensured the spread of fundamentalist Islam across the Middle East to surround the Soviet Union with a green belt (green referring to the color of Islam). This green belt would not only stop the spread of communism, it also limits Soviet influence in the region. Because of Americans as a people share certain

human and moan values with Islam. The first and foremost, deep faith in the one Supreme Being. Both are commanded by Him to faith, compassion and justice. Both have common respect and reverence for law. On the basis of both values and interests, the natural relationship between Islam and America is one of friendship. (79)

3.3.3. Islamic Fighters in American Movies And Values:

As a result of shared values the Afghanistan war finally entered this time in the American news and entertainment media, the Mujahidin were overwhelmingly portrayed as gallant and romantic freedom fighters, valiantly defending their homeland and way of life. The specter of a ragtag collection of mountain tribesmen resisting the army of a superpower captured the imagination of the American public. Dan Rather of CBS News had a sensational scoop when he sneaked into Afghanistan to do a story disguised as Afghan tribesmen, promoting critics to dub him "Gunga Dan." In Sylvester Stallone's movie Rambo 111, the hero goes to Afghanistan to free an old buddy from Soviet captivity, with the help of a loyal band of Mujahidin. Although Stallone hogs all the best scenes for himself—the highlight of the film is when Rambo shoots down a Soviet helicopter with a bow-and-arrow—the movie does give a nod to the Mujahidin's courage and piety, explicitly endorsing their call for a "holy war" against the Soviets. (80)

3.3.4. The United States Once Supported Bin Laden:

As America fought wars around the globe in the 20th century, one principle guided U.S. alliances: The enemy of my enemy is my friend. In the war against Hitler, the United States found common cause with Stalin. In the war against Japan, America aided Vietnamese rebel Ho Chi Minh. In Third World struggles, America helped Manuel Noriega and Saddam Hussein. And as Afghan rebels fought Soviet invaders During the 1980s, the United States gave aid from a far while Saudi exile Osama Bin Laden provided support from within Afghanistan. Americans were outraged at the Soviet invasion of Afghanistan 22 years ago. The United States boycotted the 1980 Moscow Olympics. President Jimmy Carter embargoed exports to the Soviet Union. And the CIA funneled arms and other support to the Mujahedeen, Afghanistan's "freedom fighters". (81)

Carter's successor, Ronald Reagan, saw Afghanistan as a potential Vietnam for the Soviets' "Evil Empire". Thousands of Muslim radicals joined the CIA and mujahedeen, including Bin Laden himself. Reagan praised the mujahadeen as freedom fighters battling an evil empire, stating, "To watch the courageous Afghan freedom fighters battle modern arsenals with simple hand-held weapons is an inspiration to those who love freedom. Their courage teaches us a great lesson—that there are things in this world worth defending. To the Afghan people, I say on behalf of all Americans that we admire your heroism, your devotion to freedom, and your relentless struggle against your oppressors." (82) During the Regan administration the religious component of America's foreign and domestic policies was pronounced. By emphasizing God and the country, traditional values, American morality, and Judeo-Christian ethic, fundamentalists strongly supported Regan's foreign policy agenda, especially his crusade against communism and leftist regimes. Both communism and radical regimes represented evil, in the fundamentalists' view. (83)

In order to oppose the Soviet occupation of Afghanistan, Carter and Zbigniew Brzezinski started a \$40 billion program of training Islamic fundamentalists in Pakistan and Afghanistan. In retrospect, this contributed to the collapse of the Soviet Union, but, ironically, is also often tied to the resulting instability of post-Soviet Afghani governments, which led to the rise of Islamic theocracy in the region. Some even tie the program to the 1996 coup that established the Taliban regime in Afghanistan and to the creation of violent Islamic terrorist groups. At the time, and continuing into the Reagan and G.H.W. Bush presidencies, Islamic fundamentalism as a political force was not well understood. (84)

3.3.5. Blowback:

This phenomenon of former CIA-backed guerrillas using their US training to attack American targets has become known as "blowback". Technically a 'blowback' (what we call a right stuff up) is the term that the CIA uses to describe a situation when some operative, a terrorist, or some situation that they've created gets out of their control and comes back to haunt them. It's a situation where the scientist creates a monster as (Frankenstein) that "blows back" on its creator. Manuel Noriega, Saddam Hussein, Osama bin Laden are all pretty good examples of blowback. They were all nurtured for many years by the CIA, the US military or military intelligence. They all eventually "blew back." (85)

Al-Qaida also clearly benefited from the complacency of the U.S. government, whose response to the attacks had been sporadic and misdirected and whose component agencies were poorly organized for sharing information. In the wake of the September 11, 2001 attacks, some of these actions have been re-examined and become more controversial. Some say this support of radical Islamists led to the rise of the oppressive Taliban regime and Al-Qaida. It has also been alleged that Osama bin Laden, the future Al-Qaida leader, received training by the CIA or an allied intelligence agency. As a result of the demise of the Soviet Union, Islamic extremism in particular, has found a new enemy- The United States of America. Islamists from the Middle East and the rest of the world have a virulent hatred of the United States. They also brought the United States to a fundamental crossroads in its dealings with the Middle East—and indeed with the whole world— which has only grown after 9-11 and the subsequent invasions of Afghanistan and Iraq. It is vital that the "war on terrorism".

3.4. American Values Boosted: September 11 and Its Aftermath.

"Every nation, in every region, now has a decision to make. Either you are with us, or you are with the terrorist. From this day forward, any nation that continues to harbor or support terrorism will be regarded by the United States as a hostile regime." (86)

President George W.Bush.

September 11, 2001 - a day that shocked the entire world. For many people all over the globe this day will be remembered as one of the most terrible and unbelievable days ever, even if they were not directly involved. The attacks on the World Trade Center in New York City, on the Pentagon in Washington D.C. by the fundamentalist Osama bin Laden and his organization al-Qaida. And the crash of an airplane in Somerset Country near Pittsburgh not just killed more than 3,056 people (87) and damaged or destroyed more than 30 buildings. (88) There were far reaching consequences.

3.4.1. American Values Are Preferable:

In a large opinion study conducted after the September 11, 2001 terrorist attacks on the Pentagon and World Trade Center, the PEW Global Attitudes Project (2002a) reported that Americans held increasingly stronger internationalist views, believing that the United States should actively intervene in international affairs. Many Americans believed that their values, beliefs, and ideologies should be imposed upon other nations, countries, and cultures. American values and beliefs are "right", and other systems are "wrong". (89)

In the aftermath of these attacks, many feelings have surfaced: fear of the reoccurrence of terrorism, sadness for the losses of the country, stronger patriotic and nationalistic attachments, anger at the people who planned such an attack, thankfulness for not losing a loved one, fear of and prejudice toward foreigners, and the desire for revenge. And of course, many people traumatized even the people who survived from W.T.C. can still be traumatized. Many of them suffer from so-called survivor syndrome – a feeling of kind of guiltiness: My friends died, why did I survive!!

After September 11, more than 85% of Americans supported military action against terrorism in the Middle East in a 2002 survey. Furthermore, polls indicated that a majority of Americans supported war even if it means there would be American casualties. Among those who say war is never morally justified, more than half (55%) supported the war on terrorism and preservation of national security interest. (90)

The events of September 11 have increased the power of the American president in making of foreign policy. According to the American society's dominant beliefs and values this change easier permits the U.S. government to use massive force against an enemy and walk away from the responsibilities that accompany victory. The United States, in search of total security, regarded what was now a new enemy as a danger to its life and interests. The enemy, according to most Americans, had to be destroyed. From the perspective of the dominant culture, there could be no compromise with evil. (91) Indeed, Laden's survival continued to be viewed by most Americans as evidence of a terrible nightmare. He and his terrorist network were not associated with any particular territory and were not synonymous with a nation state, which requires to lead redefinition of U.S. military strategy and tactics.

3.4.2. Bush, God's Will, And The Three Fs:

In the next days after the attacks, President W. Bush told his advisors gathered in the White House's emergency operations center that "nothing else," but war matters. He continued to pursue fraudulent crusade to "rid the world evil." He claimed that God "called" him to run for president and to strike al-Qa'ida and Saddam Hussein. He larded his speeches with religious rhetoric, talked repeatedly of "God's Will," "God's Master Plan," the American mission, "saving and destroying souls." (92) But the defense minister Rumsfeld noted that international law allowed the use of force only to prevent future attacks and not for retribution. Whereupon Bush yelled, "No, I don't care what the international lawyers say; we are going to kick some ass." (93) As a result, unfortunately, an illegal war has been declared against Afghanistan and later Iraq regardless of the possibility to create wide-spread conflict among civilizations. September 11 had many profound effects on U.S. domestic and foreign policy. In domestic matters, President Bush, demanded the American people to unify among themselves and stand up behind his administration's declarations war on terror in both home and abroad. He also concentrated on the values and beliefs of his nation by reconfirming the three Fs, which are Faith (God), Family (Society), and Flag (nation). (94)

In his foreign policy, he led his country to overthrow the Taliban in Afghanistan. He also led to what is called the "war on terror" and was a major factor leading to the 2003 invasion of Iraq, and finally is establishing the Greater Middle East Plan. Bush saw the war on terror as a way to a new era that was free from threat of terror, stronger in the pursuit of justice, and more secure in the quest for peace. And, consistant with American cultural values, this new world would be governed by the principles of quality and the rule of law, and America would assume the leadership role. According to the myth of Frontier, as the Turner thesis which is the conclusion of Frederick Jackson Turner that the wellsprings of American exceptionalism and vitality have always been the American frontier, the region between urbanized, civilized society and the untamed wilderness. In the thesis, the frontier was seen as a region that created freedom, "breaking the bonds of custom, offering new experiences, and calling out new institutions and activities." Turner first announced his thesis in a paper entitled "The Significance of the Frontier in American History," delivered to the American Historical Association in 1893 at the World Columbian Exposition in Chicago.

3.4.3. The Significance of The Myth Of Frontier:

Turner's thesis quickly became popular, especially since the U.S. Census of 1890 had officially stated that the American frontier had ceased to exist and westward movement would no longer be discussed in census reports. The idea that the source of America's power and uniqueness was gone was a distressing concept. Many, including future president Theodore Roosevelt, believed that the end of the frontier represented the beginning of a new stage in American life and that the United States must expand overseas. For this reason, some see the Turner thesis as the impetus for a new wave in the history of United States imperialism. Consequently, Proponents of American exceptionalism often claim that the "American spirit" or the "American identity" was created at the frontier (following Frederick Jackson Turner's Frontier Thesis), where rugged and untamed conditions gave birth to American national vitality. Therefore, the successive American administrations usually refer to this distinctive value to gain public support for their policies, American leaders often appeal to those cultural values that underscore America's culturally defined role as a redeemer nation. (95)

3.4.4. The Values of Hawks And Doves:

During the early Cold War, US foreign policy was based on a consensus between realists such as George Kennan who emphasized prudence, restraint, and the need to restore a stable balance of power, and liberals such as Dean Rusk, who emphasized a more idealistic policy based on American values and international law. In the George W. Bush administration, the two main factions appear to be the hard-line, neo-conservative "hawks" (led by Dick Cheney and Donald Rumsfeld) and the internationalist "doves" (led by Colin Powell at the State Department). The doves are reluctant to go to war, which carries great risks and dangers and has unpredictable results. In their view, diplomacy-that is, measures short of war, whether persuasion, compromise, or threats--is preferred. Prudence and restraint are vital. The hawks place much more emphasis on military power and the use of force, downplaying other factors such as diplomacy, alliances, and international treaties. (96)

In the view of the hawks, the problem is that the Middle East needs to be set on the road to modernity. The hawks want to bring liberal democracy to the Middle East by overthrowing Saddam Hussein and setting up a liberal democracy in Iraq; they're hoping for a chain reaction in the rest of the region. (97) The hawks believe - like many American people - that the compromise and diplomacy are unfamiliar matters or are not regarded as being very important. War is familiar. Whereas Americans think they can get their way through war, diplomacy, by contrast, is seen as risky and as no guarantee of objectives being achieved. War, more than diplomacy, is also consistent with democracy, partly because unlike diplomacy, which is conducted by an elite group, war is usually widely approved of, and people from across the nation are involved in specific sacrifices. (98)

Reference to the American dominant culture, the reliance of force as an instrument of foreign policy is influenced by the American quest for invulnerability.

Imposed security is generally seen as solving virtually any social ill. Separated from Europe's and Asia's wars by the Atlantic and Pacific Oceans, endowed with abundant resources, and unchallenged by its neighbors, the United States strongly believes that peace is its neutral condition. But to ensure tranquility the government has sought to acquire absolute immunity from external danger by building a strong national defense system. Although most nations share this objective, the United States believes that its security can be guaranteed only through the unilateral application of military power. (99)

In the wake of the September 11th attacks and the relative success of the U.S. invasion of Afghanistan in 2001, the Bush administration felt that it had sufficient public support in the United States for further operations against perceived threats in the Middle East. Many nations did not regard Iraq's violation of UN resolutions to be a valid case for the war, asserting that no single nation has the authority to judge Iraq's compliance to UN resolutions and to enforce them. Furthermore, critics argued that the US was applying double standards of justice, noting that other nations such as Israel are also in breach of UN resolutions and have nuclear weapons; this argument is not a black and white matter. (100)

3.4.5. Analysis of The Iraqi Crisis And Aftermath:

In order to contain the world opinion and during the crucial period prior to the launching of the war against Iraq, the U.S. government was able to confine the debate on the reasons for its invasion of Iraq to the issue of Saddam Hussein, his methods of rule and the weapons of mass destruction that he once possessed and was alleged still to possess. This was to the advantage of US policy makers in three ways:

1 - It enabled the US government to claim some moral justification for taking action that is contrary to international law and did not have the approval of the UN Security Council. One cannot dispute the fact that Saddam Hussein's methods of rule were brutal, and that Iraq is one of the countries where the worst violations of human rights have taken place in recent times. In addition, his regime was a major factor for regional instability which threatened neighboring countries and had waged wars of aggression against two of them, Iran and Kuwait. Since that Hussein was increasingly viewed as the "mad man" of the Middle East by the American administrations. He was portrayed as being unpredictable, incomprehensible, extremely dangerous, the "butcher of Baghdad," crazy, and a distant other with whom negotiations would be impossible. His violations of human rights and following Iraq's invasion of Kuwait, Hussein was regarded as the epitome of evil, Hitler reincarnated. As a result, most Americans believe that compromise with evil is immoral and inconsistent with their basic cultural values. (101)

2- While the American Administration was making the preparations for its war against Iraq on both the military and political levels during the year of 2002, the issue of democracy suddenly emerged within the American political agenda towards the region. Statements, speeches and press releases of some American officials indicated that the American Administration was interested in liberating both the Arab and Islamic Worlds from the dictatorial regimes and promoting the values of democracy and liberty within both worlds. For the American government the democratization process required the development of the educational systems particularly religious ones. Moreover, mass media should develop to support the values and culture of democracy like political participation, respect for human rights, in addition to consolidating the power of civil society. Rather, one of fundamental justifications that were propagated to support war against Iraq is building a democratic regime on the remnant of Saddam Hussein's regime to be a raw model that can be followed and imitated by other States in the region. Building a democracy in Iraq may have a Domino effect on the region. (102)

3 - It also provided a smokescreen for the fact that those in US ruling circles who were pressing hardest for the invasion of Iraq are right-wing extremists who support the Israeli government of Ariel Sharon, and that they were primarily motivated by gains which the expect to accrue to Israel from the invasion of Iraq. (103)

Since the terrorist attacks of September 11, 2001, and the move toward war with Iraq, Americans have once again turned to the just war tradition for moral guidance. To persuade the public opinion, the government played a crucial role in changing national priorities, and strongly influenced the emergence of cultural values that favored preparation for war. Besides, the American administration reminded its people that it will achieve guarantee speed victory against terrorism and despotic regimes because the God intervenes on their side. This view continues to dominate the United States' thinking when it engages in conflicts in which its victory is seen as a step toward building God's kingdom on earth. Many Americans perceive themselves as that Kingdom's architects. (99) As a result of the administration's cultural efforts, the ascendancy of militaristic thinking was strengthened by the culture of violence. The government played a crucial role in changing national priorities, and strongly influenced the emergence of cultural values that favored preparation for war. Military expenditure grew significantly, and many leading universities and research institutes were awarded large grant to work on military-related projects. (104)

Discussions of what constitutes a morally justifiable war can be found in many religious traditions, but contemporary debate in the U.S. draws primarily on classic just war theory, which finds its origins in Christian theology and natural law theory. Augustine of Hippo (354-430) is generally acknowledged as the first to offer a sustained treatment of war and justice in his masterpiece The City of God. While loathing the destruction and loss of life caused by war, Augustine nonetheless believed that a "just war" might be preferable to an unjust peace. Drawing on the apostle Paul's New Testament injunction to submit to governing authorities, "who do not bear the sword for nothing" (cf. Romans 13:1-7), Augustine recognized biblical mandates for individuals to love their neighbors (to the point of renouncing self-defense) even while defending government's duty to preserve civic peace and to secure justice. He maintained that use of force is necessary — though always regrettable — in a fallen world in order to restrain evil, but that its ultimate goal must be to restore peace. (105)

3.4.6. American Public Reactions Towards Iraqi Resistance:

The ongoing resistance in Iraq was concentrated in, but not limit to, an area referred to by Western media and the occupying forces as the Sunni triangle and Baghdad. Critics point out that the regions where violence is most common are also the most populated regions. This resistance may be described as guerrilla warfare and partly as terrorism. The tactics included mortars, suicide bombers, roadside bombs, small arms fire, and RPGs, as well as sabotage against the oil infrastructure. There are also accusations, questioned by some, about attacks toward the power and water infrastructure. There is evidence that some of the resistance was organized, perhaps by the fedayeen and other Saddam Hussein or Ba'ath loyalists, religious radicals, Iraqis

angered by the occupation, and foreign fighters as the representative of al-Qaida network, the Jordanian origin Abu Mussab al-Zarqawi, and others from several Arab and Muslim countries. (106)

American's opinion of Mr. Bush's handling of the economy is also at an all-time low, 34 percent, while 60 percent disapprove. Increasing employment is seemingly not affecting Americans' view of Mr. Bush's economic policy. Just as startling, the poll finds that for the first time a clear majority of Americans disapprove of Mr. Bush's handling of the war in Iraq, believe the United States is not in control of the country and think U.S. troops should turn over power to Iraq as soon as possible, even if the country is unstable. The highest figure ever recorded, 64 percent, say the result of the war in Iraq has not been worth the cost in lives or money. According to the latest U.S. military announcement that updated on Saturday 5 February 2005, the death raises to 1443 the number of US military personnel whose lives have been lost in Iraq since the US-led invasion in the spring of 2003. (107) Only 29 percent, the lowest figures yet, believe the war has been worth it. And just 31 percent of Americans now say the United States is winning the war.

"The public is just very unhappy with what has happened in the war," said Robert Shapiro, a professor of American politics and public opinion at Columbia University. "We are talking about perceptions of the war that are akin to the public's perception on Vietnam, or lower." (107) Elevated US death tolls mean that the antiwar groups are going to use those deaths as propaganda in their attempts to stop the war." (108)

These groups claim that the war on Iraq could not provide peace for American people; in contrast, it contributed the expanding of antagonism against American around the world. As David Le Page, editor of Johannesburg's liberal Daily Mail and Guardian, argued that "war of any kind is unlikely to make Americans much safer...The sins of the United States over the past half-century have been many." In order to fight terrorism "The United States must revolutionize its relations with much of the world." (109)

The lack of knowledge about the Middle Easterners values among most Americans both people and policy-makers, they could not realize the Arab Muslim world historical values and beliefs. There are people who adore life and still accept to die for their freedom for God's sake. The escalating Iraqi resistance seems to be setting the stage for another act which might usher in a new Arab world or set the clock ticking for the end of yet another empire. (110) As Paul Wolfowitz, the US Deputy Secretary of Defense and a chief architect of war on Iraq has admitted, the Pentagon has been partially wrong in its post-war assumptions, saying; "Some conditions were worse that we anticipated." (111)

3.4.7. Greater Middle East And North Africa Project And American Culture:

The Bush administration has presented what is called the Greater Middle East and North Africa project initiative. The Bush administration has said it wants to make democracy-building a central part of the U.S.-led war on terrorism. After Introducing the plan a State Department official told the Washington Post, "There is a belief that (Helsinki) contributed to bringing Europe together and played a significant role in tearing down the Soviet Union. In the same way, this idea would tear down the attractiveness of (Islamic) extremism."

The United States has done well to scrap its much talked proposal of reforming what it calls the "Greater Middle East". Britain's Financial Times, on March 13, noted, "Under pressure from the Arab and European governments, the Bush administration has scrapped its draft proposal for a Greater Middle East Initiative but a revised and probably diluted plan is still expected to be launched in June (at the G-8 Summit) under a different name." Interestingly, the "Greater Middle East" includes the region, according to the American formulation, beginning from Mauritania and ending to Pakistan. It encompasses Iran, Turkey, Israel and Afghanistan, too. This area also happens to be the operational responsibility of the US Central Command, which is militarily spearheading the "war on terror".

According to a November 3, 2003 Secretary of State press release: To support this advance of freedom, U.S. policy rests upon eight "non-negotiable demands of human dignity": rule of law, limits on the power of the state, free speech, freedom of worship, equal justice, respect for women, religious and ethnic tolerance, and respect for private property. "Dictators and despots can build walls high enough to keep out armies, but not high enough to keep those winds from blowing in," Powell said to students and faculty of City College of New York. In the 1960s, Americans were trying to promote the "American lifestyle" in a way that raises it to the status of the ideology that opposes the

Marxist theory and the regimes in the Soviet Union and its satellite countries. In order to prepare the people to accept the "American lifestyle," there was a call to spread the knowledge about the "American values." In the 1970s, the promotion of these values became a sacred message with leftist symbols who, today, became the neo-conservatives; such as Irving Kristol, Norman Podhoretz and others. Those people represented the first generation of neo- cons. The second generation currently holds key positions in the American administration; Dick Cheney, Donald Rumsfeld, Paul Wolfowitz, Richard Perle and the "American lifestyle and values" were both elevated to a zenith of ideological importance to face the enemy. With time, the American values were transformed into a sacred message that should be imposed to the whole world as a lifestyle that reflects American supremacy. (112)

3.4.8. American Values In Bush's Last Speech:

Delivering his annual State of the Union address, Bush also said the elections in Iraq marked a "new phase" in US efforts to train Iraqi security forces and that both liberty and democracy were on the march in the region. "The goal of two democratic states, Israel and Palestine, living side by side in peace is within reach - and America will help them achieve that goal," Bush told the joint session of the US Congress and a televised audience of millions. With an eye on his place in history, Bush said spreading democratic reforms in the Middle East would help defeat "terrorists like those behind the September 11, 2001 attacks".

3.4.9. Appeal To Allies:

Exulting over elections in Iraq, the president said that Washington's campaign to build democracy there "will succeed because the Iraqi people value their own liberty - as they showed the world last Sunday". "Our generational commitment to the advance of freedom, especially in the Middle East, is now being tested and honored in Iraq," he said. "The new political situation in Iraq opens a new phase of our work in that country ... we will increasingly focus our efforts on helping prepare more capable Iraqi security forces forces with skilled officers, and an effective command structure," he said. "In the end, Iraqis must be able to defend their own country - and we will help that proud, new nation secure its liberty," he promised. However, he refused to set a specific timetable for American withdrawal from Iraq. "We will not set an artificial timetable for leaving Iraq because that would embolden the terrorists and make them believe they can wait us out," he said.

Bush also made an unusual appeal to allies such as Egypt and Saudi Arabia to pursue political reforms while warning Syria and Iran to stop backing terrorism. "To the Iranian people, I say tonight: 'As you stand for your own liberty, America stands with you.' "The government of Saudi Arabia can demonstrate its leadership in the region by expanding the role of its people in determining their future. And the great and proud nation of Egypt, which showed the way toward peace in the Middle East, can now show the way toward democracy in the Middle East," he said. (113)

These statements outlined the values and beliefs of American foreign policy in the Middle East with preemption and unilateralism regarding certain kinds of foreign threats. If nations hostile to the United States seemed poised to develop weapons of mass destructions or support any kind of terror, the United States would not hesitate to strike out at them first, and to do unilaterally if need be. This confrontation will be occur with nations who are culturally distant, because American cultural values are likely to play a more prominent role both in foreign affairs in general and in conflict resolution in particular.

It is clear that the United States had drastically lowered the threshold for military intervention in the Middle East (and perhaps other regions as well) and that an era of frequent military engagements for the purpose of eliminating threats before they could materialize was on the near horizon.

Notes:

- Ryan J.Barilleaux, The President As World Leader, Cambridge, Mass.: Harvard University Press, 1990. Pp.210-216.
- 2- James M.McCormick, American Foreign Policy And Process, F.E. Peacock Publishers, Inc. Iowa State University. (February 1998). p. 174.

- 3- Thomas L. Friedman, "Pro-Israel Lobbyist Resigns After Boasts Are Made Public," The New York Times, November 5 1992, A7; and "Pro-Israel Group Names Leader," The New York Times, November 21 1992, A4.
- 4- Richard J.Payne, The Clash With Distant Cultures, Values, Interests, And Force In American Foreign Policy. State University Of New York Press, Albany. 1995 State University Of New York. USA. p.33.
- 5- Salim Yaqub, The United States And The Middle East: 1914 to 9/11, University of Chicago, January, 2002. p. 109.
- 6- Yagub, Ibid, pp. 110-111.
- 7- Edgar O'Balance, The Palestinian Intifada, Washington, D.C.: Institute for Palestine Studies, 1988. p.77.
- 8- John E, Reilly, "Public Opinion: The Pulse Of The 1990s," Foreign Policy, No: 82.
- 9- Payne, Ibid., p. 140.
- 10-Yagub, Ibid., p. 116.
- 11-Ibid, p. 118.
- 12-Text of President Bush's State of Union Message to Nation, New York Times, January 30, 1991, A8.
- 13- "Text of President Bush's State of the Union Message to Nation," Toward A New World Order, New York Times, January 30, 1991, A6.
- 14- Text of President Bush's State of the Union Message to Nation, p. A8.
- 15-Payne, Ibid., p. 129.
- 16- Samuel P. Huntington, "The Clash of Civilizations" Foreign Affairs, 72, no.3 Summer 1993: 22.
- 17-Payne, Ibid., p. xvii.
- 18-McCormick, Ibid., pp. 181-204.
- 19-McCormick, Ibid., p. 194.
- 20- Yaqub, Ibid., pp. 124-125.
- 21-Daniel C.Diller, The Middle East, 7th ed. New York: Academic Press, 1997.
 pp. 164-165.
- 22-Diller, Ibid., p. 3.

- 23-Newsweek, January 28, 1991, 56.
- 24- Yaqub, Ibid., p. 126.
- 25-New York Times, September 23, 1990, 1.
- 26-Majid Khadduri, War In The Gulf, Chicago: University of Chicago Press 1994. p. 34.
- 27-Peter Hayes, ed., "Chronology 1990" Foreign Affairs: America And The World 1990/91, 70: p. 228.
- 28- Yaqub, Ibid., pp. 127-128.
- 29-The joint statement is reprinted in "US-USSR Statement" *Dispatch* 1 (September 17, 1990): p. 92.
- 30-H.W.Brands, Into The Labyrinth The United States And The Middle East, 1945-1993, (Professor of History) Texas A&M University, 1994. p. 198.
- 31-Newsweek, Jan. 28, 1991.
- 32- McCormick, Ibid., p. 196.
- 33-George Bush, "The Arabian Peninsula: U.S. Principles," an address to the nation from the Oval Office of the White House, August 8, 1990, provided by the Department of State, Bureau of Public Affairs, Washington, DC.
- 34-New York Times, February 16, 1991, 6.
- 35-New York Times, March 4, 1991, A1 and A6.
- 36-New York Times, April 4, 1991, A1, A7; and "UN Conditions," Des Moines Register, April 4, 1991, 14A.
- 37-George Bush, "Address to the Nation Announcing the Deployment of U.S. Armed Forces to Saudi Arabia," Weekly Compilation of Presidential Documents" 26, No: 32 August 13 1990: p. 1216.
- 38-Payne, Ibid., p. 95.
- 39-George Bush, "Address to the Nation Announcing the Deployment of U.S. Armed Forces to Saudi Arabia," Weekly Compilation of Presidential Documents" 26, No: 32 August 13 1990: p. 1216.
- 40-George Bush, "Persian Gulf War: Supporting A Noble Cause," U.S. Department of State Dispatch 2, No: 5 February 4 1991:p. 67.

- 41- Ibid., 67.
- 42-Yaqub, Ibid., p. 132.
- 43-Yagub, Ibid., 132.
- 44- "Excepts From Statements Issued by the President of Iraq," The New York Times, September 9 1990, A10.
- 45-Payne, Ibid., p. 121.
- 46-Payne, Ibid., p.122.
- 47-Brands, Ibid., p.210.
- 48- Yaqub, Ibid., p. 133.
- 49-Yagub, Ibid., 134.
- 50- "Remarks by **President Bill Clinton** to the Jordanian Parliament," 26 October 1994.
- 51-See Jones Bryan (ed.), The New American Politics: Reflections on Political Change and the Clinton Administration.
- 52-De Tocqueville, Democracy In America, p. 370.
- 53-Daniel J. Boorstin, The Genius Of American Politics. New York: Meridian Books, 1969. p. 44.
- 54-**Bill Clinton**, A New Covenant for American Security, speech delivered at the Georgetown University School of Foreign Service (Washington, DC, 12 December 1991).
- 55-James Brooke, "On Eve of Miami Summit Talks, U.S. Comes Under Fire," New York Times, November 9, 1994, A4.
- 56- "Remarks of Governor Bill Clinton," Los Angeles World Affairs Council, August 13, 1992.
- 57- http://www.fpif.org/briefs/vol1/islam.html, visited on Saturday 3-1-2005.
- 58- Ibid.
- 59-Nazi Ayubi, Political Islam: Religion And Politics In The Arab World, (New York City, NY: Routledge, 1991). p. 44.
- 60-Dilip Hiro, Holy Wars: The Rise Of Islamic Fundamentalism. New Haven: Yale University Press, 1987. pp. 76-77.
- 61-Islamists and U.S. Policy, Volume 1, Number 21 December 1996.

62- http://www.fpif.org/briefs/vol1/islam.html, visited on Saturday 3-1-2005 63- Ibid.

64-Fawaz Gerges, America And Political Islam, Publisher: Cambridge, UK;

New York, NY: Cambridge University Press, 1999. p. 241.

65-In Fawaz Gerges, "Clinton And The Middle East: Lost Opportunities"

Foreign Policy (Winter 1997).

- 66-Interview with a senior State Department official, Princeton, NJ, 27 May 1995. Source: Fawaz Gerges, America And Political Islam, p. 37.
- 67- Ibid.
- 68-Special Assistant to the **President Martin Indyk**, a hard-liner within the administration, was the coauthor, along with Lake, of the dual containment policy.

Judith Miller, "The Challenge Of Radical Islam," Foreign Affairs, Spring . 1993. p. 45.

- 69-Iterview with Kramer, Washington, DC, 31 March 1995. Source: Fawaz Gerges, America and political Islam, p. 39.
- 70-Wienecke, D., Chronik aktuell: Der 11. September 2001, Gütersloh,

Chronik Verlag, 2001, p. 119.

- 71-Den Feind im Land, In: Focus, 15.09.2001, Nr. 38, p. 53.
- 72-Wienecke, D., Chronik aktuell: Der 11. September 2001, Gütersloh,

Chronik Verlag, 2001, p. 104.

- 73-.Gerges, Ibid., p. 8.
- 74-http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Freedom of religion. Date: 12/1/2005.
- 75- Yaqub, Ibid., p. 176.
- 76- Yagub, Ibid., p. 80.
- 77-John Patrick Diggins, "The –Islam That Failed," The American Prospect vol. 14 no. 11, December 1, 2003.
- 78- Yaqub, Ibid., pp.81-82.
- 79-http://healthandenergy.com/osama_bin_laden.htm. Date: 24/1/2005.
- 80- The President's message was taped at 11:12 a.m. March 21, 1983 in his study adjoining the Oval Office at the White House.
- 81-.Payne, Ibid., pp. 29-30.
- 82-Source: Original text from the article in Wikipedia, The Free Encyclopedia: Jimmy Carter. Date: 24/1/2005.

- 83-A good link to review this phenomenon is given in http://www.ncf.ca/coat/our_magazine/links/issue43/issue43.htm. Visited on Sunday, 13. 2. 2005.
- 84- Yaqub, Ibid., p. 184.
- 85-Cited in Allison Ehlert, "Iraq: At The Apex Of Evil," Berkeley Journal of International Law 21/731 (2003), p. 8 of 43.
- 86- cf: http://www.state.gov/coalition/cr/fs/12701.htm, p. 1. Date: 2/2/2005.

87- cf: Remke, S., Für Immer Vermisst, in: Focus, 24.09.2001, Nr. 39, p. 44

88- www.uiowa.edu/~grpproc/crisp/crisp.9.12.html. Date: 3/2/2005.

89- Ibid.

90-Payne, Ibid., p.125.

- 91-President George W.Bush, Address to joint session of Congress and the American people, September 20, 2001, 9:00 P.M. EDT.
- 92-As reported by the Israeli paper **Ha'aretz**, at the Aqaba Summit in early June 2003, Palestinian leader **Mahmoud Abbas** alleged that Bush said: "God told me to strike at al Qaida and I struck them, and then he instructed me to strike at Saddam, which I did, and now I am determined to solve the problem in the MiddleEast."Postedathttp://www.haaretz.com/hasen/pages/ShArt.jhtml?itemN o=310788. Date: 4/2/2005.
- 93- aljazeera.tv. (Akthar min Raii) More One Opinion Program, Updated on Friday 25 November 2004, 20:21 Makka Time, 17:21 GMT.
- 94- http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Frontier Thesis. Date: 6/2/2005.
- 95- sources are available at : http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/2003_invasion_of_Iraq. Date: 11/2/2005.

96- Ibid.

97-sources are available at : http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/ Analysis of the Iraq Crisis and Aftermath. Date: 20/2/2005.

98- Payne, Ibid., p. 104.

99- http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/2003_invasion_of_Iraq. Date: 20/2/2005.

100- Payne, Ibid., pp.101-104.

- 101- The US And The Democratic Reform In The Arab World by Hasanein Tawfik Ibrahim No. 130 –(May 2003).
- 102- http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/ Analysis of the Iraq Crisis and Aftermath. Date: 20/2/2005.
- 103- Payne, Ibid., p. 24.
- 104- Payne, Ibid., p. 64.
- 105- On the Right of the Government to Wage War," from Book IX of John Calvin's Institutes of the Christian Religion, "Of Civil Government.
- 106- http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/2003_invasion_of_Iraq. Date: (1/3/2005).
- 107- http://english.aljazeera.net/HomePage Updated on:Sunday 06 February
 2005, 15:33 Makka Time, 12:33 GMT
- 108- (CBS) Analysis by David Paul Kuhn, CBSNews.com New York, (May 12, 2004).
- 109- Washington Post, February 27, 1987, A1.

110- The Gurdian, February 2003.

- 111- articles are available at: http://english.aljazeera.net. (Monday 09 February 2004), 18:05 Makka Time, 15:05.
- 112- A Model Of Promoting 'American Values' DAR AL-HAYAT (Beirut), (16 May 20 04).
- 113- http://english.aljazeera.net/HomePage Updated on: (Friday 04 February 2005), 5:51 Makka Time, 2:51 GMT.

CONCLUSION

This, as I mentioned, is beyond of this thesis, so what I would like to do for the reminder of this study is return to the four themes with which I began the series, and suggest how these themes continued to define the values and beliefs of American relations with the Middle East and would likely do so in the period following September 11.

The first theme of the study is that of growing American involvement in the Middle East. The fact that al-Qa'ida network chose to target the United States in the first place, mainly because of its deployment of troops on Saudi soil, was an indication of American prominence in the region by the end of the twentieth century. Such a troop would have been inconceivable in the era of Woodrow Wilson.

The second theme is Middle Easterners' ongoing quest for political independence and self-mastery. The emergence of Osama bin Laden in the 1990s bore out this theme, albeit in a complex way. On the one hand, bin Laden's rise was an extreme manifestation of Middle Easterners' drive for self-mastery. On the other hand, it was a conspicuous symbol of their failure to achieve it.

The third theme is the difficulty of balancing among diverse and, sometimes, conflicting interests and objectives in the Middle East. By 2002, the Bush administration was arguing that disarming Iraq could not be separated from the effort to defeat the al-Qa'ida network. The administration's critics, on the other hand, maintained that the preoccupation with Iraq was diverting precious energy and resources from the war

I

against al-Qa'ida and, worse still, so alienating Muslim opinion as to provide al-Qa'ida with fresh opportunities for recruitment.

The final and most important theme is the increasing the cultural antagonism between Americans and the Middle Easterners. Public opinion surveys conducted in the months after 9/11 revealed high levels of resentment against the United States on the part of ordinary Arabs and Muslims, as well as a stubborn unwillingness to acknowledge bin Laden's complicity in the attacks, despite the mounting evidence for such complicity. For many Americans, meanwhile, the attacks of September 11 confirmed some of the most fearful stereotypes about Arab and Muslim terrorists. Most Americans' cultural perception of Arabs is that they are dangerous, untrustworthy, immoral, undemocratic, barbaric, and primitive. (2) These negative stereotypes are perpetuated by television cartoons, news stories, and movies. Relatively isolated from the Arab world, the majority of Americans have developed many negative stereotypes of the area's inhabitants. (3)

This general lack of understanding of, prejudice against Arabs, 9/11 events, and its aftermath was demonstrated by the widespread hostility many Americans evinced toward Arab-Americans. On day after September 11 attacks occurred, an even more radical tone, Mohammad Rashid, Palestinian demonstrator remarked, "This is the language that the United States understands and this is the way to stop America from helping the Zionist terrorists who are killing our children, men and women everyday. (4)

The increasingly angry rift between Americans and Middle Easterners has lent credence to scholarly interpretations, such as those by Bernard Lewis and Samuel Huntington that stress deep-seated cultural antagonism between the two peoples. For decades Bernard Lewis had argued that Arab and Muslim resentment against the West

Π

had little to do with concrete political grievances over recent Western policies. Rather, Lewis insisted, such resentment was rooted in a rejection of Western culture itself, and in a feeling of chagrin that Arabs and Muslims experienced over the centuries-long decline of their once-glorious civilization. The phrase of Lewis came up with to describe this phenomenon was the "clash of civilizations." In the early 1990s, Samuel Huntington borrowed this phrase and used it as the title of a highly influential article in the journal *Foreign Affairs*. Huntington, too, argued that Arabs and Muslims anger at the West was rooted in ancient cultural antipathies, not in modern political disagreements.

In the aftermath of 9/11, however, Lewis and Huntington enjoyed a remarkable popular revival. Although academics continued to dismiss their work as simplistic, journalists and politicians found and menacing Muslim world. Bernard Lewis in particular became a favorite of the Bush administration, making frequent visits to Washington to enlighten the administration on Middle Eastern affairs. The most appealing of Lewis's insights, from the Bush administration's perspective, was the observation that Arabs and Muslims had little use for Western values like, democracy, freedom, and respect for human rights, but did have a healthy respect for firmness and strength. While bin Laden himself may have had a "clash of civilization" agenda, he realized that the best way to sell that agenda was to package it in standard political rhetoric. The problem with Bernard Lewis and Samuel Huntington is that they talk as if the entire Arab and Muslim world think like Osama bin Laden. This is demonstrably not the case. (5)

Of course there are cultural differences; of course there are divergent value systems. But as I see it, the bitterest conflicts between Americans and Middle Easterners,

the ones that have led violent conflict, have actually taken place within a shared moral framework. Polls recently taken in the Middle East have indeed revealed a high- level antagonism toward the United States. But such antagonism seldom focuses on American values. To be sure, Middle Easterners are sometimes critical of what they see as Americans' excessive materialism, their self-absorbed individualism, and their lack of concern for the interests' society at large or even for their extended families. But Middle Easterners also express admiration for America's economic dynamism, its political openness, its technological innovation, and its educational excellence. (6)

What really angers Middle Easterners is not the values of American society but the policies of the U.S. government, which are often seen as violating the very values they profess to uphold, like human rights, democracy, national self-determination, and concern for the interests of poor and weak peoples. Arabs and Muslims will point to U.S. support for Israel, not just the support for Israel's existence and security but the financial underwriting of its ongoing occupation of Arab lands, and the frequent use of the UN Security Council veto to shield Israel from criticism for that continuing occupation. They will point to Washington's invasion of Iraq and committing mass murdering against Iraqi Arab civilians, like a massive strike the Falluja, Ramady, Shiite holy places in Najaf and other Iraqi cities, also Abu Garib prison's scandals. And they'll point to the U.S. government's long-standing support for authoritarian and corrupt regimes in the region, regimes that have mistreated their own citizens and hoarded their nations' wealth.

American officials can do much more to improve the image of the United States in the eyes of Arabs and Muslims, many of whom criticize what they perceive as a double standards in forming U.S. foreign political values, and they questions

IV

Washington's sincerity in speaking out on issues of human rights, democracy, and the prevention of proliferation of non-conventional weapons for all peoples.

Accordingly, first of all, The U.S. should turn interim governance of the country over to a United Nations administration that will pave the way for Iraqi self-rule. . The eventual Iraqi government would have far greater legitimacy in the eyes of both Iraqis and the international community if it developed under UN administration; otherwise, it would appear--rightly or wrongly--to be simply a puppet regime of the United States. The U.S. should support the establishment of weapons of mass destruction-free zone throughout the Middle East including Israel. U.S. security operations in the Middle East should be restricted to the real threat: the al Qa'ida network, not by invasion or threatening to use military intervention or strike a small city like Falluja. The U.S. needs to vigorously support a sustainable peace between Israelis and Palestinians, the U.S. administration must also insist that Israel live up to its international obligations by withdrawing from its illegal settlements in the occupied territories, giving up control of the West Bank and Gaza Strip in order to establish a viable Palestinian state, sharing Jerusalem as the co-capital of both countries, and negotiating a fair resolution to the plight of Palestinian refugees. The U.S. must support the establishment of democratic governments throughout the Middle East, which will require--among other things-suspending military and economic aid to all countries that engage in gross and systematic violations of internationally recognized human rights. Although Washington should not try to impose its form of democracy on other countries, a natural evolution toward greater political pluralism in the region will far more likely emerge if the U.S. ends its current support for autocratic governments and occupation armies. As President John F. Kennedy

warned, "Those who make peaceful evolution impossible make violent revolution inevitable." Finally, the U.S. administration must put an end for negative stereotypes against Arabs and Muslims, by making reformations in its media and literature to be considered that all human beings are equal regardless about their races, colors, nationalities, religions, doctrines, and geographical locations in the globe, as the American cultural values depend on.

For Muslims, too, it is time to stop wallowing in self-pity: Muslims are not helpless victims of conspiracies hatched by an all-powerful, malicious West. The fact is that the decline of Islamic greatness took place long before the age of mercantile imperialism. The causes were essentially internal. Therefore, Muslims must introspect and ask what went wrong. Muslims must recognize that their societies are far larger, more diverse and complex than the small homogenous tribal culture that existed in Arabia 1,400 years ago. It is therefore time to renounce the idea that Islam can survive and prosper only in an Islamic state run according to Islamic Sharia law. Muslims need a secular and democratic state that respects religious freedom and human dignity, founded on the principle that power belongs to the people. This means confronting and rejecting the claim by orthodox Islamic scholars that in an Islamic state sovereignty does not belong to the people but, instead, to the vice-regents of Allah (Khilafat-al-Arz) or Islamic jurists (Vilayat-e-Faqih). Muslims must not look towards the likes of bin Laden; such people have no real answer and can offer no real positive alternative. To glorify their terrorism is a hideous mistake-the unremitting slaughter of Shias, Christians, and Ahmadis in their places of worship in Pakistan, and of other minorities in other Muslim countries, is proof that all terrorism is not about the revolt of the dispossessed. The Arabs

VI

and Muslims should also realize that most Americans are good and fair people, a lot of Americans do not support various aspects of the U.S. policy in the Middle East, whether relating to Iraq, or relates to the Israeli-Arab struggle.

As I conclude my thesis series, which I imagine has made for some pretty depressing listening, I'd like to leave you with this one small basis for optimism. Americans and Middle Easterners have much more in common than they themselves may realize. It is true that Americans and Middle Easterners are divided by important cultural differences, and that some of their conflicts stem from this fact. But the bitterest conflicts—over life and death, peace and war, freedom and coercion—occur within a common moral framework. It is tragic, of course, that Americans and Middle Easterners apply their shared values so selectively and have used them as weapons against one another. But the shared values endure, and with them a faint hope that these two peoples might someday achieve a mutually beneficial and respectful political friendship. This mutual respectful and cooperation are the only way to offer the hope of providing each other with the right to life, liberty, and the pursuit of happiness instead of beating the drums of a cultural and civilizational war.

Notes:

- Michael H. Hunt, Ideology And U.S. Foreign Policy.New Haven : Yale University Press, 1987. pp. 125-136.
- 2- Michel W. Suleiman, The Arabs In The Mind Of America, Ohio: Bowling Green State University Popular Press, 1984. p. 147.
- 3- Richard J. Payne, The Clash With Distant Cultures, Values, Interests, And Force In American Foreign Policy. State University Of New York Press, Albany. 1995 State University Of New York. USA. pp. 96-97.
- 4- Reuters, September 11, 2001.
- 5- Salim Yaqub, The United States And The Middle East: 1914 To 9/11, University of Chicago, January, 2002. p. 199.
- 6- Yagub, Ibid., p. 198.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

BOOKS AND ARTICLES:

BOOKS:

1- Fouad Ajami, The Arab Predicament: The Arabs Political Thought And Practice Since 1967. Ithaca, New York: Cornell University Press, 1989.

2- Auyby, Nazi, **Political Islam: Religion And Politics In The Arab World** (New York City, NY: Routledge, 1991).

3-Bass, Warren. Support any Friend: Kennedy's Middle East And The Making of The U.S.-Israeli Alliance, Book - A Council on Foreign Relations Book (June 2003)

4- Berman, Aaron. Nazism, The Jews, And American Zionism. Detroit: Wayne State University Press, 1990.

5- Bill, James A. The Eagle And The Lion: The Tragedy Of American-Iranian Relations, New Haven: Yale University Press, 1988.

6-Brands, H.W. Into The Labyrinth, The United States And The Middle East, 1945-1993, (Professor of History) Texas A&M University.

.7- Barilleaux J. Ryan, **The President As World Leader**, Cambridge, Mass.: Harvard University Press, 1990. pp.210-216.

8- Bryan D. Jones Boulder. The New American Politics: Reflections On Political Change and the Clinton Administration. CO: Westview Press,

9-Christison, Kathleen. Perceptions Of Palestine: Their Influence On U.S.-Middle East Policy. Berkeley: University of California Press, 1999 (2000).

10-Christison, Kathleen. Perceptions Of Palestine: Their Influence On U.S.-Middle East Policy. Berkeley: University of California Press, 1999 (2000).

11-Cohen, Michael J. Truman And Israel. Berkeley: University of California Press, 1999 (2000).

12-Dallek Robert, Lyndon Johnson And His Times, New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 1983

13-DeNovo, John A. American Interests And Policies In The Middle East, 1900-1939. Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press, 1963.

14-De Tocqueville, Alexis. **Democracy In America**. University of Chicago Press (November 1, 2000)

15-Fromkin, David. A Peace To End All Peace: Creating The Modern Middle East, 1914-1922. New York: H. Holt, 1989.

16-Gaddis Smith, American Diplomacy In The Second World War. New York : Knopf, 1985.

17-Gerges, Fawaz A. America And Political Islam, Publisher: Cambridge, UK; New York, NY: Cambridge University Press, 1999.

18-Goode James. The United States And Iran, 1946-51: The Diplomacy Of Neglect. New York: St. Martin's Press, 1989.

19-Karuman Gurun, The Armenian File, The Myth Of Innocence Exposed; University of Oxford Press 1985.

20-Halloum, R. (Abu Firas) **Palestine Through Documents**, (1988) Printed in Istanbul, Turkey.

21-Hiro,Dilip, • Publisher: New York : Routledge, 1989. Title: Holy Wars : The Rise Of Islamic Fundamentalism • Author: Publisher: New ... History, 1945

22-Hunt, Michael H. (author) Ideology and U.S. Foreign Policy, New Haven : Yale University Press, 1987.

23- Huntington P. Samuel, "The Clash of Civilizations" Foreign Affairs, 72, no.3 Summer 1993: 22.

24-John Patrick Diggins, "The -Ism That Failed," The American Prospect vol. 14 no. 11, December 1, 2003.

25- Reilly E. John, "Public Opinion: The Pulse Of The 1990s," Foreign Policy, no. 82.26-Joseph M. Jones, the Fifteen weeks, New York, Harcourt, Brace & World 1955.

27-Kuniholm, Bruce. The Origin Of The Cold War In The Near East: Great Power
Conflict In Iran, Turkey, And Greece. Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1980.
28-Lenczowski, George. American Presidents And The Middle East, Author: Durham
[N.C.]: Duke University Press, 1990.

Х

29-MacMillan Margaret, *Paris 1919:* Six Months That Changed The World (New York: Random House, 2001). Most of the historical material in this article is drawn from MacMillan's research.

30-McCormick, James M. (author) American Foreign Policy & Process. F.E. Peacock Publishers, Inc. Iowa State University. (February 1998).

31-Michael, Sulieman W. Arabs In The Mind Of America (Brattleboro, VT: Amana Books, 1988).

32-Miller, Judith." The Challenge Of Radical Islam," Foreign Affairs Spring 1993Vol 72, Number 2.

33-Neff, Donald , Warriors At Suez: Eisenhower Takes America Into The Middle East. New York: Simon & Schuster, 1981.

34- Nigel John, Eisenhower, Macmillan And The Problem With Nasser: Anglo-American Relations And Arab Nationalism, 1955-59,

35- O'Balance Edgar, The **Palestinian Intifada**, Washington, D.C.: Institute for Palestine Studies, 1988.

36-Oren, Michael B. Six Days Of War: June 1967 And The Making Of The Modern Middle East, New York: Oxford University Press, 2002.

37-Parker, Richard. The Politics Of Miscalculation In Ihe Middle East. Indiana University Press, 1993.

38-Payne J. Richard, **The Clash With Distant Cultures Values, Interests, And Force In American Foreign Policy**. State University Of New York Press, Albany. 1995 State University Of New York. USA.

39-Polke.William, United States And The Arab World. University of North Carolina Press, 1945.

40-Robert D. Schulzinger, U.S. Diplomacy Since 1900. Fourth Edition. Oxford University Press Inc, USA June 9, 1994.

41-Rubin, Barry. The Great Powers In The Middle East, 1941-1947. London: Frank Cass, 1980.

42- Quandt William, Decades Of Decisions: American Foreign Policy And The Arab-Israeli Conflict, New York: St. Martin's Press 1981. 43- Sarabi Hisham, Nationalism And Revolution In The Arab world, David A Deese, ed. New York: St. Martin's Press, 1994.

44-Spiegel, Steven L. The Other Arab-Israeli Conflict: Making America's Middle East Policy From Truman To Reagan. Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1985.38-Tillman Seth P. The United States in the Middle East: Interests and Obstacles (1982).

45-LaFeber, Walter. "The United States and Europe in an Age of American Unilateralism" The American Century in Europe, Moore, R. Laurence and Maurizio Vaudagna, ed. Ithaca, NY: Ithaca University Press, 2003.

46-Yaqub, Salim, The United States And The Middle East: 1914 to 9/11, University of Chicago, January, 2002.

47-Zürcher, Erik J. **Turkey A Modern History**. (Author) (Paperback - August 17, 2004.

ARTICLES:

- Articles are available at: http://english.aljazeera.net. Monday 09 February. (CBS) Analysis by David Paul Kuhn, CBS News.com New York, May 12, 2004.
- 2- "A Model Of Promoting 'American Values' DAR AL-HAYAT, Beirut: 2004.
- 3- Department of State Publication 8954, the Camp David Summit Washington, DC: Office of Public Communications, "Bureau of Public Affairs", September 2003.
- 4- Bush George, "Persian Gulf War": Supporting a Noble Cause, U.S. Department of State Dispatch 2, No: 5 February 4 1991.
- 5- This article appears in the inaugural Fall 2003, issue of Brown University's Perspectives: An Israel Review journal.
- 6- Islamists And U.S. Policy, Volume 1, Number 21 December 1996.
- 7- Carter Jimmy, "Humane Purposes In Foreign Policy," Department of State News Release, May 22, 1977.
- 8- Huntington P. Samuel, "The Clash Of Civilizations", Foreign Affairs 72, No:
 3, Summer 1993.

- 9- Khalidi Rashid "MiddleEast-U.S.Relations" Foreign Affairs, February 2002, http://college.hmco.com/history/readerscomp/rcah/html/ah_059500_middleea stus.htm.
- 10-Peter Hayes, ed., "Chronology 1990" Foreign Affairs: America and the World 1990/91.
- 11- Public Papers of "The Presidents Of The United States": Jimmy Carter, p. 1660.
- 12-Source: Original text from the article in **Wikipedia**, The Free Encyclopedia: Jimmy Carter.
- 13-sources are available at : http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/ "Analysis of the Iraq Crisis and Aftermath". Visited on Wednesday,31 January 2004.
- 14-Hasanein Tawfik Ibrahim, "The US And The Democratic Reform In The Arab World" No: 130 – June 2003.
- 15- Quinnell Kenneth, Writings on History:" Harry S Truman And Israel" (March 17, 2004).

http://www.ospolitics.org/knowledge/archives/2004/03/17/writings_o.php.

NEWSPAPERS, MAGAZINES, AND JOURNALS:

- 1- AL-Mousawer Magazine. (Egypt) Volume 117. AL-Mousawer, (April 14, 1966).
- 2- Akhir Saa, (Egypt) special report, (9 October 1999),
- 3- Berkeley Journal of International_Law. Cited in Allison Ehlert, "Iraq: At the Apex of Evil," Berkeley Journal of International_Law 21/731 (2003).
- 4- The Journal of Foreign Affairs. Volume 1275. (June 1999).
- 5- Ha'aretz Newspaper. Israel (March 17, 1994).
- 6- Newsweek Magazine. U.S.A. Newsweek, January 28, 1991, 56.
- 7- New York Times. U.S.A. New York Times, February 16, 1991, 6. New York Times, March 4, 1991, A1 and A6. New York Times, April 4, 1991, A1, A7; and "UN Conditions," Des Moines Register, April 4, 1991, 14A.
- 8- Rose al-Alyousuf. Rose al-Alyousuf, special report "Nasser's political life" July, 23, 2003.

- 9- The Guardian. (February 2003).
- 10- Wall Street Journal.
- 11- Washington Post. U.S.A. Washington Post, (February 27, 1987), A1.

CORRESPONDENCES:

- 1- Kennedy to Nasser, May 3, 1961, Kennedy papers, Kennedy library, Boston.
- 2- Johnson to Eshkol, May 17, 1967, Johnson papers, Johnson Library, Austin, Tex.
- 3- Eshkol to Johnson, (June 5, 1967).
- 4- The joint statement is reprinted in "US-USSR Statement" *Dispatch* 1 (September 17, 1990).
- 5- George Bush, "Persian Gulf War: Supporting a Noble Cause," U.S. Department of State Dispatch 2, no. 5 (February 4 1991).

INTERVIEWS:

- 1- Interview with a senior State Department official, Princeton, NJ, 27 May 1995. . Source: Gerges Fawaz, America and political Islam.
- 2- Interview with Kramer, Washington, DC, 31 March 1995. Source: Gerges Fawaz,. "America and political Islam".

TV'S AND Broadcastings:

- 1- AljazeeraTV. (Akthar min Raii)More one opinion Program. Updated on Friday 25 November 2004, 20:21 Makka Time, 17:21 GMT.
- 2- CBSNews. (CBS) Analysis by David Paul Kuhn, CBSNews.com NEW YORK, May 12, 2004.
- 3- CNN TV. "Larry King program". Updated on Tuesday, 11October 2001.
- 4- Reuters, September 11, 2001.

ADDRESSES:

1- Regan, Ronald. "Address to the nation on United States "Policy For Peace in the Middle East," Public Papers of the Presidents of the United States.

- 2- Text of President Bush's State of Union Message to Nation, New York Times, January 30, 1991.
- 3- Bush, George H. "**Persian Gulf War**": Supporting a Noble Cause," U.S. Department of State Dispatch 2, no. 5 (February 4 1991).
- 4- Bush H. George, "The Arabian Peninsula: U.S. Principles," an address to the nation from the Oval Office of the White House, August 8, 1990, provided by the Department of State, "Bureau of Public Affairs", Washington, DC.(August 8, 1990).
- 5- Bush, George H. "Address to the Nation "Announcing the Deployment of U.S. Armed Forces to Saudi Arabia"," Weekly Compilation of Presidential Documents" 26, no. 32 (August 13 1990).
- 6- "Remarks by President Clinton, Bill, to the Jordanian Parliament," (26 October 1994).
- 7- Clinton, Bill. "A New Covenant for American Security", speech delivered at the Georgetown University School of Foreign Service (Washington, DC, 12 December 1991).
- 8- "Remarks of Governor Clinton, Bill." "Los Angeles World Affairs Council", (August 13, 1992).
- 9- President Bush George W. Address to joint session of Congress and the American people, (September 20, 2001), 9:00 P.M. EDT.

LECTURES:

 Suistola, Jouni. The Cold War (Class, Spring 2003). International Relations Department. Master Program. Near East University.

WEBSITES:

- 1- American Foreign Policy Principles,
- http://www.amforeignpolicy.bravepages.com.
- 2- http://usinfo.state.gov/products/pubs/history/ch11.htm#origins\Outline of American History - Chapter 11eisenhower_files.

- 3- Middle East -U.S. Relations, by Khalidi Rashid. http://college.hmco.com.
- 2- Writings on History: Harry S Truman and Israel By Kenneth Quinnell March 17, 2004.http://www.ospolitics.org.
- 3- An outline of American history. http://odur.let.rug.nl.
- 4- The Suez Crisis of 1956. http://odur.let.rug.nl.
- 5- The United States and Camp David Accord. http://www.geocities.com.
- 6- Foreign policy in focus. Islamists and U.S. policy.
- 7- http://www.fpif.org/briefs/vol1/islam.html.
- 8- Wikipedia, the free encyclopedia. Freedom of religion
- 9- http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Freedom_of_religion.
- 10-Osama bin Laden. http://healthandenergy.com/osama_bin_laden.htm.
- 11-Response to September 11: anxiety, patriotism, and prejudice in the aftermath of terror. http://www.uiowa.edu/~grpproc/crisp/crisp.9.12.html.
- 12-Osama bin Laden as blew back." http://expage.com/notowar
- 13-12http://www.haaretz.com.http://www.haaretz.com/hasen/pages/ShArt.jhtml?itemNo =310788.
- 14- The myth of Forntier. http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Frontier_Thesis.
- 15- Invasion of Iraq 2003. http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/2003_invasion_of_Iraq.